

### Estado Libre Asociado de Puerto Rico OFICINA DEL CONTRALOR San Juan, Puerto Rico

# Certificación de Cumplimiento con la *Ley 273-2003*, según enmendada; y de Notificación de Envío de Cartas de Recomendaciones (*Management Letters*), Informes de Auditoría, Estados Financieros Auditados y Otros<sup>1</sup>

Yo	, _			tanés Gómez onario principal)	Funcion	nario Princip	pal de		Alianzas Púb nombre de la ent	blico-Privada
(núi	3512 mero de e		_ certifico	a la Oficina de	el Contralor	de Puerto	Rico (Ofic	ina) que re	lacionado co	on el año fiscal
ter	minado	al 30 c	le junio de	2021 :						
1.	Recib	oimos fo	ondos públ	icos por \$13	,026,147		_ ·			
2.	Efecti	uamos (	desembols	os de fondos fe	derales por	\$662,44	7,693		. No aplica	ı <u> </u> .
3.	Indep	endenc _	ia en	ón de cump las Audite Act. En cumpl	orías de	Entidade.		Ley de namentale.		Contractuales sobre enmendada, y
		El <u>24</u> para rea		marzo ditoría de los ∑					úmero <u>202</u> Report.	22-PPP048
	b. I	El <u>1</u>	de	marzo	de20	recib	oimos el <i>Inf</i>	orme de Ai	<i>uditoria</i> del	30
	c. l	le El <u>1</u> informe	junio de final y co	de de marzo municar los hal	de 20		ditores exte		arecieron pa	ara presentar el

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> La entidad debe remitir a esta Oficina, en formato **PDF** y no más tarde del 31 de mayo siguiente al año fiscal auditado, el *Formulario OC-DA-123* firmado por el funcionario principal, con los documentos que se especifican en el Apartado 3-e y f del mismo. Esto, mediante la aplicación *Certificaciones Anuales de la Oficina del Contralor*. La aplicación se encuentra disponible en la sección de Contraloría Digital en nuestra página en Internet: www.ocpr.gov.pr.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> En el Artículo 1 de la *Ley 273-2003* se establece que, para propósitos de esta *Ley*, la frase *cualquier entidad de gobierno* incluye a todos los organismos con facultad de contratar, de las ramas Ejecutiva, Legislativa y Judicial tales como: departamentos, dependencias, municipios, corporaciones públicas y sus subsidiarias, afiliadas o cualesquiera entidades gubernamentales que tengan personalidad jurídica propia.

	E1	de	de red	cibimos las ca	rtas finales de recor	mendaciones (Management
	Letters)	emitidas por lo	s auditores externos el	de	de	El archivo electrónico
	en form	ato PDF, de las	mismas fue remitido a su	Oficina el _	de	de
	⊠ Los a	uditores externo	s no emitieron las cartas f	inales de reco	omendaciones (Mana	agement Letters).
e.		~	ectrónico, en formato PDF litorías emitidos en forma		entes documentos e	informes:
		Estados financie	eros auditados			
		Informes de Co	ntrol Interno sobre Cumpl	imiento y la C	Opinión sobre Cump	limiento
		Single Audit Re <sub>l</sub>	port			
			n SF-SAC, Data Collection and Non-Profit Organiza			
		Otros (especifiq	ue):			
f.	Relacio	nado con el <i>Infe</i>	orme Especial Sobre el C	umplimiento (	de las Recomendaci	iones Contenidas en
	los Info	rmes de Auditor	ía de la Oficina del Contro	ılor de Puerto	Rico y la Correcció	ón de las Situaciones
	Coment	tadas en sus Info	rmes Previos (Informe Es	pecial):		
		Se incluye el	archivo electrónico, en fo	rmato <b>PDF</b> , d	del <i>Informe Especial</i>	l emitido por los
		auditores exter	nos el de		de	
	$\boxtimes$		ue no tenemos recomenda ublicados al 28 de febrero	•	•	ar relacionadas con
. [		•	on por ley, reglamento o a los financieros del año fiso			nditores externos para realizade
En	S	San Juan	_ , Puerto Rico, hoy _ 22	dem	ayo de	
				1	- C 7+ G-	
					Firma del Funcionario Prin	ncinal

4.

# Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority (A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Basic Financial Statements and Required Supplementary Information Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2021

(With Independent Auditors' Report)

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Basic Financial Statements and Required Supplementary Information Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2021

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	Page(s)
Independent Auditors' Report	1-2
Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited)	3-9
Basic Financial Statements:	
Government-wide Financial Statements:	
Statement of Net Position	10
Statement of Activities	11
Fund Financial Statements:	
Balance Sheet - Governmental Fund	12
Reconciliation of the Balance Sheet-Governmental Fund to the Statement of Net Position	13
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance - Governmental Fund	14
Reconciliation of the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance-Governmental Fund to the Statement of Activities	15
Statement of Net Position - Proprietary Fund	16
Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position - Proprietary Fund	17
Statement of Cash Flows - Proprietary Fund	18
Notes to Basic Financial Statements	19-49



**RSM Puerto Rico**PO Box 10528
San Juan, PR 00922–0528

T 787-751-6164 F 787-759-7479 www.rsm.pr

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

To: The Board of Directors of

Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority

### **Report on the Financial Statements**

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, and each major fund of the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority, a Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

### Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

### Auditors' Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditors' judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

THE POWER OF BEING UNDERSTOOD
ASSURANCE | TAX | CONSULTING



### **Opinions**

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, and each major fund of the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority, a Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, as of June 30, 2021, and the respective changes in financial position, and, where applicable, cash flows thereof for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

#### **Other Matter**

### Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the Management's Discussion and Analysis, on pages 3 to 9, be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

PSH luts Kes

San Juan, Puerto Rico March 1, 2023.

Stamp No. E522934 was affixed to the original of this report.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

This Management's Discussion and Analysis (unaudited) section (MD&A) provides a narrative overview and analysis of the financial activities of the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority (the Authority) for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021. The MD&A is intended to serve as an introduction to the Authority's basic financial statements, which have the following components: (1) Government-wide financial statements, (2) fund financial statements, and (3) notes to the basic financial statements. The MD&A is designed to: (a) assist the reader in focusing on significant matters, (b) provide an overview of the Authority's financial activities, and (c) identify changes in the Authority's financial position and identify individual issues or concerns. The following presentation is by necessity highly summarized, and therefore, in order to gain a thorough understanding of the Authority's financial condition, the basic financial statements, notes, and required supplementary information should be reviewed in its entirety.

### 1. FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

- The Authority's Total Assets government-wide was approximately \$103.9 million as of June 30, 2021, a decrease of \$23.1 million or 18% when compared to prior year.
- The Authority's Total Liabilities government-wide was approximately \$82 million as of June 30, 2021, a decrease of \$37.1 million or 31% when compared to prior year.
- The Authority's Total Net Position government-wide was approximately \$21.8 million as of June 30, 2021, an increase of \$13.9 million or 179% when compared to prior year.

### 2. OVERVIEW OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

MD&A is required supplementary information to the basic financial statements and is intended to serve as an introduction to the Authority's basic financial statements for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021. The basic financial statements consist of three components: (1) government-wide financial statements, (2) fund financial statements, and (3) notes to the basic financial statements.

Government-wide Financial Statements - The government-wide financial statements provide readers a broad view of the Authority's operations in a manner similar to a private-sector business. The statements provide both current and non-current information about the Authority's financial position, which assists in assessing the Authority's economic condition at the end of the fiscal year. These are prepared using the economic resources measurement focus and the full accrual basis of accounting. This means they follow methods that are similar to those used by most private businesses. They take into account all revenue and expenses connected with the fiscal year even if cash involved has not been received or paid.

The government-wide financial statements include two statements:

- Statement of Net Position This statement presents all of the government's assets and liabilities. Net position is the difference between (a) assets and (b) liabilities. Over the time, increases or decreases in the Authority's net position may serve as a useful indicator of whether the financial position of the Authority is improving or deteriorating.
- Statement of Activities This statement presents information showing how the Authority's net position changed during the most recent fiscal year. All changes in net position are reported as soon as the underlying event giving rise to the change occurs, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Thus, revenue and expenses are reported in this statement for some items that will not result in cash flows until future fiscal periods.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

In the Statement of Net Position and the Statement of Activities, the Authority's operations are divided into the following two kinds of activities:

- (1) Governmental Activities Governmental Activities generally are financed through intergovernmental and other non-exchange revenues.
- (2) Business-Type Activities Business-Type Activities are financed in whole or in part by fees charged for goods or services.

The government-wide financial statements can be found immediately following this MD&A.

### **Funds Financial Statements**

Financial statements prepared at the fund level provide additional details about the Authority's financial position and activities. A Fund is a grouping of related accounts that is used to maintain control over resources that have been segregated for specific activities or objectives. The Authority uses fund accounting to help ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements. The fund financial statements focus on individual parts of the Authority's operations, reporting the operations in more detail than the government-wide financial statements. Information presented in the fund financial statements differs from the information presented in the government-wide financial statements because the perspective and basis of accounting used to prepare the fund financial statements differ from the perspective and basis of accounting used to prepare the government-wide financial statements. All of the funds of the Authority can be divided into the following categories:

Governmental Fund - Most of the basic services provided by the Authority are financed through a governmental fund. A governmental fund is used to account for essentially the same functions reported as Governmental Activities in the government-wide financial statements. However, unlike the government-wide financial statements that use the full accrual basis of accounting, the governmental funds financial statements use a modified accrual basis of accounting (also known as the current financial resources measurement focus), which focuses on near-term inflows and outflows of expendable resources. This information may be useful in evaluating the government's near-term financing requirements. These statements provide a detailed short-term view of the Authority's finances and assist in determining whether there will be adequate financial resources available to meet the current needs of the Authority. Since the focus of governmental funds is narrower than that of the governmentwide financial statements, it is useful to compare the information presented for governmental funds with similar information presented for the Governmental Activities in the government-wide financial statements. By comparing the two, readers may better understand the long-term impact of the government's near-term financial decisions. Both, the governmental fund balance sheet and the governmental fund statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances provide a reconciliation to facilitate this comparison between governmental funds and the governmental activities. These reconciliations are presented on the page immediately following each governmental fund financial statements.

The Authority has one major governmental fund. That major governmental fund is presented in a separate column in the balance sheet-governmental fund and in the statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balance-governmental fund. This major fund relates to the activities of the Central Office for Recovery, Reconstruction and Resiliency of Puerto Rico (COR3).

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

**Proprietary Fund** - Proprietary funds provide the same type of information as the Business-Type Activities in the government-wide financial statements, but in more detail. As with government-wide financial statements, proprietary funds financial statements use the full accrual basis of accounting. There is no reconciliation needed between the government-wide financial statements for business-type activities and the proprietary funds financial statements.

The Authority has one proprietary fund. That proprietary fund is presented in a separate column in the statement of net position-proprietary fund and in the statement of revenues, expenses, and changes in net position-proprietary fund. This proprietary fund relates to the activities related to the identification, analysis and development of Public Private Partnerships projects for the delivery of public infrastructure or the provision or enhancement of public services for which a service fee is charged.

#### **Notes to Basic Financial Statements**

The notes provide additional information that is essential to a full understanding of the data provided in the government-wide financial statements and the fund financial statements. The notes to the basic financial statements can be found immediately following the Statement of Cash Flows- Proprietary Fund.

#### **Governmental Activities**

The following is an analysis of the financial position and changes in the financial position of the Authority's Governmental Activities for fiscal year 2021.

#### Statement of Net Position

Governmental entities are required by U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (U.S. GAAP), as prescribed by the Governmental Accounting Standard Board (GASB), to report on their net position. The statement of net position presents the value of all the Authority's assets and liabilities with the difference between them reported as net position.

Net position may serve over time as a useful indicator of a government's financial position. Total assets and total liabilities of the Authority as of June 30, 2021, amounted to approximately \$60.4 million and \$58.7 million, respectively, for a net position of approximately \$1.8 million.

Condensed financial information from the statements of net position (net of internal balances) as of June 30, 2021, and June 30, 2020, is as follows (in thousands):

	Jun	Cha	nge		
	2021	2020	Amount	Percentage	
Current ssets	\$ 59,473	\$ 90,115	\$ (30,642)	-34%	
Non current assets	966	1,062	(96)	-9%	
Total assets	60,439	91,177	(30,738)	-34%	
Current liabilities	57,340	81,596	(24,256)	-30%	
Non Current liabilities	1,337	8,102	(6,765)	-83%	
Total liabilities	58,677	89,698	(31,021)	-35%	
Net position	\$ 1,762	\$ 1,479	\$ 283	19%	

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

Total assets decreased by approximately \$30.7 million when compared to prior year due to the net effect of the following: (1) a decrease in intergovernmental receivable of approximately \$31.5 million mainly related to amounts requested to Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) related to natural disaster expenses incurred by subgrantees and paid by FEMA, (2) a decrease in cash amounting to approximately \$6 million, (3) a decrease in capital assets of approximately \$97 thousand, (4) an increase in due from subrecipients amounting to approximately \$2.2 million, and (5) an increase in due from Commonwealth by approximately \$1.5 million related to amount owed by the Puerto Rico Department of Housing related to advances made by COR3 which were unspent, and (6) a decrease in internal balance amounting to approximately \$3.3 million.

Total liabilities decreased by approximately \$31 million when compared to prior year mainly due to: (1) a decrease in accounts payable amounting to approximately \$28.4 million related to professional service vendors, and (2) an increase in amount due to Commonwealth of Puerto Rico amounting to approximately \$4.1 million, (3) an increase in compensated absences for approximately \$709 thousand, and (4) a decrease in unearned revenues of approximately \$7.5 million.

### Statements of Activities and Results of Operations

Condensed financial information from the statements of activities for the years ended June 30, 2021, and June 30, 2020, is as follows (in thousands):

	June 30,				Change			
	2021			2020		Amount	Percentage	
Expenses	\$ (663,938)		\$	(635, 168)	\$ (28,770)		5%	
Program revenues:								
Operating grants and contributions		662,448		636,335		26,113	4%	
General revenues:								
Other		9		238		(229)	-96%	
Tranfers from other funds		1,764		=		1,764	100%	
Change in Net Position		283		1,405		(1,122)	-80%	
Net Position - Beginning		1,479		74		1,405	1899%	
Net Position - Ending	\$ 1,762		\$	1,479	\$	283	19%	

Program revenues are composed of approximately \$622.6 million of Federal Grants and approximately \$39.9 million of Commonwealth's appropriations, an increase of approximately \$26.1 million. Increase is mainly related to an increase in funds received from FEMA related to Hurricanes Irma and María expenses reimbursement requested by subgrantees. General revenue is composed of transfers in transactions amounting to approximately \$1.8 million, interest income amounting to approximately \$2 thousand and other income amounting to approximately \$6 thousand. Increase in general revenues by approximately \$1.5 million is mainly due to transfers received from proprietary fund.

The expenses of approximately \$663.9 million are composed as follows: (1) grant disbursements to sub-grantees of approximately \$558.9 million related to reimbursements related to Hurricanes Irma and María, (2) professional services of approximately \$90.1 million, (3) payroll expenses of approximately \$14.3 million, and (4) other expenses of approximately \$620 thousand.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

Increase in expenses amounting to approximately \$28.8 million is mainly related to (1) an increase in grant reimbursement paid to subgrantees amounting to approximately \$100.5 million, (2) a decrease in professional services expense amounting to approximately \$77 million, and (3) an increase in payroll expenses amounting to approximately \$4.8 million.

### **Business-Type of Activities**

The following is an analysis of the financial position and changes in the financial position of the Authority's Business-Type Activities for fiscal year 2021.

### Statement of Net Position - Proprietary Fund

Condensed financial information from the statements of net position (deficit) as of June 30, 2021, and June 30, 2020, is as follows (in thousands):

cuite 50, 2020, is as recents (in crical	June 30,			Change			
		2021	(as	A	Percentage		
Current assets	\$	30,221	\$	21,354	\$	8,867	42%
Non current assets		13,190		14,424		(1,234)	-9%
Total assets		43,411		35,778		7,633	21%
Current liabilities		10,746		11,640		(894)	-8%
Non current liabilities		12,613		16,025		(3,412)	-21%
Total liabilities		23,359		27,665		(4,306)	-16%
Net position	\$	20,052	\$	8,113	\$	11,939	147%

Total assets increased by approximately \$7.6 million when compared to prior year due to the following: (1) an increase in cash amounting to approximately \$5 million, (2) a decrease in due from other fund (COR3) of approximately \$3.3 million related to payments made by the Authority on behalf of COR3, (3) a decrease in prepaid expenses of approximately \$403 thousand, and (4) an increase in due from the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA) amounting to \$6.3 million.

Total liabilities decreased by approximately \$4.3 million when compared to prior year due to the following: (1) a decrease in accounts payable and accrued liabilities of approximately \$922 thousand related to amount owed for services provided related to the development of public private partnerships, (2) a decrease in unearned revenues amounting to approximately \$3.4 million which were presented as service charge for services rendered by the Authority for the identification, analysis and development of partnerships projects, (3) a decrease in due to other governmental entities amounting to approximately \$55 thousand, and (4) an increase in compensated absences amounting to approximately \$84 thousand.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

### Statements of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Net Position

Condensed financial information from the statements of revenues, expenses and change in net position during the years ended June 30, 2021, and June 30, 2020, is as follows (in thousands):

	June 30,			Change				
		2021	(as	2020 restated)	A	mount	Percentage	
Operating revenues	\$	15,287	\$	18,174	\$	(2,887)	-16%	
Operating expenses		(14,641)		(20,278)		5,637	-28%	
Non operating revenues		13,057		13,478		(421)	-3%	
Transfers to other funds		(1,764)		-		(1,764)	-100%	
Change in net position		11,939		11,374		565	5%	
Net position (deficit) beginning as restated		8,113		(3,261)		11,374	-349%	
Net position-ending	\$	20,052	\$	8,113	\$	11,939	147%	

### **Operating Revenues**

The Authority's operating revenues decreased by \$2.9 million mainly due to a decrease in services charges by approximately \$4.7 million, an increase by approximately \$2.4 million of release of account receivable previously reserved, and a decrease of other revenues by approximately \$604 thousand.

### **Operating Expenses**

The Authority's most significant operating expenses correspond to professional services, other operating expenses and interest expense amounting to approximately \$12.7 million, \$1.7 million and \$293 thousand, respectively.

Operating expenses decreased by approximately \$5.6 million when compared with fiscal year ended June 30, 2020, mainly related to a decrease in professional services amounting to approximately \$5.5 million, a decrease in other operating expenses amounting to approximately \$14 thousand and a decrease in interest expense amounting to \$74 thousand.

Net non-operating revenues decreased by approximately \$421 thousand mainly due to a decrease in Commonwealth's appropriations of approximately \$359 thousand and a decrease in interest income amounting to approximately \$62 thousand.

The Authority's principal business type activities are to identify, analyze and develop Public Private Partnerships (Partnerships) projects, for the delivery of needed public infrastructure or the provision or enhancement of public services. To that end, the Authority's enabling act (Act 29 of June 8, 2009, as amended) requires the Authority to commission a desirability and convenience study for which the Authority engages specialized professional services. The objective of the desirability and convenience study is to determine the technical and financial feasibility of a proposed Partnership's project. Upon a determination of a project's feasibility under the Partnership model, the Authority may initiate a procurement process, for the identification and qualification of potential proponents and the negotiation and award of Partnership transactions.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

#### 3. CURRENTLY KNOWN FACTS

### Intergovernmental agreements

Currently, the Authority is working on other Public Private Partnerships related to PREPA energy generation and storage, the Puerto Rico Ports Authority modernization of the San Juan Bay cruise terminals (pending financial closing) and the Department of Public Safety and the Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation consolidated public safety training center. Those projects are in different stages or phases of the procurement process. Refer to Note 11.

### Legacy Generation Assets Project

On January 15, 2023, the Authority board of directors approved by unanimity the Thermal Generation Facilities Operation and Maintenance Agreement (the project). On January 19, 2023, PREPA board of directors approved the project. On January 25, 2023 the Fiscal Oversight Management Board of Puerto Rico approved the agreement.

### 4. REQUESTS FOR INFORMATION

This financial report is designed to provide those interested with a general overview of the Authority's finances. Questions concerning any of the information provided in this report or requests for additional financial information should be addressed to the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority at the following address: P.O. Box 42001, San Juan, Puerto Rico, 00940-2001.

### STATEMENT OF NET POSITION JUNE 30, 2021

ACCETTO	Governmental Activities	Business- type Activities	Total
ASSETS:			
CURRENT ASSETS:  Cash  Due from subrecipients Intergovernmental receivable Due from Commonwealth of Puerto Rico Due from Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority Accounts receivable, net Internal balance	\$ 1,472,742 2,643,784 68,752,387 1,457,858 — — — (14,853,362)	\$ 9,021,068 - - - - - - - - - - - - -	\$ 10,493,810 2,643,784 68,752,387 1,457,858 6,333,334
Prepaid expenses		13,145	13,145
Total current assets	59,473,409	30,220,909	89,694,318
NON-CURRENT ASSETS:  Restricted cash Capital assets, net	965,692	13,182,758 7,910	13,182,758 973,602
Total non-current assets	965,692	13,190,668	14,156,360
Total assets	60,439,101	43,411,577	103,850,678
LIABILITIES AND NET POSITION:			
CURRENT LIABILITIES:			
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities Due to Commonwealth of Puerto Rico Due to Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico Due to other governmental entities Compensated absences	53,062,080 4,101,642 — — — — — — — — — —	5,929,236 4,670,000 17,564 11,722 117,788	58,991,316 8,771,642 17,564 11,722 293,788
Total current liabilities	57,339,722	10,746,310	68,086,032
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES:  Compensated absences  Line of credit with Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico Unearned revenues	1,337,064 _ 	23,152 6,159,116 6,430,839	1,360,216 6,159,116 6,430,839
Total non-current liabilities	1,337,064	12,613,107	13,950,171
Total liabilities	58,676,786	23,359,417	82,036,203
NET POSITION: Investment in capital assets Restricted for Development of Public Private Partnerships Unrestricted	965,692 - 796,623	7,910 13,182,758 6,861,492	973,602 13,182,758 7,658,115
Total net position	\$ 1,762,315	\$ 20,052,160	\$ 21,814,475

### STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

				Program Revenues				Net Revenues (Expenses) and Changes in Net Position				
Functions/Programs		Expenses		Charges for Services - Fees, Commissions, and Others		Operating Grants and Contributions	G	overnmental Activities	В	usiness-type Activities		Total
Governmental activities: Economic development	ς.	663,937,707	\$	_	Ś	662,447,693	Ś	(1,490,014)	Ś	_	ς	(1,490,014)
Total governmental activities	<del>-</del>	663,937,707	· <del>-</del>		<u>-</u>	662,447,693	· <del>-</del>	(1,490,014)	<u>-</u>		<u>-</u>	(1,490,014)
Business-type activities: Public private partnerships		14,640,876		15,287,030		13,026,147		_		13,672,301		13,672,301
Total business-type activities		14,640,876		15,287,030		13,026,147				13,672,301		13,672,301
Total	\$	678,578,583	\$	15,287,030	\$	675,473,840		(1,490,014)		13,672,301		12,182,287
General revenues: Interest income Other income								2,576 6,000		31,061 —		33,637 6,000
Transfers								1,764,155		(1,764,155)		
Total general revenues and transfers								1,772,731		(1,733,094)		39,637
CHANGES IN NET POSITION								282,717		11,939,207		12,221,924
NET POSITION — Beginning of year, as restated								1,479,598		8,112,953		9,592,551
NET POSITION — End of year							\$	1,762,315	\$	20,052,160	\$	21,814,475

# BALANCE SHEET- GOVERNMENTAL FUND JUNE 30, 2021

ASSETS:		
Cash	\$	1,472,742
Due from subrecipients		2,643,784
Intergovernmental receivable		68,752,387
Due from Commonwealth of Puerto Rico		1,457,858
Total assets	<u>\$</u>	74,326,771
LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCE:		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$	53,062,080
Due to other fund		14,853,362
Due to Commonwealth of Puerto Rico		4,101,642
Total liabilities		72,017,084
Fund balance-unassigned		2,309,687
Total liabilities and fund balance	\$	74,326,771

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

# RECONCILIATION OF THE BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUND TO THE STATEMENT OF NET POSITION JUNE 30, 2021

FUND BALANCE OF GOVERNMENTAL FUND	\$ 2,309,687
AMOUNTS REPORTED FOR GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES IN THE STATEMENT OF NET POSITON ARE DIFFERENT THAN THE AMOUNTS REPORTED IN THE GOVERNMENTAL FUND BECAUSE:	
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the governmental fund	965,692
Compensated absences are not due and payable in the current period and, therefore, are not reported in the governmental fund	(1,513,064)
NET POSITION OF GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES	\$ 1,762,315

# STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE- GOVERNMENTAL FUND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

REVENUES:	
Federal grants	\$ 622,585,417
Contribution from Commonwealth of Puerto Rico	39,862,276
Total revenues	662,447,693
EXPENDITURES:	
Economic development	663,036,439
Capital outlays	 95,755
Total expenditures	663,132,194
Excess of expenditures over revenues	(684,501)
OTHER REVENUES:	
Other income	6,000
Interest income	2,576
	 8,576
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES:	
Transfers in	 1,764,155
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE	1,088,230
FUND BALANCE - Beginning of year, as restated	1,221,457
FUND BALANCE - End of year	\$ 2,309,687

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

# RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE - GOVERNMENTAL FUND TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

FOR THE TEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021		
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE- GOVERNMENTAL FUND		\$ 1,088,230
AMOUNT REPORTED FOR GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES IN THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES ARE DIFFERENT BECAUSE:		
Some expenses in the statement of activities do not require the use of current financial resources and, therefore , are not reported as expenditures in governmental fund		(708,795)
Governmental fund reports capital outlays as expenditures. However, in the statement of activities, the cost of those assets is allocated over their estimated useful lives and reported as depreciation expense. In the current period, these amounts are:		
Capital outlays	\$ 95,755	
Less: Depreciation expense	 (192,473)	
Subtotal		(96,718)
CHANGE IN NET POSITION OF GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES		\$ 282,717

# STATEMENT OF NET POSITION-PROPRIETARY FUND JUNE 30, 2021

ASSETS	
CURRENT ASSETS:	
Cash	\$ 9,021,068
Due from other fund	14,853,362
Due From Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority	6,333,334
Accounts receivable, net	-
Prepaid expenses	13,145
Total current assets	30,220,909
NON-CURRENT ASSETS:	
Restricted cash	13,182,758
Capital assets, net	7,910
Total non-current assets	13,190,668
Total assets	43,411,577
LIABILITIES AND NET POSITION	
CURRENT LIABILITIES:	
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	5,929,236
Due to Commonwealth of Puerto Rico	4,670,000
Due to Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico	17,564
Due to other governmental entities	11,722
Compensated absences	117,788
Total current liabilities	10,746,310
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES:	
Compensated absences	23,152
Line of credit with Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico	6,159,116
Unearned revenues	6,430,839
Total non-current liabilities	12,613,107
Total liabilities	23,359,417
NET POSITION:	
Investment in capital assets	7,910
Restricted for Development of Public Private Partnerships	13,182,758
Unrestricted	6,861,492
Total net position	\$ 20,052,160

# STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENSES, AND CHANGES IN NET POSITION- PROPRIETARY FUND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

OPERATING REVENUES:	
Services charges	\$ 12,912,030
Release of account receivable reserve	 2,375,000
Total operating revenues	15,287,030
OPERATING EXPENSES:	
Professional services	12,690,386
Other operating expenses	1,654,984
Interest expense	292,558
Depreciation expense	2,948
Total operating expenses	 14,640,876
NET OPERATING REVENUES	 646,154
NON-OPERATING REVENUES:	
Contribution from the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico	13,026,147
Interest income	31,061
Total non-operating revenues	13,057,208
Income before transfers	13,703,362
TRANSFERS TO OTHER FUND	 (1,764,155)
CHANGE IN NET POSITION	11,939,207
NET POSITION - Beginning of year, as restated	8,112,953
NET POSITION - End of year	\$ 20,052,160

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

# STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS- PROPRIETARY FUND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

CASH FLOWS USED IN OPERATING ACTIVITES:		
Services charges received	\$	5,546,170
Payments to employees		(1,129,884)
Cash paid for operating activities		(10,712,110)
Net cash used in operating activities		(6,295,824)
CASH FLOWS PROVIDED BY CAPITAL AND NONCAPITAL FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
Cash received from Commonwealth of Puerto Rico		13,026,147
Transfers to other fund		(1,764,155)
Net cash provided by capital and noncapital financing activities		11,261,992
CASH FLOWS PROVIDED BY INVESTING ACTIVITIES:		
Interest received		31,061
NET CHANGE IN CASH		4,997,229
Cash - beginning of year		17,206,597
Cash - end of year	\$	22,203,826
RECONCILIATION OF NET OPERATING REVENUES TO NET CASH		
USED IN OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
	\$	646,154
Net operating revenues  Adjustments to reconcile net operating revenues	Ş	040,134
to net cash used in operating activities:		
Release of account receivable reserve		(2,375,000)
Depreciation expense		2,948
Interest paid		292,558
Changes in assets and liabilities:		272,330
(Increase) decrease in:		
Due from other fund		3,286,683
Due from Puerto Rico Electricity Power Authority		(3,958,334)
Prepaid expenses		403,398
Accounts receivable, net		4,503
Increase (decrease) in:		,
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		(1,215,304)
Due to other governmental entities		(55,129)
Unearned revenues		(3,412,030)
Compensated absences		83,729
NET CASH USED IN OPERATING ACTIVITIES	\$	(6,295,824)

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### 1. REPORTING ENTITY

Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority (the Authority) is a component unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (the Commonwealth) and an affiliate of Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority (FAFAA), another component unit of the Commonwealth. The Authority was created by Act No. 29 of June 8, 2009, as amended (Act 29). Pursuant to Act 29, the Authority is the sole Commonwealth's governmental entity authorized and responsible for implementing the public policy on public private partnerships (the Partnerships) and for determining the functions, services or facilities for which such Partnerships will be established.

The Authority's principal activities are the identification, analysis and development of Partnerships projects, for the delivery of needed public infrastructure or the provision or enhancement of public services. To that end, the Authority's enabling act requires the Authority to prepare or commission the preparation of the desirability and convenience study for which the Authority engages specialized professional services. The objective of the desirability and convenience study is to determine the technical and financial feasibility of a proposed Partnership project. Upon determination of a project's feasibility under the Partnerships model, the Authority may initiate a procurement process for the identification, evaluation, qualification and selection of potential proponents and the negotiation and award of a Partnership agreement.

During fiscal year 2017-2018, the Governor of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (the Governor) created the Central Office for Recovery, Reconstruction and Resiliency of Puerto Rico (COR3) through Executive Order 2017-65 (EO-2017-65). COR3 was initially responsible for managing all efforts for the recovery of the Commonwealth after the passage of Hurricanes Irma and María. Also, through Executive Order 2018-11 (EO 2018-11), the Governor transferred the Governor's Authorized Representative (GAR), which was the entity authorized by the Governor to receive all disaster recovery grants of the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), from Puerto Rico Emergency Management Agency (PREMA) to the Authority. COR3 became part of the Authority effective July 1, 2018, through Executive Order 2018-11 (EO 2018-11). Since then, it operates as a division of the Authority.

The purpose of COR3 is, among others, to: (i) identify and procure funds, (ii) coordinate efforts and activities, (iii) finance and execute infrastructure works and projects, and (iv) advise the Governor and Commonwealth's instrumentalities over unprecedented amount of state, federal and private resources to be made available to the Commonwealth related to the recovery.

COR3 is the recipient of FEMA Pre-disaster Mitigation (PM), Public Assistance (PA), Hazard Mitigation Grant Program (HMGP) and the Crisis Counseling Assistance and Training Program Grant, which is administered by the "Oficina de Calidad de la Administración de Servicios de Salud y Contra la Adicción (ASSMCA)". There are other FEMA programs where COR3 is not a recipient and only provides limited support but does not manage any federal funds or grants. Also, for PA and HMGP grant funds other than COR3's own management costs, COR3 acts as a passthrough entity whereby it draws funds from FEMA's SmartLink system and deposits such funds in a subrecipient bank account. Any cost share related to grant awards managed by COR3 should be appropriated by the Commonwealth and paid to COR3.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

As for Mission Assignments and associated expenses, they relate to emergency work performed by a federal entity on behalf of a state entity (i.e., US Army Corps of Engineers performing emergency work for Puerto Rico Energy Power Authority (PREPA) related to damages to the electrical grid after a disaster). In these cases, FEMA pays the federal agency directly, and thereafter, invoices the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, through COR3/GAR, for any outstanding non-federal cost share balance, if applicable. As such, COR3 does not manage any federal moneys related to Mission Assignments but serves as a pass-through entity in relation to any associated non-federal cost share requirements. The GAR is also responsible for executing related paperwork.

There are other federal funding sources related to disaster recovery that are not administered by COR3 (i.e., HUD's CDBG-DR program, which is managed by the Puerto Rico Department of Housing.

#### 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The accompanying basic financial statements of the Authority are presented in conformity with U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (U.S. GAAP) for governments as prescribed by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB).

The accompanying basic financial statements present the financial position of the Authority, the results of operations and cash flows.

Following is a description of the Authority's most significant accounting policies:

### **Basis of Presentation**

Government-wide Financial Statements

The government-wide financial statements (the statement of net position and the statement of activities) report information of all the activities of the Authority. The effect of interfund balances has been removed from the government-wide statement of net position.

Internal balances are not included in the total column of the government-wide statement of net position. Interfund charges for services among functions of the government-wide statement of activities have not been eliminated. The Authority's activities are distinguished between governmental and business-type activities. Governmental activities generally are financed mainly through intergovernmental revenues and other non-exchange revenues. Business-type activities are financed in whole or in part by fees charged for goods or services. The following is a description of the Authority's government-wide financial statements.

The statement of net position presents the Authority's assets and liabilities with the residual measure reported as net position. Net position is reported in three categories:

Net Investment in Capital Assets - This component of net position consists of capital assets net of
accumulated depreciation and reduced by the outstanding balance of any bonds, mortgages, notes, or
other borrowings that are directly attributable to the acquisition, construction, or improvement of
those assets.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- Restricted Net Position This component of net position consists of restricted assets reduced by related
  liabilities. Generally, a liability relates to restricted assets if the asset results from a resource flow that
  also results in the recognition of a liability or if the liability will be liquidated with the restricted assets
  reported. Restricted assets result when constraints placed on those assets' use are either externally
  imposed by creditors, grantors, contributors, and the like, or imposed by law through constitutional
  provisions or enabling legislation.
- Unrestricted Net Position This component of net position is the net amount of the assets and liabilities that are not included in the determination of net investment in capital assets or the restricted component of net position.

When both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is generally the Authority's policy to use restricted resources first, then the unrestricted resources as they are needed.

The statement of activities demonstrates the degree to which the direct expenses of a given function or segment are offset by program revenue. Direct expenses are those that are clearly identifiable within a specific function or segment. The Authority does not allocate general government expenses to other functions. Program revenues include contributions received from the Federal Government and from the Commonwealth, charges for services made to other governmental entities, and grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular function or segment. Revenue that is not classified as program revenue is presented as general revenue. Resources that are dedicated internally are reported as general revenue rather than as program revenue.

Grants are recognized as revenue as soon as all eligibility requirements imposed by the provider have been met.

Management has elected to account for funds recovered from subrecipients during the period that the funds are disallowed. During fiscal year 2021, the approximate amount of funds received and returned to the grantor amounted to approximately \$8 million.

### Fund Financial Statements

The Authority reports its financial position and results of operations in funds, which are considered separate accounting entities. The operations of each fund are accounted for within a set of self-balancing accounts. Fund accounting segregates funds according to their intended purpose and is used to aid management in demonstrating compliance with legal, financial, and contractual provisions.

The activities of the Authority that are reported in the accompanying basic financial statements have been classified into governmental and proprietary funds.

Separate financial statements are provided for governmental funds and proprietary funds. Major individual governmental and proprietary funds are reported as separate columns in the fund financial statements.

In accordance with GASB Statement No. 54, Fund Balance Reporting and Governmental Fund Type Definitions, the classification of fund balance is based on the extent to which the Authority is bound to observe constraints imposed upon the use of resources in the governmental funds. The classifications are as follows:

 Nonspendable - Amounts that are not in a spendable form or are legally or contractually required to be maintained intact.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- Restricted Amounts that are legally restricted by outside parties, constitutional provisions, or enabling legislation for a specific purpose.
- Committed Amounts that are constrained for specific purposes that are internally imposed by the government's formal action at the highest level of decision-making authority.
- Assigned Includes fund balance amounts that are constrained by the Authority and are intended to be used for specific purposes that are neither considered restricted nor committed.
- Unassigned It is the residual classification for the General Fund. In a governmental fund other than the General Fund, a negative amount indicates that the expenditures incurred for a specific purpose exceeded the amounts in the fund that are restricted, committed, and assigned to that purpose.

#### Governmental Funds

Governmental funds focus on the sources and uses of funds and provide information on near term inflows, outflows, and balances of available resources. The Authority reports the following governmental fund:

General Fund - The General fund accounts for funds received from FEMA and the Commonwealth related to reimbursement of expenses related to natural disasters, which are managed by COR3.

### **Proprietary Funds**

These funds account for those activities, which are financed and operated in a manner similar to private business enterprises. Management intends to recover, primarily through user charges, the cost of providing goods or services to the general public.

Proprietary funds provide the same type of information as the Business-Type Activities in the government-wide financial statements, but in more detail. As with government-wide financial statements, proprietary funds financial statements use the full accrual basis of accounting. There is no reconciliation needed between the government-wide financial statements for business-type activities and the proprietary funds financial statements.

The Authority has one major proprietary fund (Public Private Partnership Fund) to account for all the operations related to the development of a Public Private Partnership.

### Measurement Focus and Basis of Accounting

Government-Wide Financial Statements - The government-wide financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Revenue is recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows takes place. Grants and similar items are recognized as revenues as soon as all eligibility requirements imposed by the provider have been met.

Governmental Fund Financial Statements - The governmental fund financial statements are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Revenue is recognized as soon as it is both measurable and available, net of estimated overpayments (as applicable) and amounts considered not collectible. Revenue is considered to be available when it is collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter to pay liabilities of the current period. Other revenues are considered to be measurable and available only when cash is received.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Expenditures are generally recorded when a liability is incurred, as under accrual basis of accounting. However, compensated absences are recorded as expenditures when matured. General capital assets acquisitions are reported as expenditures in governmental funds.

A summary reconciliation of the difference between total fund balance, as reflected in the governmental funds balance sheet, and net position of Governmental Activities, as shown on the government-wide statement of net position, is presented in an accompanying reconciliation of the balance sheet of governmental funds to the statement of net position.

A summary reconciliation of the difference between net change in fund balance, as reflected in the governmental funds statement of revenues, expenditures, and change in fund balance, and change in net position in the statement of activities of the government-wide financial statements, is presented in the accompanying reconciliation of statement of revenues, expenditures, and change in fund balance of governmental funds to the statement of activities.

The Authority has one major governmental fund. That major governmental fund is presented in a separate column in the balance sheet-governmental fund and in the statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balance-governmental fund.

Proprietary Funds Financial Statements - The basic financial statements of the proprietary funds are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting, similar to the government-wide financial statements described above. The Authority recognizes revenue when earned under the terms of each agreement and when the collection of the fee is reasonably assured. Expenses are recorded when incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Operating expenses are those related to the administration of the Authority and costs incurred related to the creation of a Partnership. All revenues and expenses not meeting these criteria are reported as non-operating revenues and expenses.

The Authority's operating revenues are primarily derived from program revenues, services charges and service fee explained as follows:

- Program revenues are composed of funds operating grants received from FEMA and the Commonwealth, and also funds received from, private parties to perform feasibility studies for possible Public Private Partnerships.
- Service charges are costs or expenses incurred by the Authority for the services rendered by the
  Authority resulting from the process for the analysis and development of a Partnership. Service charges
  are included as part of the intergovernmental contracts signed for the analysis and development of a
  project as a Partnership. In these agreements, the Authority charge a determined amount, which should
  be paid monthly. Those service charges are recognized as revenues when earned.
- Service fees are included as part of the intergovernmental contracts signed between the Authority and the participating governmental entity(ies) for the analysis and development of a project as a Partnership Project. In these agreements, the Authority charges service expenses, and a service fee that is normally established as a percentage of the costs or expenses incurred by the Authority in contracting the specialized services necessary for the analysis and development of a Partnership. Also, the Authority charges a cancellation fee, if the corporation or agency withdraws from the project. In this type of contract, service expenses are recognized as revenues when incurred, however the service fee is recognized as revenues when the contract with a third party is signed.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The Authority's non-operating revenues are derived, among others, from Commonwealth appropriations and interest income:

- Commonwealth contributions made for a specific purpose or with a restriction are recognized as revenues when that contributions funds are received.
- Interest income is composed of interest earned on deposits.

#### **Accounts Receivable**

Accounts receivables are stated net of estimated allowance for uncollectible accounts. The allowance is based on the evaluation of the risk characteristics of the receivable, including past collection experience and current economic conditions. Write-offs are recorded against the allowance when management believes that collectability is unlikely. Recoveries of amounts previously charged off are credited to the allowance. Because of uncertainties inherent in the estimation process, management's estimate may change in the future.

### Intergovernmental Receivable and Unearned Revenues

Intergovernmental receivable is stated net of estimated allowance for uncollectible accounts, which is determined, based upon past collection experience and current economic conditions. Intergovernmental receivable primarily represent amount requested to FEMA related to natural disaster expenses incurred by subgrantees. This intergovernmental receivable is recognized as revenue in the governmental funds when it becomes measurable and available. In applying the susceptible to accrual concept to federal grants, revenue is recognized when all applicable eligibility requirements are met (typically, when related expenditures are incurred) and the resources are available. Resources received before eligibility requirements are met, other than timing, are considered unearned revenue. Resources received before timing requirements are met, are considered inflows of resources.

### **Prepaid Expenses**

Certain payments to vendors represent costs applicable to future accounting periods and are recorded as prepaid items in the statement of net position.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

### **Capital Assets**

Capital assets are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Capital assets are defined by the Authority as assets that have a cost of \$500 or more at the date of acquisition and have an expected useful life of three or more years. Contributed assets are recorded at estimated fair value at the time received. Depreciation is charged to operations and included within expenses and is computed on the straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the depreciable assets. Costs of maintenance and repairs which do not improve or extend the lives of the respective assets are charged to expense as incurred. In governmental funds financial statements, capital assets are recorded as expenditures, and no depreciation is recognized. Estimated useful lives are as follows:

Capital Assets	Years
Information systems	3-5 years
Furniture and equipment	5 years

The Authority follows the provisions of GASB Statement No. 42, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Impairment of Capital Assets and for Insurance Recoveries, an amendment to GASB Statement No.34. This statement establishes guidance for accounting and reporting for the impairment of capital assets and for insurance recoveries. In accordance with these provisions, governments are required to evaluate prominent events or changes in circumstances affecting capital assets to determine whether impairment of a capital asset has occurred. Such events or changes in circumstances that may be indicative of impairment include evidence of physical damage, enactment or approval of laws or regulations or other changes in environmental factors, technological changes or evidence of obsolescence, changes in the manner or duration of use of a capital asset, and construction stoppage, among others. The Authority evaluated its capital assets as required by GASB Statement No. 42 and no impairment was identified during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021.

### **Compensated Absences**

The vacation policy of the Authority for compensation of accrued vacation leaves, up to 60 days, is paid upon employment termination. In order to be eligible to receive compensation, an employee must have been employed for at least three months. Accumulated unpaid sickness days are no longer liquidated upon employment termination. The liability for compensated absences reported in the government-wide and proprietary fund financial statements has been calculated using the vesting method, in which leave amount for an employee who currently is eligible to receive termination payments and other employees who are expected to become eligible in the future to receive such payments upon termination, are included. The liability has been calculated based on the employees' current salary level and includes payroll related costs (e.g., social security and Medicare tax).

### **Unearned Revenues**

Unearned revenues represent resources received by the Authority before related services are rendered.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

### **Interfund Activity**

Interfund Transfers - Legally required transfers are reported when incurred as transfer in by the recipient fund and as transfer out by the disbursing fund, with receivables and payables presented as amounts due to and due from other funds. Advances between funds are also presented as amounts due to and due from other funds. However, these advances, transfers, and related amounts receivable and payable are considered internal balances and activities that have been eliminated in the government-wide financial statements. Interfund receivables are stated net of estimated allowances for uncollectible accounts, which are determined based upon past collection experience and current economic conditions.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of the basic financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the basic financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses/expenditures during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

During the fiscal year ended on June 30, 2021, certain governmental accounting pronouncements became effective, none of which had any impact in the results of the operations or in the presentation of the financial statements of the Authority.

### Accounting Pronouncements Issued but Not Yet Effective

The following new accounting pronouncements have been issued but are not yet effective:

• GASB Statement No. 87, Leases. The objective of this Statement is to better meet the information needs of financial statement users by improving accounting and financial reporting for leases by governments. This Statement increases the usefulness of governments' financial statements by requiring recognition of certain lease assets and liabilities for leases that previously were classified as operating leases and recognized as inflows of resources or outflows of resources based on the payment provisions of the contract. It establishes a single model for lease accounting based on the foundational principle that leases are financings of the right to use an underlying asset. Under this Statement, a lessee is required to recognize a lease liability and an intangible right-to-use lease asset, and a lessor is required to recognize a lease receivable and a deferred inflow of resources, thereby enhancing the relevance and consistency of information about governments' leasing activities. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2021, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the effective dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, which allowed for an eighteen-month postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and is permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- GASB Statement No. 89, Accounting for Interest Cost Incurred before Year End before a Construction Period. This Statement establishes accounting requirements for interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period. Such interest cost includes all interest that previously was accounted for in accordance with the requirements of paragraphs 5-22 of Statement No. 62, Codification of Accounting and Financial Reporting Guidance Contained in Pre-November 30, 1989, FASB and AICPA Pronouncements, which are superseded by this Statement. This Statement requires that interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period be recognized as an expense in the period in which the cost is incurred for financial statements prepared using the economic resources measurement focus. As a result, interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period will not be included in the historical cost of a capital asset reported in a business-type activity or enterprise fund. This Statement also reiterates that in financial statements prepared using the current financial resources measurement focus, interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period should be recognized as an expenditure on a basis consistent with governmental fund accounting principles. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after December 15, 2019, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the effective dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance which allows one year postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.
- GASB Statement No. 91, Conduit Debt Obligations. The primary objectives of this Statement are to provide a single method of reporting conduit debt obligations by issuers and eliminate diversity in practice associated with (i) commitments extended by issuers, (ii) arrangements associated with conduit debt obligations, and (iii) related note disclosures. This Statement achieves those objectives by clarifying the existing definition of a conduit debt obligation; establishing that a conduit debt obligation is not a liability of the issuer; establishing standards for accounting and financial reporting of additional commitments and voluntary commitments extended by issuers and arrangements associated with conduit debt obligations; and improving required note disclosures.

This Statement also addresses arrangements - often characterized as leases - that are associated with conduit debt obligations. In those arrangements, capital assets are constructed or acquired with the proceeds of a conduit debt obligation and used by third-party obligors in the course of their activities. Payments from third-party obligors are intended to cover and coincide with debt service payments. During those arrangements, issuers retain the titles to the capital assets. Those titles may or may not pass to the obligors at the end of the arrangements.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2021, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, *Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance*, which allowed for a one-year postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and is permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- GASB Statement No. 92, Omnibus 2020. The objectives of this Statement are to enhance comparability in accounting and financial reporting and to improve the consistency of authoritative literature by addressing practice issues that have been identified during implementation and application of certain GASB Statements. This Statement addresses a variety of topics and includes specific provisions about the following: The effective date of Statement No. 87, Leases, and Implementation Guide No. 2019-3, Leases, for interim financial reports; reporting of intra-entity transfers of assets between a primary government employer and a component unit defined benefit pension plan or defined benefit other postemployment benefit (OPEB) plan; the applicability of Statements No. 73, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions and Related Assets That Are Not within the Scope of GASB Statement 68, and Amendments to Certain Provisions of GASB Statements 67 and 68, as amended, and Statement No. 74, Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefit Plans Other Than Pension Plans, as amended, to reporting assets accumulated for postemployment benefits; the applicability of certain requirements of Statement No. 84, Fiduciary Activities, to postemployment benefit arrangements; measurement of liabilities (and assets, if any) related to asset retirement obligations (AROs) in a government acquisition; reporting by public entity risk pools for amounts that are recoverable from reinsurers or excess insurers; reference to nonrecurring fair value measurements of assets or liabilities in authoritative literature; and terminology used to refer to derivative instruments. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2021, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, which allowed for a one-year postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and is permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.
- GASB Statement No. 93, Replacement of Interbank Offered Rates (IBOR). The objective of this Statement is to address accounting and financial reporting implications that result from the replacement of an IBOR most notably the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR). As a result of global reference rate reform, LIBOR is expected to cease to exist in its current form at the end of 2021, prompting governments to amend or replace financial instruments for the purpose of replacing LIBOR with other reference rates, by either changing the reference rate or adding or changing fallback provisions related to the reference rate.

### This statement achieves its objective by:

- Providing exceptions for certain hedging derivative instruments to the hedge accounting termination provisions when an IBOR is replaced as the reference rate of the hedging derivative instrument's variable payment.
- Clarifying the hedge accounting termination provisions when a hedged item is amended to replace the reference rate.
- Clarifying that the uncertainty related to the continued availability of IBORs does not, by itself, affect the assessment of whether the occurrence of a hedged expected transaction is probable.
- Removing LIBOR as an appropriate benchmark interest rate for the qualitative evaluation of the effectiveness of an interest rate swap.
- Identifying a Secured Overnight Financing Rate and the Effective Federal Funds Rate as appropriate benchmark interest rates for the qualitative evaluation of the effectiveness of an interest rate swap.
- Clarifying the definition of reference rate, as it is used in GASB Statement No. 53, as amended.
- Providing an exception to the lease modifications guidance in GASB Statement No. 87, as amended, for certain lease contracts that are amended solely to replace an IBOR as the rate upon which variable payments depend.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The removal of LIBOR as an appropriate benchmark interest rate is effective for reporting periods ending after December 31, 2021. All other requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2021, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, *Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance*, which allowed for a one-year postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and is permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.

• GASB Statement No. 94, Public Private and Public-Public Partnership and Availability Payment Arrangement. The primary objective of this Statement is to improve financial reporting by addressing issues related to public-private and public-public partnership arrangements (PPPs). A PPP is an arrangement in which a government (the transferor) contracts with an operator (a governmental or nongovernmental entity) to provide public services by conveying control of the right to operate or use a nonfinancial asset, such as infrastructure or other capital asset (the underlying PPP asset), for a period of time in an exchange or exchange-like transaction. Some PPPs meet the definition of a service concession arrangement (SCA), which is defined as: (1) the operator collects and is compensated by fees from third parties; (2) the transferor determines or has the ability to modify or approve which services the operator is required to provide, to whom the operator is required to provide the services, and the prices or rates that can be charged for the services; and (3) the transferor is entitled to significant residual interest in the service utility of the underlying PPP asset at the end of the arrangement.

This Statement also provides guidance for accounting and financial reporting for availability payment arrangements (APAs). An APA is an arrangement in which a government compensates an operator for services that may include designing, constructing, financing, maintaining, or operating an underlying nonfinancial asset for a period of time in an exchange or exchange-like transaction.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2022, and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

• GASB Statement No. 96, Subscription-Based Information Technology Arrangements. This Statement provides guidance on the accounting and financial reporting for subscription-based information technology arrangements (SBITAs) for government end users (governments). This Statement (1) defines a SBITA; (2) establishes that a SBITA results in a right-to-use subscription asset-an intangible asset-and a corresponding subscription liability; (3) provides the capitalization criteria for outlays other than subscription payments, including implementation costs of a SBITA; and (4) requires note disclosures regarding a SBITA. To the extent relevant, the standards for SBITAs are based on the standards established in Statement No. 87, Leases, as amended.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2022, and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

GASB Statement No. 97, Certain Component Criteria, and Accounting and Financial Reporting for Internal Revenue Code Section 457 Deferred Compensation Plans - An Amendment of GASB Statements No. 14 and No. 84, and a Supersession of GASB Statement No. 32. The primary objectives of this Statement are to (1) increase consistency and comparability related to the reporting of fiduciary component units in circumstances in which a potential component unit does not have a governing board and the primary government performs the duties that a governing board typically would perform; (2) mitigate costs associated with the reporting of certain defined contribution pension plans, defined contribution other than postemployment benefit (OPEB) plans, and employee benefit plans other than pension plans or OPEB plans (other employee benefit plans) as fiduciary component units in fiduciary fund financial statements; and (3) enhance the relevance, consistency, and comparability of the accounting and financial reporting for Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 457 deferred compensation plans (Section 457 plans) that meet the definition of a pension plan and for benefits provided through those plans.

The following requirements of this Statement are effective immediately: (1) exemption of primary governments that perform the duties that a governing board typically performs from treating the absence of a governing board the same as the appointment of a voting majority of a governing board in determining whether they are financially accountable for defined contribution pension plans, defined contribution OPEB plans, or other employee benefit plans and (2) limitation on the applicability of the financial burden criterion in paragraph 7 of Statement 84 to defined benefit pension plans and defined benefit OPEB plans that are administered through trusts that meet the criteria in paragraph 3 of Statement 67 or paragraph 3 of Statement 74, respectively.

The requirements of this Statement that are related to the accounting and financial reporting for Section 457 plans are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2021. For purposes of determining whether a primary government is financially accountable for a potential component unit, the requirements of this Statement that provide that for all other arrangements, the absence of a governing board be treated the same as the appointment of a voting majority of a governing board if the primary government performed the duties that a governing board typically would perform, are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2021. Earlier application of those requirements is encouraged and permitted by requirement as specified within this Statement.

The Board considered the effective dates for the requirements of this Statement in light of the COVID-19 pandemic and in concert with Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.

• GASB Statement No. 98, The Annual Comprehensive Financial Report. This Statement establishes the term annual comprehensive financial report and its acronym ACFR. That new term and acronym replace instances of comprehensive annual financial report and its acronym in generally accepted accounting principles for state and local governments.

This Statement was developed in response to concerns raised by stakeholders that the common pronunciation of the acronym for comprehensive annual financial report sounds like a profoundly objectionable racial slur.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years ending after December 15, 2021. Earlier application is encouraged.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- GASB Statement No. 99 Omnibus 2022. The objectives of this Statement are to enhance comparability in accounting and financial reporting and to improve the consistency of authoritative literature by addressing (1) practice issues that have been identified during implementation and application of certain GASB Statements and (2) accounting and financial reporting for financial guarantees. The practice issues addressed by this Statement are as follows:
  - Classification and reporting of derivative instruments within the scope of Statement No. 53, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Derivative Instruments, that do not meet the definition of either an investment derivative instrument or a hedging derivative instrument
  - Clarification of provisions in Statement No. 87, Leases, as amended, related to the determination
    of the lease term, classification of a lease as a short-term lease, recognition and measurement
    of a lease liability and a lease asset, and identification of lease incentives
  - Clarification of provisions in Statement No. 94, Public-Private and Public-Public Partnerships and Availability Payment Arrangements, related to (a) the determination of the public-private and public-public partnership (PPP) term and (b) recognition and measurement of installment payments and the transfer of the underlying PPP asset
  - Clarification of provisions in Statement No. 96, Subscription-Based Information Technology Arrangements, related to the subscription-based information technology arrangement (SBITA) term, classification of a SBITA as a short-term SBITA, and recognition and measurement of a subscription liability
  - Extension of the period during which the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) is considered an
    appropriate benchmark interest rate for the qualitative evaluation of the effectiveness of an
    interest rate swap that hedges the interest rate risk of taxable debt
  - Accounting for the distribution of benefits as part of the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)
  - Disclosures related to nonmonetary transactions
  - Pledges of future revenues when resources are not received by the pledging government
  - Clarification of provisions in Statement No. 34, Basic Financial Statements—and Management's Discussion and Analysis—for State and Local Governments, as amended, related to the focus of the government-wide financial statements
  - Terminology updates related to certain provisions of Statement No. 63, Financial Reporting of Deferred Outflows of Resources, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position
  - o Terminology used in Statement 53 to refer to resource flows statements.

The requirements of this Statement that are effective as follows:

The requirements related to extension of the use of LIBOR, accounting for SNAP distributions, disclosures of nonmonetary transactions, pledges of future revenues by pledging governments, clarification of certain provisions in Statement 34, as amended, and terminology updates related to Statement 53 and Statement 63 are effective upon issuance.

The requirements related to leases, PPPs, and SBITAs are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2022, and all reporting periods thereafter.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The requirements related to financial guarantees and the classification and reporting of derivative instruments within the scope of Statement 53 are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2023, and all reporting periods thereafter.

GASB Statement No 100, Accounting Changes and Error Corrections. An amendment of GASB Statements No. 62. The primary objective of this Statement is to enhance accounting and financial reporting requirements for accounting changes and error corrections to provide more understandable, reliable, relevant, consistent, and comparable information for making decisions or assessing accountability.

This Statement defines accounting changes as changes in accounting principles, changes in accounting estimates, and changes to or within the financial reporting entity and describes the transactions or other events that constitute those changes. As part of those descriptions, for (1) certain changes in accounting principles and (2) certain changes in accounting estimates that result from a change in measurement methodology, a new principle or methodology should be justified on the basis that it is preferable to the principle or methodology used before the change. That preferability should be based on the qualitative characteristics of financial reporting—understandability, reliability, relevance, timeliness, consistency, and comparability. This Statement also addresses corrections of errors in previously issued financial statements.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for accounting changes and error corrections made in fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2023 (FY 2023-2024), and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

GASB Statement No 101, Compensated Absences. The objective of this Statement is to better meet
the information needs of financial statement users by updating the recognition and measurement
guidance for compensated absences.

That objective is achieved by aligning the recognition and measurement guidance under a unified model and by amending certain previously required disclosures. This Statement also establishes guidance for measuring a liability for leave that has not been used, generally using an employee's pay rate as of the date of the financial statements. A liability for leave that has been used but not yet paid or settled should be measured at the amount of the cash payment or noncash settlement to be made. Certain salary-related payments that are directly and incrementally associated with payments for leave also should be included in the measurement of the liabilities.

With respect to financial statements prepared using the current financial resources measurement focus, this Statement requires that expenditures be recognized for the amount that normally would be liquidated with expendable available financial resources. This Statement requires that a liability for certain types of compensated absences—including parental leave, military leave, and jury duty leave—not be recognized until the leave commences. This Statement also requires that a liability for specific types of compensated absences not be recognized until the leave is used.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2023 (FY 2024-2025), and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

Management is evaluating the impact that these Statements will have on the Authority's basic financial statements.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### 3. RESTATEMENT OF NET POSITION

The following table describes the net change in the net position at the beginning of year as previously reported in the basic financial statements. The beginning net position balance has been restated as follows:

#### Governmental Funds

Net position, as previously reported, at June 30, 2020	\$ 8,694,789
Overstatement of revenues	 (7,473,332)
Beginning net position, as restated, at July 1, 2020	\$ 1,221,457

Overstatement of revenues amounting to approximately \$7.4 million related to funds received during fiscal year 2020 with time restriction, that were incorrectly recognized as revenue. Those funds did not meet the available criteria of the modified accrual basis of accounting.

#### **Proprietary Fund**

Net position, as previously reported, at June 30, 2020	\$ 6,347,749
Understatement of revenues	 1,765,204
Beginning net position, as restated, at July 1, 2020	\$ 8,112,953

Understatement of revenues amounting to approximately \$1.7 million is related to a Memo of Understanding signed by the Authority with the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA) for the development of public private partnerships during the fiscal year 2019, which were not recognized as revenues in prior years.

#### 4. CASH AND DEPOSITS

Custodial credit risk is the risk that, in the event of a financial institution's failure, the Authority's deposits may not be returned to it. The Commonwealth requires that public funds deposited in commercial banks in Puerto Rico must be fully collateralized for the amount deposited in excess of federal depository insurance.

The table presented below discloses the level of custodial credit risk assumed by the Authority as of June 30, 2021. As of June 30, 2021, none of the depository Authority balance is uninsured and uncollateralized as follows:

Governmental Activities						: uninsured and
	Carry	ing amount	Ba	nk balance	uncolla	ateralized
Commercial bank	\$	1,472,742	\$	1,472,743	\$	-

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Business-Type Activities	Carr	ying amount	tBank balance		•	uninsured and ateralized
Commercial bank unrestricted Commercial bank restricted	\$	9,021,068 13,182,758	\$	17,846,426 7,088,664	\$	-
Total	\$	22,203,826	\$	24,935,090	\$	-

Restricted cash is for the development of public private partnership.

#### 5. INTERGOVERNMENTAL RECEIVABLE

#### **Governmental Activities**

As of June 30, 2021, intergovernmental receivable amounting to approximately \$68 million mainly represents funds requested to FEMA by COR3, related to natural disasters expenses incurred by subrecipients.

#### 6. ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE, NET

#### **Business-Type Activities**

As of June 30, 2021, the Authority's accounts receivable, net of allowance, is composed of the following (in thousands):

Description	Ar	nount
Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA)	\$	345
Municipality of Caguas, Department of Transportation and Public Works and the Puerto Rico Highway and Transportation Authority		6.577
Puerto Rico Maritime Transport Authority and Puerto Rico Integrated		0,377
Transportation Authority		780
Others		5
Total accounts receivable		7,707
Less: allowance for uncollectible accounts		(7,707)
Net receivables	\$	-

The accounts receivable as of June 30, 2021, are described as follows:

- PREPA is related to the Liquid Natural Gas Supply and Development of Related Infrastructure project for PREPA.
- Municipality of Caguas, Department of Transportation and Public Works and the Puerto Rico Highway and Transportation Authority is related to Caguas San Juan Mass Transportation Commuter Project.
- Puerto Rico Maritime Transport Authority and Puerto Rico Integrated Transportation Authority relates to the maritime transport project.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The above receivables are outstanding principally since June 30, 2015, without any repayment. Based on this and management's evaluation and after conversations with the respective agencies, the Authority understand that such receivables will not be collected and an allowance for doubtful account was provided in fiscal year ended June 30, 2017.

#### 7. CAPITAL ASSETS

#### **Governmental Activities**

Capital assets activity during the year ended June 30, 2021, was as follows (in thousands):

	Beginning balance		Additions		Reductions		Ending balance	
Capital assets:	ċ	4 400	ċ	04	ċ		¢	1 204
Information systems	_\$	1,198	<u> </u>	96	<u>\$</u>		_\$	1,294
Total capital assets		1,198		96				1,294
Less accumulated depreciation for:								
Information systems		(136)		(192)		-		(328)
Total accumulated depreciation		(136)		(192)		-		(328)
Total capital assets - net	\$	1,062	\$	(96)	\$	-	\$	966

#### **Business-Type Activities**

Capital assets activity during the year ended June 30, 2021, was as follows (in thousands):

	Beginning balance		Additions		Reductions		Ending balance	
Capital assets:								
Furniture and equipment	\$	27	\$	-	\$	-	\$	27
Information systems		1						1
Total capital assets		28				-		28
Less accumulated depreciation for:								
Furniture and equipment		(16)		(3)		-		(19)
Information systems		(1)				-		(1)
Total accumulated depreciation		(17)		(3)		-		(20)
Total capital assets - net	\$	11	\$	(3)	\$	-	\$	8

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### 8. COMPENSATED ABSENCES

The activity for compensated absences during the year ended June 30, 2021, is as follows (in thousands):

#### **Governmental Activities**

Description	•	Beginning balance		•		• •		Additions Reductions		Reductions		Ending balance		Due within one year	
Accrued vacations	\$	804	\$	1,047	\$	(338)	\$	1,513	\$	176					
Business-Type Activities															
Description	_	ginning alance		ditions	Red	uctions		nding Ilance		within year					
Accrued vacations	\$	57	\$	123	\$	(39)	\$	141	\$	118					

#### 9. LINE OF CREDIT

On March 17, 2010, the Authority entered into a \$20 million operating revolving line of credit facility with Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico (GDB) bearing interest at 150 basis points over the prime rate (3.25% at June 30, 2021) or 7%, whichever is higher, or an interest rate determined by the GDB. Actual interest being charged by GDB as of June 30, 2021 is 4.75%. The source of repayment of this line of credit is the fees charged by the Authority for services provided as part of the process to establish the Partnerships.

On November 29, 2018, GDB completed a restructuring of certain of its indebtedness pursuant to a Qualifying Modification under Title VI of PROMESA. Under the Qualifying Modification, holders of certain bond and deposit claims against GDB exchanged their claims for bonds (at an upfront exchange ratio of 55%) issued by a newly created public instrumentality—the GDB Debt Recovery Authority (the DRA) created under Act No. 109 of August 24, 2017, known as the Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico Debt Restructuring Act (the GDB Restructuring Act)—and GDB transferred to such entity its municipal loan portfolio, a portion of its public entity loan portfolio , its real estate owned assets and its unencumbered cash. This GDB Restructuring Act required certain offsets between financial instruments assets and liabilities held by GDB; therefore, the deposits held by the Authority amounting to \$143 thousand at GDB were applied to notes payable owed by the Authority to GDB. Note that line of credit owed by the Authority to GDB was not transferred to the DRA as a result line of credit was retained by GDB after the execution of the RSA.

Pursuant to the GDB Restructuring Act, "all transactions effected pursuant [thereto] (including, without limitation, pursuant to determinations made by Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority (FAFAA) or GDB under [the GDB Restructuring Act]) shall be valid and binding with respect to all Government Entities and no Government Entity shall have any further rights or claims against GDB, the Public Entity Trust, and any officers, directors, employees, agents and other representatives thereof".

As of June 30, 2021, the line of credit balance owed to GDB was approximately \$6.2 million and accrued interest payable was approximately \$2 million. Interest expense for the year ended June 30, 2021, amounted to approximately \$293 thousand.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### 10. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED ENTITIES

On August 13, 2019, the Authority entered into a Memo of Understanding (MOU) with PREPA in which PREPA agreed to pay a Service Fee in the total amount of \$9.5 million, to be paid in 12 equal installments amounting to \$791,666.66 each. As of June 30, 2021, approximately \$2.3 million are presented as part of Due from PREPA in the Statement of Net Position.

On July 2, 2020, the Authority entered into another MOU with PREPA in which PREPA agreed to pay a Service Fee in the amounting to \$9.5 million to be paid in 12 equal installments amounting to \$791,666.66 each. As of June 30, 2021, approximately \$4 million are presented as part of Due from PREPA in the Statement of Net Position.

As of June 30, 2021, due from PREPA amounts to approximately \$6.3 million.

On November 19, 2018, COR3 entered into an agreement as amended, with the Puerto Rico Infrastructure Financing Authority (PRIFA) to receive certain technical and legal services related to the Property Debris and Removal Program. During the fiscal years ended June 30, 2020 and 2021, the Authority contributed approximately \$5.2 and \$11.9 million to PRIFA, respectively, which will be recorded once recovered from FEMA and paid to the Commonwealth, once reimbursed by FEMA.

During the year ended June 30, 2021, the Authority entered into an agreement with the FAFAA to receive certain management support and administrative services and established a fee to cover those services. The total fee paid to FAFAA for the year ended June 30, 2021, amounted to approximately \$260 thousand. FAFAA, as part of the administrative services provided, may incur on payments on behalf of the Authority to cover certain of its operating expenses, which are paid by the Authority to FAFAA on a later date.

Due from Commonwealth amounting to approximately \$1.5 million is related to amount owed by the Department of Housing related to advances made by COR3 which were unspent.

Amount due to the Commonwealth amounting to approximately \$8.8 million is composed of approximately \$4.1 million related to certain amounts owed by subrecipients, which are going to be paid by COR3 to the Commonwealth at the time such funds are received from subrecipients. In addition, the Authority subsequently reimbursed the Commonwealth approximately \$4.7 million of unspent contributions.

#### 11. INTER-GOVERNMENTAL PROJECTS

At present, the Authority is carrying out the following projects (the Projects):

#### Inter-governmental Projects Financed by Commonwealth's Appropriations

Water Consumption Measurement System Optimization Project - The advanced water measurement project for the Puerto Rico Aqueduct and Sewer Authority (PRASA) provides for the potential concession of the replacement of the outdated meters of the PRASA by advanced and intelligent meters, to reduce non-revenue water. This will increase operational efficiency and operating income by incorporating advanced technologies and innovation and optimization of practices and services. On March 27, 2018, the Authority's Board of Directors (the Board) approved the Desirability and Convenience Study. On June 18, 2018, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications and on September 28, 2018, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

After selecting the qualified proponents, the Partnership Committee evaluated the proposals submitted and notified the selection of the Preferred Proponent. On November 30, 2021, the Board of Directors decided to cancel this project.

Social Infrastructure Project - The social infrastructure project (the Student Life Project), is an initiative in collaboration with the University of Puerto Rico, Mayagüez Campus (Campus), to transform and renovate the facilities of the Campus through the development, operation, construction and maintenance of housing facilities, parking lots and other service facilities that attend to the needs of the students and life in the Campus. The goal of transformation of the Campus facilities is to enrich the student experience by offering an attractive housing alternative within the Campus with more social and recreational alternatives, modern study and collaboration spaces, and innovative solutions to improve the quality of life of the students and the community of the Campus. This in turn will enhance academic performance and it will increase student retention.

On October 16, 2017, the Authority published a Draft Request for Qualifications to know the market input around the Student Life Project. The results of the market survey were considered in the evaluation of the project, particularly for the purpose of specifying and delimit the scope of the Desirability and Convenience Study. On March 1, 2018, the Study was completed successfully and approved by the Board. On May 8, 2018 the Authority issued the Request for Quotation. On July 13, 2018, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

After selecting the qualified proponents, the Partnership Committee evaluated the proposals submitted and notified the selection of the Preferred Proponent. At present, the Authority is in the negotiation process with the Preferred Proponent including other discussions related to the development of the Project. This process has faced delays due to the impact of COVID-19, among other reasons.

Partnership Project for the San Juan Bay Cruise Terminals - In 2017, Global Ports Holdings PLC., submitted an unsolicited proposal for the development of a partnership agreements for the San Juan Bay Cruise Terminal. The unsolicited proposal proposes a long-term concession for world-class modernization, expansion, and operation of the passenger seaports, specifically in Piers 1, 3, 4, 11 to 14, and Pan Americans 1 and 2 of San Juan Bay. It also includes repairs and a long-term maintenance program of maritime facilities. On June 14, 2018, the Board approved the Desirability and Convenience Study. On September 5, 2018, the Partnership Committee continued with the processes for the formalization of the Partnership by publishing the Request for Qualifications. On November 16, 2018, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

After selecting the qualified proponents, the Request for Proposal was issued and then, the Partnership Committee evaluated the proposals submitted and notified the selection of the Preferred Proponent. At present, the Authority is in the negotiation process with the preferred proponent including other discussions related to the development of the Project. This process has faced delays due to the impact of COVID-19, among other reasons. Refer to note 14 Subsequent events for more information.

**Public Safety Training Center Project** - Ana G. Méndez University System submitted an unsolicited proposal as an initiative that seeks to strengthen specialized education for public security forces through the offering of specialized curriculum, training courses for new members and courses for the certification and recertification of continuing education for the six bureaus of Public Safety Department (the DPS) and the Corrections and Rehabilitation Department (the DCR). On October 23, 2018, the Board approved the Desirability and Convenience Study. On February 20, 2019, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications and on April 11, 2019, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Currently, the Authority is waiting for both the DPS and the DCR to submit information necessary to complete the preparation of the Request for Proposals and proceed to the eventual publication of it.

#### Inter-governmental Projects Financed by the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority

**Palo Seco Generation Plant Project** - The metropolitan area in northern Puerto Rico has the highest demand for electric energy, but most of the energy generated comes from plants in the south, an imbalance that leads to a high level of loss of power in the lines. Palo Seco and Central San Juan units do not meet the real demand of energy of the north of Puerto Rico.

Through this project, a private operator will be responsible for carrying out the design, permission, financing, construction, management, operation, and maintenance of a new facility of dual fuel combined cycle generation with a capacity of approximately 300 MW, which will be interconnected to the currently existing 115 kV substation corresponding to the Palo Seco power plant. This facility will be in the Palo Seco Power Plant land or land adjacent to it. The private operator will sell, and the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA) will buy the net electricity production of the installation generation, in accordance with the contract. During the term of the contract, the private operator will provide operation and maintenance services for said facility. The project pursues improve the reliability of the electrical system, particularly to support energy demand from the north of Puerto Rico.

On July 12, 2019, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications and on June 10, 2020, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents. Considering the recent situation in the energy sector of Puerto Rico, the Authority is evaluating certain different components of public policy to determine the steps to follow around this project. The board of directors of the Authority cancel this project during the fiscal year 2022.

Hydroelectric Plants Revitalization Project - The revitalization of hydroelectric plants project intends to impact the following facilities: Caonillas 1 and 2 in the Utuado Municipality; Garzas 1 and 2 in the Peñuelas Municipality; Patillas; Río Blanco in the Naguabo Municipality; Yauco 1 and 2; and Dos Bocas in the Arecibo Municipality. As part of this project, the Authority and PREPA are interested in forming a Partnership with one or more proponents, including Municipalities, Municipal Consortiums and companies of the private sector or consortiums, for the operation and maintenance of said hydroelectric system, or a part of it, in addition to the investment of capital improvements for its rehabilitation.

The system that will comprise the hydroelectric generation facilities will consist of 11 facilities with a combined generation capacity of approximately 100 MW. Currently, the available capacity of these facilities is 27 MW. Through Partnership, the purpose is to increase the generation capacity of these hydroelectric facilities to at least of approximately 70 MW.

This project contemplates the execution of a long-term contract with one or more entities. The Partnership contract structure could be one of the following: (1) a long-term lease of the facilities and a Power Purchase and Operation Agreement (PPOA) with PREPA; or (2) Operation agreement and long-term maintenance. During the term of the contract, the Government will retain the property and ownership of each hydroelectric facility of the project, and the entity will manage and will operate the hydroelectric facility. In addition, the selected entity will assist with the acquisition, administration and use of federal funds for the restoration of the hydroelectric system in case they are available.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

On April 16, 2019, the Authority issued the Request of Qualifications, where interested entities were requested to submit their qualifications no later than July 22, 2019. On November 25, 2019, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents. Considering the recent situation in the energy sector of Puerto Rico, the Authority is evaluating certain different components of public policy to determine the steps to follow around this project. The board of directors of the Authority cancel this project during the fiscal year 2022.

*Energy Storage Project* - Through this Project, the hiring of a private entity is contemplated to carry out the development of a large-scale energy storage system in certain critical facilities to provide greater stability to Puerto Rico's energy system while provides resilience and responsiveness to power system fluctuations or blackouts. The project also seeks to reduce network costs by increasing operational efficiency, to meet the renewable energy objectives established by Act No. 17-2019, known as the Puerto Rico Energy Public Policy Law and offer operational flexibility that allows the modernization of the grid in an expeditious time, among other objectives and benefits of the project.

Specifically, the project contemplates an energy storage system in the substations of Sabana Llana and Bayamón, with an optional third facility in Humacao/Yabucoa.

On May 12, 2018, the Authority published the Desirability and Convenience Study. On June 22, 2018, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications by virtue of which, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

On October 12, 2018, the Authority issued the Request for Proposals asking for proposals on or before January 11, 2019. Due to delays in the process of acquiring federal funds, the preferred proponent selection process remains delayed.

Flexible Power Distribution Units Project - This project seeks for a private entity to be the owner and operator of a fleet of 15 units flexible mobile or fixed power distribution systems (or a combination) with an individual capacity between 10-30 MW, for a total of approximately 450 MW. This project contemplates the execution of a "Power Purchase and Operation Agreement" with PREPA for a period of 25 years. These new dual fuel units (natural gas and diesel) will replace the fleet of gas turbines of PREPA and will use the existing interconnection framework. The private entity will be in charge of the design, permission, financing and installation of the units. PREPA anticipates that these units may eventually be relocated where necessary to stabilize the electrical network to meet the capacity requirements for the mini networks that are planned to eventually be established.

As previously mentioned, this project could generate up to a maximum of 450 MW through the location of the referred units in the following PREPA facilities: (1) Hidrogas Costa Sur; (2) Aguirre Station; (3) Jobos Station (Guayama); (4) Yabucoa Station; (5) Vega Baja Station; (6) Palo Viejo Complex; and (7) Daguao Station (Ceiba).

On July 12, 2019, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications. On July 7, 2020, the Authority issued a notification to the interested proponents informing that the Request for Qualifications would be extended. In said notification, the Authority also informed that the selection of the Qualified Proponent would be postponed subject to final approval of the Integrated Resource Plan that had been submitted by PREPA to the Puerto Rico Energy Bureau. Considering the recent situation in the Puerto Rico energy sector, the Authority is evaluating certain different components of public policy to determine the steps to follow around this project. The board of directors of the Authority cancel this project during the fiscal year 2022.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Legacy Generation Assets Project - Even before the impact of Hurricanes Irma and María and the 2019-2020 earthquakes, Puerto Rico already had a poor energy infrastructure. Although some of the Legacy Generation Assets of PREPA have been modernized to natural gas, many of the assets operate based on diesel, which is inefficient, expensive, and is the main reason for the high cost in the electric rate of Puerto Rico. PREPA together with the Authority are working on several initiatives to modernize the Puerto Rico's energy system, which seek to reduce dependence on the use of diesel, increase the use of renewable energy, increase the efficiency and resilience of the system, invest in repairs to facilities, and withdraw, replace, or modernize Inefficient Generation Assets.

This project contemplates entering into a contract with one or more private operators with terms tied directly to the remaining useful life of the Legacy Generation Assets for the management, operation, maintenance and decommissioning, as applicable, of these assets. In this way, the project pursues improving the efficiency and resilience of the electricity system using the experience of the private sector to the operation, maintenance and decommissioning of the Generation Assets as established in the Plan Integrated Resource.

On August 10, 2020, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications. On October 22, 2020, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents. Subsequently, the Authority issued the Request for Proposals. The qualified proponents submitted the proposals on or before December 2021.

Currently, the Partnership Committee is evaluating the proposals submitted for selecting a Preferred Proponent. Please refer to Note 14 of Subsequent events for more information.

Others - The Authority is evaluating other projects such as the Modernization of the Services and Collections of the Department of the Treasury of Puerto Rico, Regional Airports of the Puerto Rico Ports Authority and the Modernization of the Authority's Digital Infrastructure of Roads and Transportation of the Puerto Rico Highway and Transportation Authority.

#### 12. RETIREMENT BENEFITS SYSTEMS

#### PayGo Pension Reform

The Defined Benefit Pension Plan (the Plan) for Participants of the Employees' Retirement System of the Government of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (the System or ERS) was created pursuant to Act No. 447 on May 15, 1951, as amended (Act No. 447), to provide pension and other benefits to retired employees of the Commonwealth, its public corporations and municipalities. Prior to the effect of Act No. 106 of August 23, 2017 (Act No. 106-2017), the Plan was administered by the System. Effective July 1, 2017, all employer contributions were eliminated pursuant to Act No. 106-2017 and the Commonwealth implemented a "pay-as-you-go" (PayGo) system for the payment of pensions. Also pursuant to Act No. 106-2017, the System was required to liquidate its assets and transfer the net proceeds to the Department of Treasury of the Commonwealth to pay pension benefits.

As a result of the implementation of the PayGo system, the Plan does not meet the criteria in paragraph 4 of GASB Statement No. 68, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions, to be considered a plan that is administered through a trust or equivalent arrangement and, therefore, is required to apply the guidance in GASB Statement No. 73, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions and Related Assets That Are Not within the Scope of GASB Statement 68, and Amendments to Certain Provisions of GASB Statements 67 and 68. Under the guidance of GASB Statement No. 73, the Commonwealth and its component units are considered to be one employer, and are classified for financial reporting purposes as a single-employer defined benefit pension plan.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

On June 27, 2017, the Treasury Department issued Circular Letter No. 1300-46-17 to convey to the central government agencies, public corporations and municipalities new implementation procedures for adopting, effective July 1, 2017, the new PayGo system. With the start of fiscal year 2018, employers' contributions, contributions ordered by special laws, and the Additional Uniform Contribution were all eliminated.

The PayGo system was one component of Act No. 106 of 2017. The Act created the legal framework so that the Commonwealth can guarantee benefit payments to current pensioners through the PayGo system. Act No. 106-2017 also created a Defined Contributions Plan, similar to a 401(k) plan, which is managed by a private entity. Future benefits will not be paid by the Retirement Systems.

Act No. 106-2017, among other things, amended Act No. 12 with respect to ERS's governance, funding and benefits for active members of the actual program and new hired members. Under Act No. 106-2017, ERS's board of trustees was eliminated, and a new Retirement Board was created. The Retirement Board is currently responsible for governing ERS, the Judiciary Retirement System (JRS), and Teachers Retirement System (TRS). Act No. 106-2017 terminated the previously existing pension programs for ERS participants as of June 30, 2017. The members of the prior programs and new System members hired on and after July 1, 2017, have been enrolled in a new defined contributions program selected by the Retirement Board. The accumulated balance on the accounts of the prior program were transferred to the member accounts in the new defined contributions program, effective as of June 22, 2020. ERS' active members of the defined contributions program retained their benefits as stated under Act No. 91 of March 29, 2003.

Act No. 106-2017 also ordered a suspension of ERS's loan programs and ordered a merger of the administrative structures of the Retirement Systems. At the Retirement Board's discretion, the administration of ERS benefits may be externalized. The employees of ERS that are not retained under the new administrative structure will be transferred to other public agencies in conformity with Act No. 8 of February 8, 2017. In addition, Act No. 106-2017 repealed the Voluntary Early Retirement Law, Act No. 211 of 2015, while creating an incentive, opportunities and retraining program for public workers.

Currently, the Authority does not have retirees, as a result the Authority does not participate PayGo system. As a result, GASB Statement No. 73, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions and Related Assets That Are Not within the Scope of GASB Statement 68, and Amendments to Certain Provisions of GASB Statements 67 and 68, does not apply to the Authority.

#### 13. COMMITMENT AND CONTINGENCIES

#### Litigation

The Authority is a party in a legal claim arising in the ordinary course of operations. Management and their legal counsels are of the opinion that the ultimate disposition of this matter will not have a material adverse effect on its financial position and the results of its operations.

#### Federal Awards

COR3 participates in federal financial assistance programs funded by the federal government. Expenditures financed by these programs are subject to financial and compliance audits by grantors.

If expenditures are disallowed due to noncompliance with grant program regulations, FEMA may be required to reimburse the grantors. Nevertheless, the program compliance audits of certain programs for or including the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, have not yet been concluded. Accordingly, the compliance with applicable grant requirements will be established at some future date.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Also, COR3's subrecipients are subject to compliance audits, if expenditures are disallowed due to noncompliance with grant program regulations COR3 or FEMA may require to reimburse the grantors. Nevertheless, subrecipient compliance audits have not yet been concluded, as a result disallowed cost can't be determined as this time.

#### **Grant Awards and Mission Assignments**

COR3 is a recipient in various Federal Assistance Programs funded by the Federal Government. Entitlement to the resources is generally based on compliance with the terms and conditions of the grant agreements and applicable federal regulations, including the expenditure of the resources for eligible purposes. These grants are described as follows:

- CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants Public Assistance PA (Presidentially Declared Disasters) To assist state, tribal, territorial, and local governments and eligible private non-profits in responding to and recovering from the devastating effects of disasters by providing assistance for debris removal, emergency protective measures, and the repair, restoration, reconstruction or replacement of public and eligible private non-profit facilities or infrastructure damaged or destroyed as the result of federally declared disasters or emergencies. During fiscal year 2021 the drawdowns from this program amounted to approximately \$643 million. Subsequently there have been additional drawdowns and funds approved related to the earthquakes that occurred in January 2020 and for the pandemic.
- CFDA No. 97.039 Hazard Mitigation Grant Program HMGP The objective of the program is to provide funding support to states, Indian tribal governments, territories, communities, and other eligible applicants to reduce the risk of future damage, loss of life and property in any area affected by a major disaster. This program promotes implementation of activities designed to reduce injuries, loss of life, hardship, suffering, and damage and destruction to property from natural hazards which is consistent with DHS QHSR Goal 5.1, "Mitigate Hazards" and links to Presidential Policy Directive (PPD-8) National Preparedness, Security, Resilience, Prevention, Mitigation, Response, Protection, and Recovery. During fiscal year 2021, there were approximately \$6 million drawdowns although the grant was approved and current.
- CFDA No. 97.047 Pre-disaster Mitigation PDM The Building Resilient Infrastructure and Communities (BRIC) program makes federal funds available to states, U.S territories, Indian tribal governments (federally recognized), and local communities to apply for, implement, and monitor mitigation activities; create and support partnerships; encourage and enable innovative mitigation strategies and project implementation; enhance risk-informed planning and prioritization of mitigation needs; establish building codes and standards to protect the health, safety and general public welfare; and conduct other mitigation activities with a focus on critical services and facilities and large-scale infrastructure. Ultimately, activities funded by BRIC are designed to reduce the long-term risk to individuals and property from natural hazards and build mitigation capacity and capability, while also reducing reliance on federal funding from future disasters. The BRIC program strengthens national preparedness and resilience and supports the mitigation mission area through Strategic Goal #1 Building a Culture of Preparedness, Objectives 1.1, 1.2, 1.3, and 1.4 of the 2018 2022 FEMA Strategic Plan. During fiscal year 2021 the drawdowns from this program amounted to approximately \$48 thousand.
- CFDA 93.982 Mental Health Disaster Assistance and Emergency Mental Health To provide supplemental emergency mental health counseling to individuals affected by major disasters, including the training of workers to provide such counseling. During fiscal year 2021, the drawdowns from this program amounted to approximately \$4.9 million.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

• Mission assignments - they relate to emergency work performed by a federal entity on behalf of a state entity (i.e., US Army Corps of Engineers performing emergency work for PREPA related to damages to the electrical grid after a disaster). In these cases, FEMA pays the federal agency directly, and thereafter invoices the Commonwealth, through COR3/GAR, for any outstanding non-federal cost share balance, if applicable. As such, COR3 does not manage any federal moneys related to Mission Assignments but serves as a pass-through entity in relation to any associated non-federal cost share requirements. COR3 is also responsible for executing related paperwork. During fiscal year 2021 approximately \$11.3 million were disbursed for mission assignments.

For Hurricane María, FEMA estimates the Commonwealth will receive approximately \$30.7 billion in disaster funds which will require a match of approximately \$2.7 billion for a total approximately of \$33.4 billion in public assistance grant funding.

The Government continues to coordinate relief and funding efforts to address the natural disasters that have affected Puerto Rico in recent years, under FEMA's Public Assistance (PA) Program. This is FEMA's largest grant program providing funds to assist communities responding to and recovering from major disasters or emergencies declared by the President. The program provides funding for emergency assistance to save lives and protect property and assists with funding for permanently restoring community infrastructure affected by a federally declared incident, including the continued recovery following Hurricanes Irma and María. As of June 30, 2021, approximately \$23.2 billion has been committed by federal agencies for distribution and approximately \$4.9 billion has been disbursed. The cost share for COR3 is approximately \$1.9 billion.

#### Operating Lease

COR3, signed an operating lease agreement on March 21, 2021, which expires on June 30, 2023. The lease agreement establishes variable monthly payments for office rent ranging from approximately \$54 thousand to approximately \$55 thousand for office space, parking, and equipment. As of June 30, 2021, approximately \$378 thousand are presented as part of general government expenditures. Future payment of the lease agreement is as follows:

Year ending June 30,	Amount	
2022	\$ 663,0	081
2023	649,8	<u>830</u>
	\$ 1,312,9	911

#### **14. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS**

Subsequent events were evaluated through March 1, 2023, to determine if any such events should either be recognized or disclosed in the 2021 basic financial statements. The subsequent events disclosed below are principally those related to the Commonwealth fiscal plan related matters that management believes are intrinsically related to the financial statements of the Authority.

Subsequent to fiscal year ended on June 30, 2021, COR3 received approximately \$8 million from subgrantees and refunded such amount to the FEMA. The amounts are related to grants closeouts and disallowed costs.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

On November 23, 2021, the Authority entered into a MOU with PREPA in which PREPA agreed to pay a Service Fee in the amount of \$4,750,000. Thereafter, the MOU was amended on June 30, 2022, in order to increase the total amount of the MOU to \$9,500,000 to continue working with the development of Public Private Partnership related to transactions with PREPA.

#### Partnership Project for the San Juan Bay Cruise Terminals

On July 5, 2022, the Partnership Committee voted unanimously to approve the public private partnership agreement and to continue with the remaining approvals pursuant to the Public-Private Partnership Authority Act, Act No. 29-2009, as amended ("Act 29").

On August 15, 2022, Puerto Rico Ports Authority (PRPA) and San Juan Cruise Port LLC, signed the public-private partnership contract for the repairment, design, building, financing, maintenance, and operation of the San Juan Bay Cruise Terminals. Financial close is expected by February 2023.

#### **Toll Roads Monetization Project**

On March 24, 2022, the Authority published the Desirability and Convenience Study for the monetization of PRHTA's Toll Roads. The Study, commissioned by the Authority and prepared pursuant to Article 7 of Act 29, concluded that it is advisable to establish a public-private partnership for the Project Toll Roads PR-20, PR-52, PR-53 and PR- 66. On August 1, 2022, the Authority issued the Request for Qualifications (RFQ). On December 6, 2022, the Authority, informed that three (3) qualified respondents were shortlisted as a result of the Request for Qualifications (RFQ).

#### Legacy Generation Assets Project

On January 15, 2023, the Authority board of directors approved by unanimity the Thermal Generation Facilities Operation and Maintenance Agreement (the project). On January 19, 2023, PREPA board of directors approved the project and on January 24, 2023, the contract was signed.

#### Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment

Prior to March 15, 2022, the Commonwealth and many of its component units suffered a fiscal, economic and liquidity crisis, the culmination of many years of significant governmental deficits, an economic recession that persisted since 2006, prior liquidity challenges, a high unemployment rate, population decline, and high levels of debt and pension obligations. As the Commonwealth's tax base shrunk and its revenues were affected by prevailing economic conditions, an increasing portion of the Commonwealth's general fund budget consisted of health care and pension-related costs and debt service requirements, resulting in reduced funding for other essential services. The Commonwealth's historical liquidity constraints, among other factors, adversely affected its credit ratings and its ability to obtain financing at reasonable interest rates.

On June 30, 2016, the United States Congress enacted the Puerto Rico Oversight, Management, and Economic Stability Act (PROMESA) to address these problems, which included the establishment of the Financial Oversight and Management Board for Puerto Rico (the Oversight Board), an in-court restructuring process under Title III of PROMESA, and an out-of-court restructuring process under Title VI of PROMESA. Thereafter, the Commonwealth and other governmental entities, including the Puerto Rico Sales Tax Financing Corporation (COFINA), the Employees Retirement System of the Government of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (ERS), the Puerto Rico Highways and Transportation Authority (HTA), PREPA, and the Public Building Authority (PBA) initiated proceedings under Title III, and the GDB, the PRIFA, and Convention Center District Authority (CCDA) initiated proceedings under Title VI, each at the request of the Governor to restructure or adjust their existing debt.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

On July 30, 2021, the Oversight Board—as representative to the Commonwealth, ERS, and PBA in their respective Title III cases—filed its Seventh Amended Title III Joint Plan of Adjustment of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, et al. [ECF No. 17629] (the Seventh Amended Plan) and a corrected disclosure statement related thereto [ECF No. 17628], which was approved by the United States District Court for the District of Puerto Rico (the Title III Court).

On October 26, 2021, the Governor signed into law Act No. 53 of 2021 (Act 53), known as the "Law to End the Bankruptcy of Puerto Rico," which provided legislative approval for the bond transactions contemplated in the Seventh Amended Plan conditioned on the elimination of its monthly pension cut provisions in an amended version of that plan.

On November 3, 2021, the Oversight Board filed its Modified Eighth Amended Title III Joint Plan of Adjustment of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, et al. [ECF No. 19053] (the Eighth Amended Plan), which further revised the Seventh Amended Plan to eliminate its monthly pension cut provisions consistent with Act 53, among other things. The hearing to consider confirmation of the Eighth Amended Plan commenced on November 8, 2021 and concluded on November 23, 2021. The final modified version of the Eighth Amended Plan was filed on January 14, 2022 [ECF No. 19813-1] (as confirmed, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment).

On January 18, 2022, the Title III Court entered its findings of fact and conclusions of law in connection with the Eighth Amended Plan [ECF No. 19812] (the Findings of Fact) and an order confirming the Eighth Amended Plan [ECF No. 19813] (the Commonwealth Confirmation Order). In both, the Commonwealth Confirmation Order and Findings of Fact, the Title III Court found that Act 53 properly authorized the issuance of new bonds and provided adequate means for implementation of the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment.

Between January 28, 2022 and February 17, 2022, six appeals of the Confirmation Order were filed in the First Circuit. On March 8, 2022, the First Circuit entered an order dismissing the appeal by the Judge's Association [Case No. 22-1098] following a motion to voluntarily dismiss. By March 11, 2022, the First Circuit denied all parties' motions for a stay pending appeal, which allowed the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment to become effective despite the appeals. On April 26, 2022, the First Circuit affirmed the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment with respect to the appeal filed by the teachers' associations. See Case No. 22-1080. That decision is currently pending a writ of certiorari to the United States Supreme Court under Case No. 22-142. On July 18, 2022, the First Circuit affirmed the Title III Court's finding that the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment could not discharge otherwise valid Fifth Amendment takings claims without payment of just compensation. See Case No. 22-1119. That decision is currently pending a writ of certiorari to the United States Supreme Court under Case No. 22-367. On October 27, 2022, the First Circuit denied another retiree group's appeal of the Confirmation Order's preemption of Acts 80, 81, and 82 for lack of appellate jurisdiction. See Case No. 22-1120. Oral argument on the merits of the remaining two appeals [Case Nos. 22-1079 and 22-1092] was held on April 28, 2022, but a final determination on those appeals remains pending.

On March 15, 2022 (the Effective Date), the conditions precedent to the Effective Date of the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment were satisfied and/or waived by the Oversight Board, and the plan became effective. Accordingly, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment has been confirmed and is currently effective as of the date hereof.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

As of the Effective Date, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment reduced the Commonwealth's total funded debt obligations from approximately \$34.3 billion of prepetition debt to only approximately \$7.4 billion, representing a total debt reduction of 78%. This debt reduction will also reduce the Commonwealth's maximum annual debt service (inclusive of COFINA debt service) from approximately \$4.2 billion to \$1.15 billion, representing a total debt service reduction of 73%. Also, as of the Effective Date, all of the legacy Commonwealth general obligation bonds, ERS bonds, and PBA bonds were discharged, and all of the Commonwealth, ERS, and PBA obligations and guarantees related thereto were discharged.

All Commonwealth laws that required the transfer of funds from the Commonwealth to other entities, including laws providing appropriations to the GDB, are deemed preempted, and the Commonwealth has no obligation to transfer additional amounts pursuant to those laws. In addition, the Commonwealth Plan discharges any claim related to budgetary appropriations, including appropriations for the repayment of the PFC Bonds and certain loans held by the PET.

A critical component of the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment is the post-Effective Date issuance of new general obligation bonds (the New GO Bonds) and contingent value instruments (CVIs) that provides recoveries to General Obligation (GO) and PBA bondholders, as well as holders of clawback claims against the Commonwealth and certain of its component units and instrumentalities.

Municipal governments typically issue amortizing debt—i.e., debt with principal maturities due on a regularly scheduled basis over a duration that varies generally between 20 and 40 years. The Commonwealth's New GO Bonds will mature over 25 years and will include both Capital Appreciation Bonds (CABs) and Current Interest Bonds (CIBs). All of the CABs and CIBs will have term bonds with mandatory sinking fund payments. This is intended to optimize cash available to pay debt service since the municipal market has a yield curve, and bonds are not priced to the average life as is the case in other markets, because specific investors may purchase bonds in differing parts of the maturity curve, including individual investors, corporations and mutual funds.

The New GO Bonds were issued with an aggregate original principal amount of approximately \$7.4 billion, consisting of approximately (i) \$6.6 billion of New GO CIBs, (ii) \$442.5 million of New GO CABs with a 5.375% interest rate, and (iii) \$288.2 million of New GO CABs with a 5.0% interest rate. They have 11 different maturity dates and will be secured by (a) a statutory first lien, (b) a pledge of the amounts on deposit in the Debt Service Fund, and (c) a pledge of the Commonwealth's full faith, credit and taxing power in accordance with Article VI, Section 2 of the Commonwealth Constitution and applicable Puerto Rico law. The New GO Bonds are dated as of, and will accrue or accrete interest from July 1, 2021.

The Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment also provides for the issuance of CVIs, an instrument that gives a holder the right to receive payments in the event that certain triggers are met. The Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment establishes revenue-based performance benchmarks and permits the holders of CVIs to receive payments on account of the CVIs only if the benchmarks are exceeded. The CVIs issued under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment are based on over-performance collections of the Commonwealth's 5.5% sales and use tax (SUT), with some CVIs also being subject to over-performance collections of rum tax. The CVIs represent a conditional promise by the Commonwealth to pay CVI holders only if the SUT or rum tax baselines are exceeded in a given fiscal year. The outperformance metric will be measured as of the end of each fiscal year (i.e., June 30) beginning in fiscal year 2022 and is based on a SUT and rum tax collections baselines for fiscal years 2022 to 2043 as established in the Board-certified fiscal plan for the Commonwealth, dated May 27, 2020. As with the New GO Bonds, the Commonwealth pledged its full faith, credit and taxing power under the Puerto Rico Constitution and applicable Puerto Rico law for payment of the CVIs. The CVIs were issued on July 1, 2021.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The CVIs are also divided into two categories: (i) general obligation debt CVIs (GO CVIs), which will be allocated to various holders of GO bondholder claims; and (ii) clawback debt CVIs (the Clawback CVIs), which will be allocated to claims related to HTA, PRCCDA, PRIFA, and MBA bonds. The GO CVIs have a 22-year term. The Clawback CVIs have a 30-year term. The GO CVIs are subject to a lifetime cap of \$3.5 billion, with maximum annual payments of \$200 million plus any unused amounts from previous years subject to cumulative annual payments not exceeding \$400 million. Similarly, the Clawback CVIs are subject to a \$5.2 billion aggregate lifetime cap, allocated across the different types of bond claims, with maximum annual payments of (i) \$175 million plus any unused amounts from previous years, not to exceed cumulative annual payments of \$350 million, for fiscal years 1-22 of the 30-year term; and (ii) \$375 million plus any unused amounts from previous years, not to exceed cumulative annual payments of \$750 million, for fiscal years 23-30 of the 30-year term. The CVIs also apply an annual payment waterfall in which the first \$100 million will be paid to GO CVIs and the next \$11,111,111 will be paid to Clawback CVIs.

The Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment classifies claims into 69 classes, with each receiving the following aggregate recoveries:

Various categories of Commonwealth bond claims (Classes 15-50): 73% recovery consisting of cash, New GO Bonds, and GO CVIs.

Various categories of PBA bond claims (Classes 1-12, 14): 79% recovery in cash in addition to the New GO Bonds and GO CVIs that PBA bondholders receive on account of their guarantee claims against the Commonwealth.

Various categories of clawback creditor claims (Classes 59-63): 23% recovery consisting of the Clawback CVIs.

ERS bond claims (Class 65): 16% recovery consisting of cash and interests in the ERS Private Equity Portfolio (as defined in and established under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment).

Various categories of general unsecured claims (Classes 13, 58, and 66): 21% recovery in cash.

Other miscellaneous claims (Classes 52-57, 64, 67-69): 26% recovery in cash.

For general unsecured claims, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment provides for separate levels of creditor cash recoveries at each debtor, as applicable. All general unsecured claims against the Commonwealth, ERS, and PBA are discharged, except certain Eminent Domain/Inverse Condemnation Claims (as defined in the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment) that are not discharged until they receive payment in full, subject to an appeal of the Title III Court's ruling on such claims. If that ruling is reversed, then the Eminent Domain/Inverse Condemnation Claims will be dischargeable and impaired. All other general unsecured creditors at the Commonwealth will receive up a pro rata share of the general unsecured creditor reserve fund (the GUC Reserve), plus amounts received by the Avoidance Actions Trust (as defined in and established under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment) up to 40% of the value of their claim. The GUC Reserve was funded with \$200 million on the Effective Date and will be replenished with an additional aggregate total amount of \$375 million funded in incremental amounts annually through December 31, 2025. Depending on the outcome of the appeal regarding Eminent Domain/Inverse Condemnation Claims, the GUC Reserve amount could be reduced by up to \$30 million. ERS's general unsecured creditors will receive pro rata cash distributions from a fund established for ERS general unsecured creditors, which consists of \$500,000 plus any net recoveries by the Avoidance Actions Trust allocable to ERS. PBA's general unsecured creditors will be entitled to a cash payment equal to 10% of their claim upon allowance.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Importantly, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment preserves all accrued pension benefits for active and retired public employees under Class 51. However, participants of the Retirement System for the Judiciary of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (JRS) and Teachers Retirement System of Puerto Rico (TRS) will be subject to a benefits freeze and the elimination of any cost of living adjustments previously authorized under the JRS and TRS pension plans.

In their respective appeals, the teachers' association and judges' association argued that (i) the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment's freeze of pension accruals and the elimination of COLAs were inconsistent with Act 53 and, therefore, those provisions were unauthorized by the legislature, and (ii) the Commonwealth laws authorizing the continued accruals for the JRS and TRS pension plans were not properly preempted by the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment. See In re The Fin. Oversight & Mgmt. Bd. for P.R., Case No. 17-3283-LTS, 2022 WL 620624, at \*3-4 (D.P.R. Mar. 3, 2022). The First Circuit rejected these arguments, concluding that the operative provisions of Act 53 conditioned authority to issue securities under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment on the elimination of the "Monthly Benefit Modification" in the Seventh Amended Plan, which only concerned accrued pension rights of pension plan participants and retirees, not the defined benefit freeze or elimination of COLAs. See In re The Fin. Oversight & Mgmt. Bd. for P.R., 32 F.4th 67, 81-82 (1st Cir. 2022). In addition, the First Circuit held that PROMESA preempts Commonwealth law—such as the JRS and TRS pension statutes—insofar as those laws purport to dictate contrary to the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment the Commonwealth's financial obligations to participants in its pension plans. Id. at 78. As a result, the First Circuit affirmed the Title III Court's Confirmation Order as to the JRS and TRS pension provisions implementing benefits freeze and the elimination of COLAs.

During the pendency of the PROMESA cases, a variety of legal issues were raised related to creditor claims. As a result of the recoveries provided under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment, the COFINA plan of adjustment, and the Title VI qualified modifications for GDB, PRIFA, and PRCCDA, substantially all of those litigation proceedings have been resolved and dismissed. Certain claims, however, were not discharged under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment, including: (i) the Eminent Domain/Inverse Condemnation Claims (Class 54); (ii) the Tax Credit Claims (Class 57); (iii) the resolution of certain claims subject to the ACR process (see Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment § 82.7); and (iv) certain Underwriter Actions related to indebtedness issued by the Commonwealth or any of its agencies or instrumentalities against any non-debtors (see Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment § 92.2(f)). Additional litigation proceedings also will be dismissed upon the effective date of the HTA plan of adjustment, which the Title III Court confirmed on October 12, 2022 and became effective on December 6, 2022.

For further information, refer to the final versions of the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment, Findings of Fact, and Confirmation Order, which are available at https://cases.primeclerk.com/puertorico/Home-DocketInfo.

#### Aftermath of Hurricane Fiona

On September 17, 2022, Puerto Rico was impacted by Hurricane Fiona, knocking out power across the entire island and flooding many streets and roads, and disrupting the Authority's operations. On September 21, 2022, President Joseph R. Biden, Jr. approved Puerto Rico's governor Pedro Pierluisi's request for an expedited major disaster declaration. The Authority performed significant mitigation and recovery efforts financed by operating funds and estimated all damages suffered in about \$5 billion. At present, management has submitted claims amounting to \$115 million to FEMA for reimbursement through public assistance grants.

## Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority (A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Uniform Guidance Report Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2021

(With Independent Auditors' Report)

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Uniform Guidance Report Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2021

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page(s)
Financial Statements:	
Independent Auditors' Report	1-2
Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited)	3-9
Government-wide Financial Statements:	
Statement of Net Position	10
Statement of Activities	11
Fund Financial Statements:	
Balance Sheet - Governmental Fund	12
Reconciliation of the Balance Sheet-Governmental Fund to the Statement of Net Position	13
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance - Governmental Fund	14
Reconciliation of the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance-Governmental Fund to the Statement of Activities	15
Statement of Net Position - Proprietary Fund	16
Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position - Proprietary Fund	17
Statement of Cash Flows - Proprietary Fund	18
Notes to Basic Financial Statements	19-49
Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of Financial Statements Performed in Accordance with Government Auditing Standards	50-51
Reports and Schedule Required by the Uniform Guidance:	
Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards	52
Notes to the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards	53
Report on Compliance for Each Major Federal Program, Report on Internal Control Over Compliance and Report on Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Required by the Uniform Guidance	54-56
Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs	57-72



**RSM Puerto Rico** PO Box 10528 San Juan, PR 00922-0528

> T 787-751-6164 F 787-759-7479 www.rsm.pr

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

To: The Board of Directors of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority

#### **Report on the Financial Statements**

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, and each major fund of the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority, a Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

#### Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

#### Auditors' Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditors' judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.



#### **Opinions**

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the business-type activities and each major fund of the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority as of June 30, 2020, and the respective changes in its financial position and, where applicable, cash flows thereof for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

#### Other Matters

#### Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the Management's Discussion and Analysis, on pages 4 to 10, be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

#### Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

In accordance with Government Auditing Standards, we have also issued our report dated March 1, 2023 on our consideration of Puerto Rico Public Private Authority's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of the Puerto Rico Public Private Authority's internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with Government Auditing Standards in considering Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

San Juan, Puerto Rico March 1, 2023.

Stamp No. E570436 was affixed to the original of this report.

Rym Querto River



(A COMPONENT UNIT OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO RICO

## MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

This Management's Discussion and Analysis (unaudited) section (MD&A) provides a narrative overview and analysis of the financial activities of the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority (the Authority) for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021. The MD&A is intended to serve as an introduction to the Authority's basic financial statements, which have the following components: (1) Government-wide financial statements, (2) fund financial statements, and (3) notes to the basic financial statements. The MD&A is designed to: (a) assist the reader in focusing on significant matters, (b) provide an overview of the Authority's financial activities, and (c) identify changes in the Authority's financial position and identify individual issues or concerns. The following presentation is by necessity highly summarized, and therefore, in order to gain a thorough understanding of the Authority's financial condition, the basic financial statements, notes, and required supplementary information should be reviewed in its entirety.

#### 1. FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

- The Authority's Total Assets government-wide was approximately \$103.9 million as of June 30, 2021, a decrease of \$23.1 million or 18% when compared to prior year.
- The Authority's Total Liabilities government-wide was approximately \$82 million as of June 30, 2021, a decrease of \$37.1 million or 31% when compared to prior year.
- The Authority's Total Net Position government-wide was approximately \$21.8 million as of June 30, 2021, an increase of \$13.9 million or 179% when compared to prior year.

#### 2. OVERVIEW OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

MD&A is required supplementary information to the basic financial statements and is intended to serve as an introduction to the Authority's basic financial statements for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021. The basic financial statements consist of three components: (1) government-wide financial statements, (2) fund financial statements, and (3) notes to the basic financial statements.

Government-wide Financial Statements - The government-wide financial statements provide readers with a broad view of the Authority's operations in a manner similar to a private-sector business. The statements provide both current and non-current information about the Authority's financial position, which assists in assessing the Authority's economic condition at the end of the fiscal year. These are prepared using the economic resources measurement focus and the full accrual basis of accounting. This means they follow methods that are similar to those used by most private businesses. They take into account all revenue and expenses connected with the fiscal year even if cash involved has not been received or paid.

The government-wide financial statements include two statements:

- Statement of Net Position This statement presents all of the government's assets and liabilities. Net position is the difference between (a) assets and (b) liabilities. Over the time, increases or decreases in the Authority's net position may serve as a useful indicator of whether the financial position of the Authority is improving or deteriorating.
- Statement of Activities This statement presents information showing how the Authority's net position changed during the most recent fiscal year. All changes in net position are reported as soon as the underlying event giving rise to the change occurs, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Thus, revenue and expenses are reported in this statement for some items that will not result in cash flows until future fiscal periods.



(A COMPONENT UNIT OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO RICO

### MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

In the Statement of Net Position and the Statement of Activities, the Authority's operations are divided into the following two kinds of activities:

- (1) Governmental Activities Governmental Activities generally are financed through intergovernmental and other non-exchange revenues.
- (2) Business-Type Activities Business-Type Activities are financed in whole or in part by fees charged for goods or services.

The government-wide financial statements can be found immediately following this MD&A.

#### **Funds Financial Statements**

Financial statements prepared at the fund level provide additional details about the Authority's financial position and activities. A Fund is a grouping of related accounts that is used to maintain control over resources that have been segregated for specific activities or objectives. The Authority uses fund accounting to help ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements. The fund financial statements focus on individual parts of the Authority's operations, reporting the operations in more detail than the government-wide financial statements. Information presented in the fund financial statements differs from the information presented in the government-wide financial statements because the perspective and basis of accounting used to prepare the fund financial statements differ from the perspective and basis of accounting used to prepare the government-wide financial statements. All of the funds of the Authority can be divided into the following categories:

Governmental Fund - Most of the basic services provided by the Authority are financed through a governmental fund. A governmental fund is used to account for essentially the same functions reported as Governmental Activities in the government-wide financial statements. However, unlike the government-wide financial statements that use the full accrual basis of accounting, the governmental funds financial statements use a modified accrual basis of accounting (also known as the current financial resources measurement focus), which focuses on near-term inflows and outflows of expendable resources. This information may be useful in evaluating the government's near-term financing requirements. These statements provide a detailed short-term view of the Authority's finances and assist in determining whether there will be adequate financial resources available to meet the current needs of the Authority. Since the focus of governmental funds is narrower than that of the governmentwide financial statements, it is useful to compare the information presented for governmental funds with similar information presented for the Governmental Activities in the government-wide financial statements. By comparing the two, readers may better understand the long-term impact of the government's near-term financial decisions. Both, the governmental fund balance sheet and the governmental fund statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances provide a reconciliation to facilitate this comparison between governmental funds and the governmental activities. These reconciliations are presented on the page immediately following each governmental fund financial statements.

The Authority has one major governmental fund. That major governmental fund is presented in a separate column in the balance sheet-governmental fund and in the statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balance-governmental fund. This major fund relates to the activities of the Central Office for Recovery, Reconstruction and Resiliency of Puerto Rico (COR3).



(A COMPONENT UNIT OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO RICO

### MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

**Proprietary Fund** - Proprietary funds provide the same type of information as the Business-Type Activities in the government-wide financial statements, but in more detail. As with government-wide financial statements, proprietary funds financial statements use the full accrual basis of accounting. There is no reconciliation needed between the government-wide financial statements for business-type activities and the proprietary funds financial statements.

The Authority has one proprietary fund. That proprietary fund is presented in a separate column in the statement of net position-proprietary fund and in the statement of revenues, expenses, and changes in net position-proprietary fund. This proprietary fund relates to the activities related to the identification, analysis and development of Public Private Partnerships projects for the delivery of public infrastructure or the provision or enhancement of public services for which a service fee is charged.

#### **Notes to Basic Financial Statements**

The notes provide additional information that is essential to a full understanding of the data provided in the government-wide financial statements and the fund financial statements. The notes to the basic financial statements can be found immediately following the Statement of Cash Flows- Proprietary Fund.

#### **Governmental Activities**

The following is an analysis of the financial position and changes in the financial position of the Authority's Governmental Activities for fiscal year 2021.

#### Statement of Net Position

Governmental entities are required by U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (U.S. GAAP), as prescribed by the Governmental Accounting Standard Board (GASB), to report on their net position. The statement of net position presents the value of all the Authority's assets and liabilities with the difference between them reported as net position.

Net position may serve over time as a useful indicator of a government's financial position. Total assets and total liabilities of the Authority as of June 30, 2021, amounted to approximately \$60.4 million and \$58.7 million, respectively, for a net position of approximately \$1.8 million.

Condensed financial information from the statements of net position (net of internal balances) as of June 30, 2021, and June 30, 2020, is as follows (in thousands):

	June 30,					Change		
	2021			2020		mount	Percentage	
Current ssets	\$	59,473	\$	90,115	\$	(30,642)	-34%	
Non current assets		966		1,062		(96)	-9%	
Total assets		60,439		91,177		(30,738)	-34%	
Current liabilities		57,340		81,596		(24,256)	-30%	
Non Current liabilities		1,337		8,102		(6,765)	-83%	
Total liabilities		58,677		89,698		(31,021)	-35%	
Net position	\$	1,762	\$	1,479	\$	283	19%	



(A COMPONENT UNIT OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO RICO

## MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

Total assets decreased by approximately \$30.7 million when compared to prior year due to the net effect of the following: (1) a decrease in intergovernmental receivable of approximately \$31.5 million mainly related to amounts requested to Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) related to natural disaster expenses incurred by subgrantees and paid by FEMA, (2) a decrease in cash amounting to approximately \$6 million, (3) a decrease in capital assets of approximately \$97 thousand, (4) an increase in due from subrecipients amounting to approximately \$2.2 million, and (5) an increase in due from Commonwealth by approximately \$1.5 million related to amount owed by the Puerto Rico Department of Housing related to advances made by COR3 which were unspent, and (6) a decrease in internal balance amounting to approximately \$3.3 million.

Total liabilities decreased by approximately \$31 million when compared to prior year mainly due to: (1) a decrease in accounts payable amounting to approximately \$28.4 million related to professional service vendors, and (2) an increase in amount due to Commonwealth of Puerto Rico amounting to approximately \$4.1 million, (3) an increase in compensated absences for approximately \$709 thousand, and (4) a decrease in unearned revenues of approximately \$7.5 million.

#### Statements of Activities and Results of Operations

Condensed financial information from the statements of activities for the years ended June 30, 2021, and June 30, 2020, is as follows (in thousands):

	June 30,			Change			
		2021 2020			Amount	Percentage	
Expenses	\$	(663,938)	\$	(635,168)	\$	(28,770)	5%
Program revenues:							
Operating grants and contributions		662,448		636,335		26,113	4%
General revenues:							
Other		9		238		(229)	-96%
Tranfers from other funds		1,764		-		1,764	100%
Change in Net Position		283		1,405		(1,122)	-80%
Net Position - Beginning		1,479	_	74		1,405	1899%
Net Position - Ending	\$	1,762	\$	1,479	\$	283	19%

Program revenues are composed of approximately \$622.6 million of Federal Grants and approximately \$39.9 million of Commonwealth's appropriations, an increase of approximately \$26.1 million. Increase is mainly related to an increase in funds received from FEMA related to Hurricanes Irma and María expenses reimbursement requested by subgrantees. General revenue is composed of transfers in transactions amounting to approximately \$1.8 million, interest income amounting to approximately \$2 thousand and other income amounting to approximately \$6 thousand. Increase in general revenues by approximately \$1.5 million is mainly due to transfers received from proprietary fund.

The expenses of approximately \$663.9 million are composed as follows: (1) grant disbursements to sub-grantees of approximately \$558.9 million related to reimbursements related to Hurricanes Irma and María, (2) professional services of approximately \$90.1 million, (3) payroll expenses of approximately \$14.3 million, and (4) other expenses of approximately \$620 thousand.



(A COMPONENT UNIT OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO RICO

## MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

Increase in expenses amounting to approximately \$28.8 million is mainly related to (1) an increase in grant reimbursement paid to subgrantees amounting to approximately \$100.5 million, (2) a decrease in professional services expense amounting to approximately \$77 million, and (3) an increase in payroll expenses amounting to approximately \$4.8 million.

#### **Business-Type of Activities**

The following is an analysis of the financial position and changes in the financial position of the Authority's Business-Type Activities for fiscal year 2021.

#### Statement of Net Position - Proprietary Fund

Condensed financial information from the statements of net position (deficit) as of June 30, 2021, and June 30, 2020, is as follows (in thousands):

	June 30,				Change				
		2021	(as	2020 restated)	A	mount	Percentage		
Current assets	\$	30,221	\$	21,354	\$	8,867	42%		
Non current assets		13,190		14,424		(1,234)	-9%		
Total assets		43,411		35,778		7,633	21%		
Current liabilities		10,746		11,640		(894)	-8%		
Non current liabilities		12,613		16,025		(3,412)	-21%		
Total liabilities		23,359		27,665		(4,306)	-16%		
Net position	\$	20,052	\$	8,113	\$	11,939	147%		

Total assets increased by approximately \$7.6 million when compared to prior year due to the following: (1) an increase in cash amounting to approximately \$5 million, (2) a decrease in due from other fund (COR3) of approximately \$3.3 million related to payments made by the Authority on behalf of COR3, (3) a decrease in prepaid expenses of approximately \$403 thousand, and (4) an increase in due from the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA) amounting to \$6.3 million.

Total liabilities decreased by approximately \$4.3 million when compared to prior year due to the following: (1) a decrease in accounts payable and accrued liabilities of approximately \$922 thousand related to amount owed for services provided related to the development of public private partnerships, (2) a decrease in unearned revenues amounting to approximately \$3.4 million which were presented as service charge for services rendered by the Authority for the identification, analysis and development of partnerships projects, (3) a decrease in due to other governmental entities amounting to approximately \$55 thousand, and (4) an increase in compensated absences amounting to approximately \$84 thousand.

This space left blank intentionally



(A COMPONENT UNIT OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO RICO

## MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

#### Statements of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Net Position

Condensed financial information from the statements of revenues, expenses and change in net position during the years ended June 30, 2021, and June 30, 2020, is as follows (in thousands):

	June 30,			Change				
		2021		2020 restated)	A	mount	Percentage	
Operating revenues	\$	15,287	\$	18,174	\$	(2,887)	-16%	
Operating expenses		(14,641)		(20,278)		5,637	-28%	
Non operating revenues		13,057		13,478		(421)	-3%	
Transfers to other funds		(1,764)		-		(1,764)	-100%	
Change in net position		11,939		11,374		565	5%	
Net position (deficit) beginning as restated		8,113		(3,261)		11,374	-349%	
Net position-ending	\$	20,052	\$	8,113	\$	11,939	147%	

#### **Operating Revenues**

The Authority's operating revenues decreased by \$2.9 million mainly due to a decrease in services charges by approximately \$4.7 million, an increase by approximately \$2.4 million of release of account receivable previously reserved, and a decrease of other revenues by approximately \$604 thousand.

#### **Operating Expenses**

The Authority's most significant operating expenses correspond to professional services, other operating expenses and interest expense amounting to approximately \$12.7 million, \$1.7 million and \$293 thousand, respectively.

Operating expenses decreased by approximately \$5.6 million when compared with fiscal year ended June 30, 2020, mainly related to a decrease in professional services amounting to approximately \$5.5 million, a decrease in other operating expenses amounting to approximately \$14 thousand and a decrease in interest expense amounting to \$74 thousand.

Net non-operating revenues decreased by approximately \$421 thousand mainly due to a decrease in Commonwealth's appropriations of approximately \$359 thousand and a decrease in interest income amounting to approximately \$62 thousand.

The Authority's principal business type activities are to identify, analyze and develop Public Private Partnerships (Partnerships) projects, for the delivery of needed public infrastructure or the provision or enhancement of public services. To that end, the Authority's enabling act (Act 29 of June 8, 2009, as amended) requires the Authority to commission a desirability and convenience study for which the Authority engages specialized professional services. The objective of the desirability and convenience study is to determine the technical and financial feasibility of a proposed Partnership's project. Upon a determination of a project's feasibility under the Partnership model, the Authority may initiate a procurement process, for the identification and qualification of potential proponents and the negotiation and award of Partnership transactions.



(A COMPONENT UNIT OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO RICO

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED)
AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

#### 3. CURRENTLY KNOWN FACTS

#### Intergovernmental agreements

Currently, the Authority is working on other Public Private Partnerships related to PREPA energy generation and storage, the Puerto Rico Ports Authority modernization of the San Juan Bay cruise terminals (pending financial closing) and the Department of Public Safety and the Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation consolidated public safety training center. Those projects are in different stages or phases of the procurement process. Refer to Note 11.

#### Legacy Generation Assets Project

On January 15, 2023, the Authority board of directors approved by unanimity the Thermal Generation Facilities Operation and Maintenance Agreement (the project). On January 19, 2023, PREPA board of directors approved the project. On January 25, 2023, the Fiscal Oversight Management Board of Puerto Rico approved the agreement.

#### 4. REQUESTS FOR INFORMATION

This financial report is designed to provide those interested with a general overview of the Authority's finances. Questions concerning any of the information provided in this report or requests for additional financial information should be addressed to the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority at the following address: P.O. Box 42001, San Juan, Puerto Rico, 00940-2001.

## STATEMENT OF NET POSITION JUNE 30, 2021

	Governmental Activities	Business- type Activities	Total
ASSETS:			
CURRENT ASSETS:			
Cash Due from subrecipients Intergovernmental receivable Due from Commonwealth of Puerto Rico Due from Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority Accounts receivable, net Internal balance Prepaid expenses	\$ 1,472,742 2,643,784 68,752,387 1,457,858 — (14,853,362)	\$ 9,021,068 - - - - - - - - - - - - -	\$ 10,493,810 2,643,784 68,752,387 1,457,858 6,333,334 — — — 13,145
Total current assets	59,473,409	30,220,909	89,694,318
NON-CURRENT ASSETS:			
Restricted cash Capital assets, net	965,692	13,182,758 7,910	13,182,758 973,602
Total non-current assets	965,692	13,190,668	14,156,360
Total assets	60,439,101	43,411,577	103,850,678
LIABILITIES AND NET POSITION:			
CURRENT LIABILITIES:			
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities Due to Commonwealth of Puerto Rico Due to Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico Due to other governmental entities Compensated absences	53,062,080 4,101,642 — — — 176,000	5,929,236 4,670,000 17,564 11,722 117,788	58,991,316 8,771,642 17,564 11,722 293,788
Total current liabilities	57,339,722	10,746,310	68,086,032
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES: Compensated absences Line of credit with Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico Unearned revenues	1,337,064 - -	23,152 6,159,116 6,430,839	1,360,216 6,159,116 6,430,839
Total non-current liabilities	1,337,064	12,613,107	13,950,171
Total liabilities	58,676,786	23,359,417	82,036,203
NET POSITION: Investment in capital assets Restricted for Development of Public Private Partnerships Unrestricted	965,692 _ 796,623	7,910 13,182,758 6,861,492	973,602 13,182,758 7,658,115
Total net position	\$ 1,762,315	\$ 20,052,160	\$ 21,814,475

## STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

		Program Revenues			Net Revenues (Expenses) and Changes in Net Position						
Functions/Programs	 Expenses		Charges for ervices - Fees, Commissions, and Others		Operating Grants and Contributions	G	overnmental Activities	В	usiness-type Activities		Total
Governmental activities: Economic development	\$ 663,937,707	\$		\$	662,447,693	\$	(1,490,014)	\$		\$	(1,490,014)
Total governmental activities	 663,937,707				662,447,693		(1,490,014)				(1,490,014)
Business-type activities: Public private partnerships	 14,640,876		15,287,030		13,026,147				13,672,301		13,672,301
Total business-type activities	 14,640,876		15,287,030		13,026,147				13,672,301		13,672,301
Total	\$ 678,578,583	\$	15,287,030	\$	675,473,840		(1,490,014)	_	13,672,301		12,182,287
General revenues: Interest income Other income							2,576 6,000		31,061 —		33,637 6,000
Transfers							1,764,155		(1,764,155)		
Total general revenues and transfers							1,772,731	_	(1,733,094)		39,637
CHANGES IN NET POSITION							282,717		11,939,207		12,221,924
${\sf NET\ POSITION-Beginning\ of\ year,\ as\ restated}$							1,479,598		8,112,953		9,592,551
NET POSITION — End of year						\$	1,762,315	\$	20,052,160	\$	21,814,475

## BALANCE SHEET- GOVERNMENTAL FUND JUNE 30, 2021

ASSETS:		
Cash	\$	1,472,742
Due from subrecipients		2,643,784
Intergovernmental receivable		68,752,387
Due from Commonwealth of Puerto Rico		1,457,858
Total assets	<u>\$</u>	74,326,771
LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCE:		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$	53,062,080
Due to other fund		14,853,362
Due to Commonwealth of Puerto Rico		4,101,642
Total liabilities		72,017,084
Fund balance-unassigned		2,309,687
Total liabilities and fund balance	\$	74,326,771

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

# RECONCILIATION OF THE BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUND TO THE STATEMENT OF NET POSITION JUNE 30, 2021

FUND BALANCE OF GOVERNMENTAL FUND	\$ 2,309,687
AMOUNTS REPORTED FOR GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES IN THE STATEMENT OF NET POSITON ARE DIFFERENT THAN THE AMOUNTS REPORTED IN THE GOVERNMENTAL FUND BECAUSE:	
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the governmental fund	965,692
Compensated absences are not due and payable in the current period and, therefore, are not reported in the governmental fund	(1,513,064)
NET POSITION OF GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES	\$ 1,762,315

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE- GOVERNMENTAL FUND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

REVENUES:	
Federal grants	\$ 622,585,417
Contribution from Commonwealth of Puerto Rico	39,862,276
Total revenues	 662,447,693
EXPENDITURES:	
Economic development	663,036,439
Capital outlays	 95,755
Total expenditures	663,132,194
Excess of expenditures over revenues	(684,501)
OTHER REVENUES:	
Other income	6,000
Interest income	2,576
	 8,576
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES:	
Transfers in	 1,764,155
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE	1,088,230
FUND BALANCE - Beginning of year, as restated	1,221,457
FUND BALANCE - End of year	\$ 2,309,687

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

# RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE - GOVERNMENTAL FUND TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

TOR THE TERRETORIES, 2021		
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE- GOVERNMENTAL FUND		\$ 1,088,230
AMOUNT REPORTED FOR GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES IN THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES ARE DIFFERENT BECAUSE:		
Some expenses in the statement of activities do not require the use of current financial resources and, therefore , are not reported as expenditures in governmental fund		(708,795)
Governmental fund reports capital outlays as expenditures. However, in the statement of activities, the cost of those assets is allocated over their estimated useful lives and reported as depreciation expense. In the current period, these amounts are:		
Capital outlays	\$ 95,755	
Less: Depreciation expense	 (192,473)	
Subtotal		 (96,718)
CHANGE IN NET POSITION OF GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES		\$ 282,717

## STATEMENT OF NET POSITION-PROPRIETARY FUND JUNE 30, 2021

ASSETS	
CURRENT ASSETS:	
Cash	\$ 9,021,068
Due from other fund	14,853,362
Due From Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority	6,333,334
Accounts receivable, net	-
Prepaid expenses	13,145
Total current assets	30,220,909
NON-CURRENT ASSETS:	
Restricted cash	13,182,758
Capital assets, net	7,910
Total non-current assets	13,190,668
Total assets	43,411,577
LIABILITIES AND NET POSITION	
CURRENT LIABILITIES:	
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	5,929,236
Due to Commonwealth of Puerto Rico	4,670,000
Due to Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico	17,564
Due to other governmental entities	11,722
Compensated absences	117,788
Total current liabilities	10,746,310
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES:	
Compensated absences	23,152
Line of credit with Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico	6,159,116
Unearned revenues	6,430,839
Total non-current liabilities	12,613,107
Total liabilities	23,359,417
NET POSITION:	
Investment in capital assets	7,910
Restricted for Development of Public Private Partnerships	13,182,758
Unrestricted	6,861,492
Total net position	\$ 20,052,160

## STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENSES, AND CHANGES IN NET POSITION- PROPRIETARY FUND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

OPERATING REVENUES:		
Services charges	\$	12,912,030
Release of account receivable reserve	•	2,375,000
Total operating revenues		15,287,030
OPERATING EXPENSES:		
Professional services		12,690,386
Other operating expenses		1,654,984
Interest expense		292,558
Depreciation expense		2,948
Total operating expenses		14,640,876
NET OPERATING REVENUES		646,154
NON-OPERATING REVENUES:		
Contribution from the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico		13,026,147
Interest income		31,061
Total non-operating revenues		13,057,208
Income before transfers		13,703,362
TRANSFERS TO OTHER FUND		(1,764,155)
CHANGE IN NET POSITION		11,939,207
NET POSITION - Beginning of year, as restated		8,112,953
NET POSITION - End of year	\$	20,052,160

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS - PROPRIETARY FUND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

CASH FLOWS USED IN OPERATING ACTIVITES: Services charges received	\$	5,546,170
Payments to employees		(1,129,884)
Cash paid for operating activities		(10,712,110)
Net cash used in operating activities		(6,295,824)
CASH FLOWS PROVIDED BY CAPITAL AND NONCAPITAL FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
Cash received from Commonwealth of Puerto Rico		13,026,147
Transfers to other fund		(1,764,155)
Net cash provided by capital and noncapital financing activities		11,261,992
CASH FLOWS PROVIDED BY INVESTING ACTIVITIES:		
Interest received		31,061
NET CHANGE IN CASH		4,997,229
Cash - beginning of year		17,206,597
Cash - end of year	\$	22,203,826
RECONCILIATION OF NET OPERATING REVENUES TO NET CASH		
RECONCILIATION OF NET OPERATING REVENUES TO NET CASH USED IN OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
Net operating revenues	\$	646,154
Adjustments to reconcile net operating revenues	Ţ	040,134
to net cash used in operating activities:		
Release of account receivable reserve		(2,375,000)
Depreciation expense		2,948
Interest paid		292,558
Changes in assets and liabilities:		·
(Increase) decrease in:		
Due from other fund		3,286,683
Due from Puerto Rico Electricity Power Authority		(3,958,334)
Prepaid expenses		403,398
Accounts receivable, net		4,503
Increase (decrease) in:		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		(1,215,304)
Due to other governmental entities		(55,129)
Unearned revenues		(3,412,030)
Compensated absences		83,729
NET CASH USED IN OPERATING ACTIVITIES	\$	(6,295,824)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of this basic financial statement.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### 1. REPORTING ENTITY

Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority (the Authority) is a component unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (the Commonwealth) and an affiliate of Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority (FAFAA), another component unit of the Commonwealth. The Authority was created by Act No. 29 of June 8, 2009, as amended (Act 29). Pursuant to Act 29, the Authority is the sole Commonwealth's governmental entity authorized and responsible for implementing the public policy on public private partnerships (the Partnerships) and for determining the functions, services or facilities for which such Partnerships will be established.

The Authority's principal activities are the identification, analysis and development of Partnerships projects, for the delivery of needed public infrastructure or the provision or enhancement of public services. To that end, the Authority's enabling act requires the Authority to prepare or commission the preparation of the desirability and convenience study for which the Authority engages specialized professional services. The objective of the desirability and convenience study is to determine the technical and financial feasibility of a proposed Partnership project. Upon determination of a project's feasibility under the Partnerships model, the Authority may initiate a procurement process for the identification, evaluation, qualification and selection of potential proponents and the negotiation and award of a Partnership agreement.

During fiscal year 2017-2018, the Governor of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (the Governor) created the Central Office for Recovery, Reconstruction and Resiliency of Puerto Rico (COR3) through Executive Order 2017-65 (EO-2017-65). COR3 was initially responsible for managing all efforts for the recovery of the Commonwealth after the passage of Hurricanes Irma and María. Also, through Executive Order 2018-11 (EO 2018-11), the Governor transferred the Governor's Authorized Representative (GAR), which was the entity authorized by the Governor to receive all disaster recovery grants of the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), from Puerto Rico Emergency Management Agency (PREMA) to the Authority. COR3 became part of the Authority effective July 1, 2018, through Executive Order 2018-11 (EO 2018-11). Since then, it operates as a division of the Authority.

The purpose of COR3 is, among others, to: (i) identify and procure funds, (ii) coordinate efforts and activities, (iii) finance and execute infrastructure works and projects, and (iv) advise the Governor and Commonwealth's instrumentalities over unprecedented amount of state, federal and private resources to be made available to the Commonwealth related to the recovery.

COR3 is the recipient of FEMA Pre-disaster Mitigation (PM), Public Assistance (PA), Hazard Mitigation Grant Program (HMGP) and the Crisis Counseling Assistance and Training Program Grant, which is administered by the "Oficina de Calidad de la Administración de Servicios de Salud y Contra la Adicción (ASSMCA)". There are other FEMA programs where COR3 is not a recipient and only provides limited support but does not manage any federal funds or grants. Also, for PA and HMGP grant funds other than COR3's own management costs, COR3 acts as a passthrough entity whereby it draws funds from FEMA's SmartLink system and deposits such funds in a subrecipient bank account. Any cost share related to grant awards managed by COR3 should be appropriated by the Commonwealth and paid to COR3.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

As for Mission Assignments and associated expenses, they relate to emergency work performed by a federal entity on behalf of a state entity (i.e., US Army Corps of Engineers performing emergency work for Puerto Rico Energy Power Authority (PREPA) related to damages to the electrical grid after a disaster). In these cases, FEMA pays the federal agency directly, and thereafter, invoices the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, through COR3/GAR, for any outstanding non-federal cost share balance, if applicable. As such, COR3 does not manage any federal moneys related to Mission Assignments but serves as a pass-through entity in relation to any associated non-federal cost share requirements. The GAR is also responsible for executing related paperwork.

There are other federal funding sources related to disaster recovery that are not administered by COR3 (i.e., HUD's CDBG-DR program, which is managed by the Puerto Rico Department of Housing.

#### 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The accompanying basic financial statements of the Authority are presented in conformity with U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (U.S. GAAP) for governments as prescribed by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB).

The accompanying basic financial statements present the financial position of the Authority, the results of operations and cash flows.

Following is a description of the Authority's most significant accounting policies:

#### **Basis of Presentation**

Government-wide Financial Statements

The government-wide financial statements (the statement of net position and the statement of activities) report information of all the activities of the Authority. The effect of interfund balances has been removed from the government-wide statement of net position.

Internal balances are not included in the total column of the government-wide statement of net position. Interfund charges for services among functions of the government-wide statement of activities have not been eliminated. The Authority's activities are distinguished between governmental and business-type activities. Governmental activities generally are financed mainly through intergovernmental revenues and other non-exchange revenues. Business-type activities are financed in whole or in part by fees charged for goods or services. The following is a description of the Authority's government-wide financial statements.

The statement of net position presents the Authority's assets and liabilities with the residual measure reported as net position. Net position is reported in three categories:

Net Investment in Capital Assets - This component of net position consists of capital assets net of
accumulated depreciation and reduced by the outstanding balance of any bonds, mortgages, notes, or
other borrowings that are directly attributable to the acquisition, construction, or improvement of
those assets.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- Restricted Net Position This component of net position consists of restricted assets reduced by related
  liabilities. Generally, a liability relates to restricted assets if the asset results from a resource flow that
  also results in the recognition of a liability or if the liability will be liquidated with the restricted assets
  reported. Restricted assets result when constraints placed on those assets' use are either externally
  imposed by creditors, grantors, contributors, and the like, or imposed by law through constitutional
  provisions or enabling legislation.
- Unrestricted Net Position This component of net position is the net amount of the assets and liabilities that are not included in the determination of net investment in capital assets or the restricted component of net position.

When both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is generally the Authority's policy to use restricted resources first, then the unrestricted resources as they are needed.

The statement of activities demonstrates the degree to which the direct expenses of a given function or segment are offset by program revenue. Direct expenses are those that are clearly identifiable within a specific function or segment. The Authority does not allocate general government expenses to other functions. Program revenues include contributions received from the Federal Government and from the Commonwealth, charges for services made to other governmental entities, and grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular function or segment. Revenue that is not classified as program revenue is presented as general revenue. Resources that are dedicated internally are reported as general revenue rather than as program revenue.

Grants are recognized as revenue as soon as all eligibility requirements imposed by the provider have been met.

Management has elected to account for funds recovered from subrecipients during the period that the funds are disallowed. During fiscal year 2021, the approximate amount of funds received and returned to the grantor amounted to approximately \$8 million.

## Fund Financial Statements

The Authority reports its financial position and results of operations in funds, which are considered separate accounting entities. The operations of each fund are accounted for within a set of self-balancing accounts. Fund accounting segregates funds according to their intended purpose and is used to aid management in demonstrating compliance with legal, financial, and contractual provisions.

The activities of the Authority that are reported in the accompanying basic financial statements have been classified into governmental and proprietary funds.

Separate financial statements are provided for governmental funds and proprietary funds. Major individual governmental and proprietary funds are reported as separate columns in the fund financial statements.

In accordance with GASB Statement No. 54, Fund Balance Reporting and Governmental Fund Type Definitions, the classification of fund balance is based on the extent to which the Authority is bound to observe constraints imposed upon the use of resources in the governmental funds. The classifications are as follows:

 Nonspendable - Amounts that are not in a spendable form or are legally or contractually required to be maintained intact.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- Restricted Amounts that are legally restricted by outside parties, constitutional provisions, or enabling legislation for a specific purpose.
- Committed Amounts that are constrained for specific purposes that are internally imposed by the government's formal action at the highest level of decision-making authority.
- Assigned Includes fund balance amounts that are constrained by the Authority and are intended to be used for specific purposes that are neither considered restricted nor committed.
- Unassigned It is the residual classification for the General Fund. In a governmental fund other than the General Fund, a negative amount indicates that the expenditures incurred for a specific purpose exceeded the amounts in the fund that are restricted, committed, and assigned to that purpose.

#### Governmental Funds

Governmental funds focus on the sources and uses of funds and provide information on near term inflows, outflows, and balances of available resources. The Authority reports the following governmental fund:

General Fund - The General fund accounts for funds received from FEMA and the Commonwealth related to reimbursement of expenses related to natural disasters, which are managed by COR3.

#### **Proprietary Funds**

These funds account for those activities, which are financed and operated in a manner similar to private business enterprises. Management intends to recover, primarily through user charges, the cost of providing goods or services to the general public.

Proprietary funds provide the same type of information as the Business-Type Activities in the government-wide financial statements, but in more detail. As with government-wide financial statements, proprietary funds financial statements use the full accrual basis of accounting. There is no reconciliation needed between the government-wide financial statements for business-type activities and the proprietary funds financial statements.

The Authority has one major proprietary fund (Public Private Partnership Fund) to account for all the operations related to the development of a Public Private Partnership.

## Measurement Focus and Basis of Accounting

Government-Wide Financial Statements - The government-wide financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Revenue is recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows takes place. Grants and similar items are recognized as revenues as soon as all eligibility requirements imposed by the provider have been met.

Governmental Fund Financial Statements - The governmental fund financial statements are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Revenue is recognized as soon as it is both measurable and available, net of estimated overpayments (as applicable) and amounts considered not collectible. Revenue is considered to be available when it is collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter to pay liabilities of the current period. Other revenues are considered to be measurable and available only when cash is received.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Expenditures are generally recorded when a liability is incurred, as under accrual basis of accounting. However, compensated absences are recorded as expenditures when matured. General capital assets acquisitions are reported as expenditures in governmental funds.

A summary reconciliation of the difference between total fund balance, as reflected in the governmental funds balance sheet, and net position of Governmental Activities, as shown on the government-wide statement of net position, is presented in an accompanying reconciliation of the balance sheet of governmental funds to the statement of net position.

A summary reconciliation of the difference between net change in fund balance, as reflected in the governmental funds statement of revenues, expenditures, and change in fund balance, and change in net position in the statement of activities of the government-wide financial statements, is presented in the accompanying reconciliation of statement of revenues, expenditures, and change in fund balance of governmental funds to the statement of activities.

The Authority has one major governmental fund. That major governmental fund is presented in a separate column in the balance sheet-governmental fund and in the statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balance-governmental fund.

Proprietary Funds Financial Statements - The basic financial statements of the proprietary funds are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting, similar to the government-wide financial statements described above. The Authority recognizes revenue when earned under the terms of each agreement and when the collection of the fee is reasonably assured. Expenses are recorded when incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Operating expenses are those related to the administration of the Authority and costs incurred related to the creation of a Partnership. All revenues and expenses not meeting these criteria are reported as non-operating revenues and expenses.

The Authority's operating revenues are primarily derived from program revenues, services charges and service fee explained as follows:

- Program revenues are composed of funds operating grants received from FEMA and the Commonwealth, and also funds received from private parties to perform feasibility studies for possible Public Private Partnerships.
- Service charges are costs or expenses incurred by the Authority for the services rendered by the
  Authority resulting from the process for the analysis and development of a Partnership. Service charges
  are included as part of the intergovernmental contracts signed for the analysis and development of a
  project as a Partnership. In these agreements, the Authority charge a determined amount, which should
  be paid monthly. Those service charges are recognized as revenues when earned.
- Service fees are included as part of the intergovernmental contracts signed between the Authority and the participating governmental entity(ies) for the analysis and development of a project as a Partnership Project. In these agreements, the Authority charges service expenses, and a service fee that is normally established as a percentage of the costs or expenses incurred by the Authority in contracting the specialized services necessary for the analysis and development of a Partnership. Also, the Authority charges a cancellation fee, if the corporation or agency withdraws from the project. In this type of contract, service expenses are recognized as revenues when incurred, however the service fee is recognized as revenues when the contract with a third party is signed.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The Authority's non-operating revenues are derived, among others, from Commonwealth appropriations and interest income:

- Commonwealth contributions made for a specific purpose or with a restriction are recognized as revenues when those contributions funds are received.
- Interest income is composed of interest earned on deposits.

#### **Accounts Receivable**

Accounts receivables are stated net of estimated allowance for uncollectible accounts. The allowance is based on the evaluation of the risk characteristics of the receivable, including past collection experience and current economic conditions. Write-offs are recorded against the allowance when management believes that collectability is unlikely. Recoveries of amounts previously charged off are credited to the allowance. Because of uncertainties inherent in the estimation process, management's estimate may change in the future.

#### Intergovernmental Receivable and Unearned Revenues

Intergovernmental receivable is stated net of estimated allowance for uncollectible accounts, which is determined, based upon past collection experience and current economic conditions. Intergovernmental receivable primarily represent amount requested to FEMA related to natural disaster expenses incurred by subgrantees. This intergovernmental receivable is recognized as revenue in the governmental funds when it becomes measurable and available. In applying the susceptible to accrual concept to federal grants, revenue is recognized when all applicable eligibility requirements are met (typically, when related expenditures are incurred) and the resources are available. Resources received before eligibility requirements are met, other than timing, are considered unearned revenue. Resources received before timing requirements are met, are considered inflows of resources.

#### **Prepaid Expenses**

Certain payments to vendors represent costs applicable to future accounting periods and are recorded as prepaid items in the statement of net position.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### **Capital Assets**

Capital assets are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Capital assets are defined by the Authority as assets that have a cost of \$500 or more at the date of acquisition and have an expected useful life of three or more years. Contributed assets are recorded at estimated fair value at the time received. Depreciation is charged to operations and included within expenses and is computed on the straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the depreciable assets. Costs of maintenance and repairs which do not improve or extend the lives of the respective assets are charged to expense as incurred. In governmental funds financial statements, capital assets are recorded as expenditures, and no depreciation is recognized. Estimated useful lives are as follows:

Capital Assets	Years
Information systems	3-5 years
Furniture and equipment	5 years

The Authority follows the provisions of GASB Statement No. 42, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Impairment of Capital Assets and for Insurance Recoveries, an amendment to GASB Statement No.34. This statement establishes guidance for accounting and reporting for the impairment of capital assets and for insurance recoveries. In accordance with these provisions, governments are required to evaluate prominent events or changes in circumstances affecting capital assets to determine whether impairment of a capital asset has occurred. Such events or changes in circumstances that may be indicative of impairment include evidence of physical damage, enactment or approval of laws or regulations or other changes in environmental factors, technological changes or evidence of obsolescence, changes in the manner or duration of use of a capital asset, and construction stoppage, among others. The Authority evaluated its capital assets as required by GASB Statement No. 42 and no impairment was identified during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021.

#### **Compensated Absences**

The vacation policy of the Authority for compensation of accrued vacation leaves, up to 60 days, is paid upon employment termination. In order to be eligible to receive compensation, an employee must have been employed for at least three months. Accumulated unpaid sickness days are no longer liquidated upon employment termination. The liability for compensated absences reported in the government-wide and proprietary fund financial statements has been calculated using the vesting method, in which leave amount for an employee who currently is eligible to receive termination payments and other employees who are expected to become eligible in the future to receive such payments upon termination, are included. The liability has been calculated based on the employees' current salary level and includes payroll related costs (e.g., social security and Medicare tax).

## **Unearned Revenues**

Unearned revenues represent resources received by the Authority before related services are rendered.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### **Interfund Activity**

Interfund Transfers - Legally required transfers are reported when incurred as transfer in by the recipient fund and as transfer out by the disbursing fund, with receivables and payables presented as amounts due to and due from other funds. Advances between funds are also presented as amounts due to and due from other funds. However, these advances, transfers, and related amounts receivable and payable are considered internal balances and activities that have been eliminated in the government-wide financial statements. Interfund receivables are stated net of estimated allowances for uncollectible accounts, which are determined based upon past collection experience and current economic conditions.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of the basic financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the basic financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses/expenditures during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

During the fiscal year ended on June 30, 2021, certain governmental accounting pronouncements became effective, none of which had any impact in the results of the operations or in the presentation of the financial statements of the Authority.

#### Accounting Pronouncements Issued but Not Yet Effective

The following new accounting pronouncements have been issued but are not yet effective:

• GASB Statement No. 87, Leases. The objective of this Statement is to better meet the information needs of financial statement users by improving accounting and financial reporting for leases by governments. This Statement increases the usefulness of governments' financial statements by requiring recognition of certain lease assets and liabilities for leases that previously were classified as operating leases and recognized as inflows of resources or outflows of resources based on the payment provisions of the contract. It establishes a single model for lease accounting based on the foundational principle that leases are financings of the right to use an underlying asset. Under this Statement, a lessee is required to recognize a lease liability and an intangible right-to-use lease asset, and a lessor is required to recognize a lease receivable and a deferred inflow of resources, thereby enhancing the relevance and consistency of information about governments' leasing activities. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2021, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the effective dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, which allowed for an eighteen-month postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and is permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- GASB Statement No. 89, Accounting for Interest Cost Incurred before Year End before a Construction Period. This Statement establishes accounting requirements for interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period. Such interest cost includes all interest that previously was accounted for in accordance with the requirements of paragraphs 5-22 of Statement No. 62, Codification of Accounting and Financial Reporting Guidance Contained in Pre-November 30, 1989, FASB and AICPA Pronouncements, which are superseded by this Statement. This Statement requires that interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period be recognized as an expense in the period in which the cost is incurred for financial statements prepared using the economic resources measurement focus. As a result, interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period will not be included in the historical cost of a capital asset reported in a business-type activity or enterprise fund. This Statement also reiterates that in financial statements prepared using the current financial resources measurement focus, interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period should be recognized as an expenditure on a basis consistent with governmental fund accounting principles. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after December 15, 2019, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the effective dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance which allows one year postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.
- GASB Statement No. 91, Conduit Debt Obligations. The primary objectives of this Statement are to provide a single method of reporting conduit debt obligations by issuers and eliminate diversity in practice associated with (i) commitments extended by issuers, (ii) arrangements associated with conduit debt obligations, and (iii) related note disclosures. This Statement achieves those objectives by clarifying the existing definition of a conduit debt obligation; establishing that a conduit debt obligation is not a liability of the issuer; establishing standards for accounting and financial reporting of additional commitments and voluntary commitments extended by issuers and arrangements associated with conduit debt obligations; and improving required note disclosures.

This Statement also addresses arrangements - often characterized as leases - that are associated with conduit debt obligations. In those arrangements, capital assets are constructed or acquired with the proceeds of a conduit debt obligation and used by third-party obligors in the course of their activities. Payments from third-party obligors are intended to cover and coincide with debt service payments. During those arrangements, issuers retain the titles to the capital assets. Those titles may or may not pass to the obligors at the end of the arrangements.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2021, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, *Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance*, which allowed for a one-year postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and is permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- GASB Statement No. 92, Omnibus 2020. The objectives of this Statement are to enhance comparability in accounting and financial reporting and to improve the consistency of authoritative literature by addressing practice issues that have been identified during implementation and application of certain GASB Statements. This Statement addresses a variety of topics and includes specific provisions about the following: The effective date of Statement No. 87, Leases, and Implementation Guide No. 2019-3, Leases, for interim financial reports; reporting of intra-entity transfers of assets between a primary government employer and a component unit defined benefit pension plan or defined benefit other postemployment benefit (OPEB) plan; the applicability of Statements No. 73, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions and Related Assets That Are Not within the Scope of GASB Statement 68, and Amendments to Certain Provisions of GASB Statements 67 and 68, as amended, and Statement No. 74, Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefit Plans Other Than Pension Plans, as amended, to reporting assets accumulated for postemployment benefits; the applicability of certain requirements of Statement No. 84, Fiduciary Activities, to postemployment benefit arrangements; measurement of liabilities (and assets, if any) related to asset retirement obligations (AROs) in a government acquisition; reporting by public entity risk pools for amounts that are recoverable from reinsurers or excess insurers; reference to nonrecurring fair value measurements of assets or liabilities in authoritative literature; and terminology used to refer to derivative instruments. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2021, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance, which allowed for a one-year postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and is permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.
- GASB Statement No. 93, Replacement of Interbank Offered Rates (IBOR). The objective of this Statement is to address accounting and financial reporting implications that result from the replacement of an IBOR most notably the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR). As a result of global reference rate reform, LIBOR is expected to cease to exist in its current form at the end of 2021, prompting governments to amend or replace financial instruments for the purpose of replacing LIBOR with other reference rates, by either changing the reference rate or adding or changing fallback provisions related to the reference rate.

#### This statement achieves its objective by:

- Providing exceptions for certain hedging derivative instruments to the hedge accounting termination provisions when an IBOR is replaced as the reference rate of the hedging derivative instrument's variable payment.
- Clarifying the hedge accounting termination provisions when a hedged item is amended to replace the reference rate.
- Clarifying that the uncertainty related to the continued availability of IBORs does not, by itself, affect the assessment of whether the occurrence of a hedged expected transaction is probable.
- Removing LIBOR as an appropriate benchmark interest rate for the qualitative evaluation of the effectiveness of an interest rate swap.
- Identifying a Secured Overnight Financing Rate and the Effective Federal Funds Rate as appropriate benchmark interest rates for the qualitative evaluation of the effectiveness of an interest rate swap.
- Clarifying the definition of reference rate, as it is used in GASB Statement No. 53, as amended.
- Providing an exception to the lease modifications guidance in GASB Statement No. 87, as amended, for certain lease contracts that are amended solely to replace an IBOR as the rate upon which variable payments depend.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The removal of LIBOR as an appropriate benchmark interest rate is effective for reporting periods ending after December 31, 2021. All other requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2021, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, *Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance*, which allowed for a one-year postponement of its effective date. Earlier application is encouraged and is permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.

• GASB Statement No. 94, Public Private and Public-Public Partnership and Availability Payment Arrangement. The primary objective of this Statement is to improve financial reporting by addressing issues related to public-private and public-public partnership arrangements (PPPs). A PPP is an arrangement in which a government (the transferor) contracts with an operator (a governmental or nongovernmental entity) to provide public services by conveying control of the right to operate or use a nonfinancial asset, such as infrastructure or other capital asset (the underlying PPP asset), for a period of time in an exchange or exchange-like transaction. Some PPPs meet the definition of a service concession arrangement (SCA), which is defined as: (1) the operator collects and is compensated by fees from third parties; (2) the transferor determines or has the ability to modify or approve which services the operator is required to provide, to whom the operator is required to provide the services, and the prices or rates that can be charged for the services; and (3) the transferor is entitled to significant residual interest in the service utility of the underlying PPP asset at the end of the arrangement.

This Statement also provides guidance for accounting and financial reporting for availability payment arrangements (APAs). An APA is an arrangement in which a government compensates an operator for services that may include designing, constructing, financing, maintaining, or operating an underlying nonfinancial asset for a period of time in an exchange or exchange-like transaction.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2022, and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

• GASB Statement No. 96, Subscription-Based Information Technology Arrangements. This Statement provides guidance on the accounting and financial reporting for subscription-based information technology arrangements (SBITAs) for government end users (governments). This Statement (1) defines a SBITA; (2) establishes that a SBITA results in a right-to-use subscription asset-an intangible asset-and a corresponding subscription liability; (3) provides the capitalization criteria for outlays other than subscription payments, including implementation costs of a SBITA; and (4) requires note disclosures regarding a SBITA. To the extent relevant, the standards for SBITAs are based on the standards established in Statement No. 87, Leases, as amended.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2022, and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

This space left blank intentionally

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

GASB Statement No. 97, Certain Component Criteria, and Accounting and Financial Reporting for Internal Revenue Code Section 457 Deferred Compensation Plans - An Amendment of GASB Statements No. 14 and No. 84, and a Supersession of GASB Statement No. 32. The primary objectives of this Statement are to (1) increase consistency and comparability related to the reporting of fiduciary component units in circumstances in which a potential component unit does not have a governing board and the primary government performs the duties that a governing board typically would perform; (2) mitigate costs associated with the reporting of certain defined contribution pension plans, defined contribution other than postemployment benefit (OPEB) plans, and employee benefit plans other than pension plans or OPEB plans (other employee benefit plans) as fiduciary component units in fiduciary fund financial statements; and (3) enhance the relevance, consistency, and comparability of the accounting and financial reporting for Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 457 deferred compensation plans (Section 457 plans) that meet the definition of a pension plan and for benefits provided through those plans.

The following requirements of this Statement are effective immediately: (1) exemption of primary governments that perform the duties that a governing board typically performs from treating the absence of a governing board the same as the appointment of a voting majority of a governing board in determining whether they are financially accountable for defined contribution pension plans, defined contribution OPEB plans, or other employee benefit plans and (2) limitation on the applicability of the financial burden criterion in paragraph 7 of Statement 84 to defined benefit pension plans and defined benefit OPEB plans that are administered through trusts that meet the criteria in paragraph 3 of Statement 67 or paragraph 3 of Statement 74, respectively.

The requirements of this Statement that are related to the accounting and financial reporting for Section 457 plans are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2021. For purposes of determining whether a primary government is financially accountable for a potential component unit, the requirements of this Statement that provide that for all other arrangements, the absence of a governing board be treated the same as the appointment of a voting majority of a governing board if the primary government performed the duties that a governing board typically would perform, are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2021. Earlier application of those requirements is encouraged and permitted by requirement as specified within this Statement.

The Board considered the effective dates for the requirements of this Statement in light of the COVID-19 pandemic and in concert with Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.

• GASB Statement No. 98, The Annual Comprehensive Financial Report. This Statement establishes the term annual comprehensive financial report and its acronym ACFR. That new term and acronym replace instances of comprehensive annual financial report and its acronym in generally accepted accounting principles for state and local governments.

This Statement was developed in response to concerns raised by stakeholders that the common pronunciation of the acronym for comprehensive annual financial report sounds like a profoundly objectionable racial slur.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years ending after December 15, 2021. Earlier application is encouraged.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

- GASB Statement No. 99 Omnibus 2022. The objectives of this Statement are to enhance comparability in accounting and financial reporting and to improve the consistency of authoritative literature by addressing (1) practice issues that have been identified during implementation and application of certain GASB Statements and (2) accounting and financial reporting for financial guarantees. The practice issues addressed by this Statement are as follows:
  - Classification and reporting of derivative instruments within the scope of Statement No. 53, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Derivative Instruments, that do not meet the definition of either an investment derivative instrument or a hedging derivative instrument
  - Clarification of provisions in Statement No. 87, Leases, as amended, related to the determination
    of the lease term, classification of a lease as a short-term lease, recognition and measurement
    of a lease liability and a lease asset, and identification of lease incentives
  - Clarification of provisions in Statement No. 94, Public-Private and Public-Public Partnerships and Availability Payment Arrangements, related to (a) the determination of the public-private and public-public partnership (PPP) term and (b) recognition and measurement of installment payments and the transfer of the underlying PPP asset
  - Clarification of provisions in Statement No. 96, Subscription-Based Information Technology Arrangements, related to the subscription-based information technology arrangement (SBITA) term, classification of a SBITA as a short-term SBITA, and recognition and measurement of a subscription liability
  - Extension of the period during which the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) is considered an
    appropriate benchmark interest rate for the qualitative evaluation of the effectiveness of an
    interest rate swap that hedges the interest rate risk of taxable debt
  - Accounting for the distribution of benefits as part of the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)
  - Disclosures related to nonmonetary transactions
  - Pledges of future revenues when resources are not received by the pledging government
  - Clarification of provisions in Statement No. 34, Basic Financial Statements—and Management's Discussion and Analysis—for State and Local Governments, as amended, related to the focus of the government-wide financial statements
  - Terminology updates related to certain provisions of Statement No. 63, Financial Reporting of Deferred Outflows of Resources, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position
  - o Terminology used in Statement 53 to refer to resource flows statements.

The requirements of this Statement that are effective as follows:

The requirements related to extension of the use of LIBOR, accounting for SNAP distributions, disclosures of nonmonetary transactions, pledges of future revenues by pledging governments, clarification of certain provisions in Statement 34, as amended, and terminology updates related to Statement 53 and Statement 63 are effective upon issuance.

The requirements related to leases, PPPs, and SBITAs are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2022, and all reporting periods thereafter.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The requirements related to financial guarantees and the classification and reporting of derivative instruments within the scope of Statement 53 are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2023, and all reporting periods thereafter.

GASB Statement No 100, Accounting Changes and Error Corrections. An amendment of GASB Statements No. 62. The primary objective of this Statement is to enhance accounting and financial reporting requirements for accounting changes and error corrections to provide more understandable, reliable, relevant, consistent, and comparable information for making decisions or assessing accountability.

This Statement defines accounting changes as changes in accounting principles, changes in accounting estimates, and changes to or within the financial reporting entity and describes the transactions or other events that constitute those changes. As part of those descriptions, for (1) certain changes in accounting principles and (2) certain changes in accounting estimates that result from a change in measurement methodology, a new principle or methodology should be justified on the basis that it is preferable to the principle or methodology used before the change. That preferability should be based on the qualitative characteristics of financial reporting—understandability, reliability, relevance, timeliness, consistency, and comparability. This Statement also addresses corrections of errors in previously issued financial statements.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for accounting changes and error corrections made in fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2023 (FY 2023-2024), and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

GASB Statement No 101, Compensated Absences. The objective of this Statement is to better meet
the information needs of financial statement users by updating the recognition and measurement
guidance for compensated absences.

That objective is achieved by aligning the recognition and measurement guidance under a unified model and by amending certain previously required disclosures. This Statement also establishes guidance for measuring a liability for leave that has not been used, generally using an employee's pay rate as of the date of the financial statements. A liability for leave that has been used but not yet paid or settled should be measured at the amount of the cash payment or noncash settlement to be made. Certain salary-related payments that are directly and incrementally associated with payments for leave also should be included in the measurement of the liabilities.

With respect to financial statements prepared using the current financial resources measurement focus, this Statement requires that expenditures be recognized for the amount that normally would be liquidated with expendable available financial resources. This Statement requires that a liability for certain types of compensated absences—including parental leave, military leave, and jury duty leave—not be recognized until the leave commences. This Statement also requires that a liability for specific types of compensated absences not be recognized until the leave is used.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2023 (FY 2024-2025), and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

Management is evaluating the impact that these Statements will have on the Authority's basic financial statements.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### 3. RESTATEMENT OF NET POSITION

The following table describes the net change in the net position at the beginning of the year as previously reported in the basic financial statements. The beginning net position balance has been restated as follows:

#### Governmental Funds

Description	Amount
Net position, as previously reported, at June 30, 2020	\$ 8,694,789
Overstatement of revenues	(7,473,332)
Beginning net position, as restated, at July 1, 2020	\$ 1,221,457

Overstatement of revenues amounting to approximately \$7.4 million related to funds received during fiscal year 2020 with time restriction, that were incorrectly recognized as revenue. Those funds did not meet the available criteria of the modified accrual basis of accounting.

#### **Proprietary Fund**

Description	Amount
Net position, as previously reported, at June 30, 2020	\$ 6,347,749
Understatement of revenues	1,765,204
Beginning net position, as restated, at July 1, 2020	\$ 8,112,953

Understatement of revenues amounting to approximately \$1.7 million is related to a Memo of Understanding signed by the Authority with the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA) for the development of public private partnerships during the fiscal year 2019, which were not recognized as revenues in prior years.

#### 4. CASH AND DEPOSITS

Custodial credit risk is the risk that, in the event of a financial institution's failure, the Authority's deposits may not be returned to it. The Commonwealth requires that public funds deposited in commercial banks in Puerto Rico must be fully collateralized for the amount deposited in excess of federal depository insurance.

The table presented below discloses the level of custodial credit risk assumed by the Authority as of June 30, 2021. As of June 30, 2021, none of the depository Authority balance is uninsured and uncollateralized as follows:

Governmental Activities						uninsured and
	Carry	ring amount	Ba	nk balance	uncolla	ateralized
Commercial bank	\$	1,472,742	\$	1,472,743	\$	-

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Business-Type Activities	Carr	ying amount	Ba	ink balance	uninsured and ateralized
Commercial bank unrestricted Commercial bank restricted	\$	9,021,068 13,182,758	\$	17,846,426 7,088,664	\$ -
Total	\$	22,203,826	\$	24,935,090	\$ -

Restricted cash is for the development of public private partnership.

#### 5. INTERGOVERNMENTAL RECEIVABLE

#### **Governmental Activities**

As of June 30, 2021, intergovernmental receivable amounting to approximately \$68 million mainly represents funds requested to FEMA by COR3, related to natural disasters expenses incurred by subrecipients.

#### 6. ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE, NET

#### **Business-Type Activities**

As of June 30, 2021, the Authority's accounts receivable, net of allowance, is composed of the following (in thousands):

Description	Amount				
Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA)	\$	345			
Municipality of Caguas, Department of Transportation and Public Works and the Puerto Rico Highway and Transportation Authority		6,577			
Puerto Rico Maritime Transport Authority and Puerto Rico Integrated					
Transportation Authority		780			
Others		5			
Total accounts receivable		7,707			
Less: allowance for uncollectible accounts		(7,707)			
Net receivables	\$	-			

The accounts receivable as of June 30, 2021, are described as follows:

- PREPA is related to the Liquid Natural Gas Supply and Development of Related Infrastructure project for PREPA.
- Municipality of Caguas, Department of Transportation and Public Works and the Puerto Rico Highway and Transportation Authority is related to Caguas — San Juan Mass Transportation Commuter Project.
- Puerto Rico Maritime Transport Authority and Puerto Rico Integrated Transportation Authority relates to the maritime transport project.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The above receivables are outstanding principally since June 30, 2015, without any repayment. Based on this and management's evaluation and after conversations with the respective agencies, the Authority understand that such receivables will not be collected and an allowance for doubtful account was provided in fiscal year ended June 30, 2017.

#### 7. CAPITAL ASSETS

#### **Governmental Activities**

Capital assets activity during the year ended June 30, 2021, was as follows (in thousands):

	ginning alance	Add	Additions		Additions Reductions		ıctions	Ending balance	
Capital assets: Information systems	\$ 1,198	\$	96	\$		\$	1,294		
Total capital assets	 1,198		96				1,294		
Less accumulated depreciation for: Information systems	 (136)		(192)		-		(328)		
Total accumulated depreciation	 (136)		(192)		-		(328)		
Total capital assets - net	\$ 1,062	\$	(96)	\$		\$	966		

## **Business-Type Activities**

Capital assets activity during the year ended June 30, 2021, was as follows (in thousands):

	Beginning balance		Additions		Reductions		Ending balance	
Capital assets:								
Furniture and equipment	\$	27	\$	-	\$	-	\$	27
Information systems		1						1
Total capital assets		28				-		28
Less accumulated depreciation for:								
Furniture and equipment		(16)		(3)		-		(19)
Information systems		(1)				-		(1)
Total accumulated depreciation		(17)		(3)				(20)
Total capital assets - net	\$	11	\$	(3)	\$	-	\$	8

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### 8. COMPENSATED ABSENCES

The activity for compensated absences during the year ended June 30, 2021, is as follows (in thousands):

#### **Governmental Activities**

Description	Beginning balance		• •		Additions				Reductions		nding Ilance	Due within one year	
Accrued vacations	\$	804	\$	1,047	\$	(338)	\$	1,513	\$	176			
Business-Type Activities													
Description	•	nning ance	Ad	ditions	Red	uctions		nding Ilance		within year			
Accrued vacations	\$	57	\$	123	\$	(39)	\$	141	\$	118			

#### 9. LINE OF CREDIT

On March 17, 2010, the Authority entered into a \$20 million operating revolving line of credit facility with Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico (GDB) bearing interest at 150 basis points over the prime rate (3.25% at June 30, 2021) or 7%, whichever is higher, or an interest rate determined by the GDB. Actual interest being charged by GDB as of June 30, 2021 is 4.75%. The source of repayment of this line of credit is the fees charged by the Authority for services provided as part of the process to establish the Partnerships.

On November 29, 2018, GDB completed a restructuring of certain of its indebtedness pursuant to a Qualifying Modification under Title VI of PROMESA. Under the Qualifying Modification, holders of certain bond and deposit claims against GDB exchanged their claims for bonds (at an upfront exchange ratio of 55%) issued by a newly created public instrumentality—the GDB Debt Recovery Authority (the DRA) created under Act No. 109 of August 24, 2017, known as the Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico Debt Restructuring Act (the GDB Restructuring Act)—and GDB transferred to such entity its municipal loan portfolio, a portion of its public entity loan portfolio , its real estate owned assets and its unencumbered cash. This GDB Restructuring Act required certain offsets between financial instruments assets and liabilities held by GDB; therefore, the deposits held by the Authority amounting to \$143 thousand at GDB were applied to notes payable owed by the Authority to GDB. Note that line of credit owed by the Authority to GDB was not transferred to the DRA as a result line of credit was retained by GDB after the execution of the RSA.

Pursuant to the GDB Restructuring Act, "all transactions effected pursuant [thereto] (including, without limitation, pursuant to determinations made by Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority (FAFAA) or GDB under [the GDB Restructuring Act]) shall be valid and binding with respect to all Government Entities and no Government Entity shall have any further rights or claims against GDB, the Public Entity Trust, and any officers, directors, employees, agents and other representatives thereof".

As of June 30, 2021, the line of credit balance owed to GDB was approximately \$6.2 million and accrued interest payable was approximately \$2 million. Interest expense for the year ended June 30, 2021, amounted to approximately \$293 thousand.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

#### 10. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED ENTITIES

On August 13, 2019, the Authority entered into a Memo of Understanding (MOU) with PREPA in which PREPA agreed to pay a Service Fee in the total amount of \$9.5 million, to be paid in 12 equal installments amounting to \$791,666.66 each. As of June 30, 2021, approximately \$2.3 million are presented as part of Due from PREPA in the Statement of Net Position.

On July 2, 2020, the Authority entered into another MOU with PREPA in which PREPA agreed to pay a Service Fee in the amounting to \$9.5 million to be paid in 12 equal installments amounting to \$791,666.66 each. As of June 30, 2021, approximately \$4 million are presented as part of Due from PREPA in the Statement of Net Position.

As of June 30, 2021, due from PREPA amounts to approximately \$6.3 million.

On November 19, 2018, COR3 entered into an agreement as amended, with the Puerto Rico Infrastructure Financing Authority (PRIFA) to receive certain technical and legal services related to the Property Debris and Removal Program. During the fiscal years ended June 30, 2020 and 2021, the Authority contributed approximately \$5.2 and \$11.9 million to PRIFA, respectively, which will be recorded once recovered from FEMA and paid to the Commonwealth, once reimbursed by FEMA.

During the year ended June 30, 2021, the Authority entered into an agreement with the FAFAA to receive certain management support and administrative services and established a fee to cover those services. The total fee paid to FAFAA for the year ended June 30, 2021, amounted to approximately \$260 thousand. FAFAA, as part of the administrative services provided, may incur on payments on behalf of the Authority to cover certain of its operating expenses, which are paid by the Authority to FAFAA on a later date.

Due from Commonwealth amounting to approximately \$1.5 million is related to amount owed by the Department of Housing related to advances made by COR3 which were unspent.

Amount due to the Commonwealth amounting to approximately \$8.8 million is composed of approximately \$4.1 million related to certain amounts owed by subrecipients, which are going to be paid by COR3 to the Commonwealth at the time such funds are received from subrecipients. In addition, the Authority subsequently reimbursed the Commonwealth approximately \$4.7 million of unspent contributions.

#### 11. INTER-GOVERNMENTAL PROJECTS

At present, the Authority is carrying out the following projects (the Projects):

#### Inter-governmental Projects Financed by Commonwealth's Appropriations

Water Consumption Measurement System Optimization Project - The advanced water measurement project for the Puerto Rico Aqueduct and Sewer Authority (PRASA) provides for the potential concession of the replacement of the outdated meters of the PRASA by advanced and intelligent meters, to reduce non-revenue water. This will increase operational efficiency and operating income by incorporating advanced technologies and innovation and optimization of practices and services. On March 27, 2018, the Authority's Board of Directors (the Board) approved the Desirability and Convenience Study. On June 18, 2018, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications and on September 28, 2018, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

After selecting the qualified proponents, the Partnership Committee evaluated the proposals submitted and notified the selection of the Preferred Proponent. On November 30, 2021, the Board of Directors decided to cancel this project.

Social Infrastructure Project - The social infrastructure project (the Student Life Project), is an initiative in collaboration with the University of Puerto Rico, Mayagüez Campus (Campus), to transform and renovate the facilities of the Campus through the development, operation, construction and maintenance of housing facilities, parking lots and other service facilities that attend to the needs of the students and life in the Campus. The goal of transformation of the Campus facilities is to enrich the student experience by offering an attractive housing alternative within the Campus with more social and recreational alternatives, modern study and collaboration spaces, and innovative solutions to improve the quality of life of the students and the community of the Campus. This in turn will enhance academic performance and it will increase student retention.

On October 16, 2017, the Authority published a Draft Request for Qualifications to know the market input around the Student Life Project. The results of the market survey were considered in the evaluation of the project, particularly for the purpose of specifying and delimit the scope of the Desirability and Convenience Study. On March 1, 2018, the Study was completed successfully and approved by the Board. On May 8, 2018 the Authority issued the Request for Quotation. On July 13, 2018, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

After selecting the qualified proponents, the Partnership Committee evaluated the proposals submitted and notified the selection of the Preferred Proponent. At present, the Authority is in the negotiation process with the Preferred Proponent including other discussions related to the development of the Project. This process has faced delays due to the impact of COVID-19, among other reasons.

Partnership Project for the San Juan Bay Cruise Terminals - In 2017, Global Ports Holdings PLC., submitted an unsolicited proposal for the development of a partnership agreements for the San Juan Bay Cruise Terminal. The unsolicited proposal proposes a long-term concession for world-class modernization, expansion, and operation of the passenger seaports, specifically in Piers 1, 3, 4, 11 to 14, and Pan Americans 1 and 2 of San Juan Bay. It also includes repairs and a long-term maintenance program of maritime facilities. On June 14, 2018, the Board approved the Desirability and Convenience Study. On September 5, 2018, the Partnership Committee continued with the processes for the formalization of the Partnership by publishing the Request for Qualifications. On November 16, 2018, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

After selecting the qualified proponents, the Request for Proposal was issued and then, the Partnership Committee evaluated the proposals submitted and notified the selection of the Preferred Proponent. At present, the Authority is in the negotiation process with the preferred proponent including other discussions related to the development of the Project. This process has faced delays due to the impact of COVID-19, among other reasons. Refer to note 14 Subsequent events for more information.

**Public Safety Training Center Project** - Ana G. Méndez University System submitted an unsolicited proposal as an initiative that seeks to strengthen specialized education for public security forces through the offering of specialized curriculum, training courses for new members and courses for the certification and recertification of continuing education for the six bureaus of Public Safety Department (the DPS) and the Corrections and Rehabilitation Department (the DCR). On October 23, 2018, the Board approved the Desirability and Convenience Study. On February 20, 2019, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications and on April 11, 2019, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Currently, the Authority is waiting for both the DPS and the DCR to submit information necessary to complete the preparation of the Request for Proposals and proceed to the eventual publication of it.

#### Inter-governmental Projects Financed by the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority

**Palo Seco Generation Plant Project** - The metropolitan area in northern Puerto Rico has the highest demand for electric energy, but most of the energy generated comes from plants in the south, an imbalance that leads to a high level of loss of power in the lines. Palo Seco and Central San Juan units do not meet the real demand of energy of the north of Puerto Rico.

Through this project, a private operator will be responsible for carrying out the design, permission, financing, construction, management, operation, and maintenance of a new facility of dual fuel combined cycle generation with a capacity of approximately 300 MW, which will be interconnected to the currently existing 115 kV substation corresponding to the Palo Seco power plant. This facility will be in the Palo Seco Power Plant land or land adjacent to it. The private operator will sell, and the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA) will buy the net electricity production of the installation generation, in accordance with the contract. During the term of the contract, the private operator will provide operation and maintenance services for said facility. The project pursues improve the reliability of the electrical system, particularly to support energy demand from the north of Puerto Rico.

On July 12, 2019, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications and on June 10, 2020, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents. Considering the recent situation in the energy sector of Puerto Rico, the Authority is evaluating certain different components of public policy to determine the steps to follow around this project. The board of directors of the Authority cancel this project during the fiscal year 2022.

Hydroelectric Plants Revitalization Project - The revitalization of hydroelectric plants project intends to impact the following facilities: Caonillas 1 and 2 in the Utuado Municipality; Garzas 1 and 2 in the Peñuelas Municipality; Patillas; Río Blanco in the Naguabo Municipality; Yauco 1 and 2; and Dos Bocas in the Arecibo Municipality. As part of this project, the Authority and PREPA are interested in forming a Partnership with one or more proponents, including Municipalities, Municipal Consortiums and companies of the private sector or consortiums, for the operation and maintenance of said hydroelectric system, or a part of it, in addition to the investment of capital improvements for its rehabilitation.

The system that will comprise the hydroelectric generation facilities will consist of 11 facilities with a combined generation capacity of approximately 100 MW. Currently, the available capacity of these facilities is 27 MW. Through Partnership, the purpose is to increase the generation capacity of these hydroelectric facilities to at least of approximately 70 MW.

This project contemplates the execution of a long-term contract with one or more entities. The Partnership contract structure could be one of the following: (1) a long-term lease of the facilities and a Power Purchase and Operation Agreement (PPOA) with PREPA; or (2) Operation agreement and long-term maintenance. During the term of the contract, the Government will retain the property and ownership of each hydroelectric facility of the project, and the entity will manage and will operate the hydroelectric facility. In addition, the selected entity will assist with the acquisition, administration and use of federal funds for the restoration of the hydroelectric system in case they are available.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

On April 16, 2019, the Authority issued the Request of Qualifications, where interested entities were requested to submit their qualifications no later than July 22, 2019. On November 25, 2019, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents. Considering the recent situation in the energy sector of Puerto Rico, the Authority is evaluating certain different components of public policy to determine the steps to follow around this project. The board of directors of the Authority cancel this project during the fiscal year 2022.

**Energy Storage Project** - Through this Project, the hiring of a private entity is contemplated to carry out the development of a large-scale energy storage system in certain critical facilities to provide greater stability to Puerto Rico's energy system while provides resilience and responsiveness to power system fluctuations or blackouts. The project also seeks to reduce network costs by increasing operational efficiency, to meet the renewable energy objectives established by Act No. 17-2019, known as the Puerto Rico Energy Public Policy Law and offer operational flexibility that allows the modernization of the grid in an expeditious time, among other objectives and benefits of the project.

Specifically, the project contemplates an energy storage system in the substations of Sabana Llana and Bayamón, with an optional third facility in Humacao/Yabucoa.

On May 12, 2018, the Authority published the Desirability and Convenience Study. On June 22, 2018, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications by virtue of which, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents.

On October 12, 2018, the Authority issued the Request for Proposals asking for proposals on or before January 11, 2019. Due to delays in the process of acquiring federal funds, the preferred proponent selection process remains delayed.

Flexible Power Distribution Units Project - This project seeks for a private entity to be the owner and operator of a fleet of 15 units flexible mobile or fixed power distribution systems (or a combination) with an individual capacity between 10-30 MW, for a total of approximately 450 MW. This project contemplates the execution of a "Power Purchase and Operation Agreement" with PREPA for a period of 25 years. These new dual fuel units (natural gas and diesel) will replace the fleet of gas turbines of PREPA and will use the existing interconnection framework. The private entity will be in charge of the design, permission, financing and installation of the units. PREPA anticipates that these units may eventually be relocated where necessary to stabilize the electrical network to meet the capacity requirements for the mini networks that are planned to eventually be established.

As previously mentioned, this project could generate up to a maximum of 450 MW through the location of the referred units in the following PREPA facilities: (1) Hidrogas Costa Sur; (2) Aguirre Station; (3) Jobos Station (Guayama); (4) Yabucoa Station; (5) Vega Baja Station; (6) Palo Viejo Complex; and (7) Daguao Station (Ceiba).

On July 12, 2019, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications. On July 7, 2020, the Authority issued a notification to the interested proponents informing that the Request for Qualifications would be extended. In said notification, the Authority also informed that the selection of the Qualified Proponent would be postponed subject to final approval of the Integrated Resource Plan that had been submitted by PREPA to the Puerto Rico Energy Bureau. Considering the recent situation in the Puerto Rico energy sector, the Authority is evaluating certain different components of public policy to determine the steps to follow around this project. The board of directors of the Authority cancel this project during the fiscal year 2022.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Legacy Generation Assets Project - Even before the impact of Hurricanes Irma and María and the 2019-2020 earthquakes, Puerto Rico already had a poor energy infrastructure. Although some of the Legacy Generation Assets of PREPA have been modernized to natural gas, many of the assets operate based on diesel, which is inefficient, expensive, and is the main reason for the high cost in the electric rate of Puerto Rico. PREPA together with the Authority are working on several initiatives to modernize the Puerto Rico's energy system, which seek to reduce dependence on the use of diesel, increase the use of renewable energy, increase the efficiency and resilience of the system, invest in repairs to facilities, and withdraw, replace, or modernize Inefficient Generation Assets.

This project contemplates entering into a contract with one or more private operators with terms tied directly to the remaining useful life of the Legacy Generation Assets for the management, operation, maintenance and decommissioning, as applicable, of these assets. In this way, the project pursues improving the efficiency and resilience of the electricity system using the experience of the private sector to the operation, maintenance and decommissioning of the Generation Assets as established in the Plan Integrated Resource.

On August 10, 2020, the Authority published the Request for Qualifications. On October 22, 2020, the Partnership Committee notified the selection of the qualified proponents. Subsequently, the Authority issued the Request for Proposals. The qualified proponents submitted the proposals on or before December 2021.

Currently, the Partnership Committee is evaluating the proposals submitted for selecting a Preferred Proponent. Please refer to Note 14 of Subsequent events for more information.

Others - The Authority is evaluating other projects such as the Modernization of the Services and Collections of the Department of the Treasury of Puerto Rico, Regional Airports of the Puerto Rico Ports Authority and the Modernization of the Authority's Digital Infrastructure of Roads and Transportation of the Puerto Rico Highway and Transportation Authority.

#### 12. RETIREMENT BENEFITS SYSTEMS

#### PayGo Pension Reform

The Defined Benefit Pension Plan (the Plan) for Participants of the Employees' Retirement System of the Government of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (the System or ERS) was created pursuant to Act No. 447 on May 15, 1951, as amended (Act No. 447), to provide pension and other benefits to retired employees of the Commonwealth, its public corporations and municipalities. Prior to the effect of Act No. 106 of August 23, 2017 (Act No. 106-2017), the Plan was administered by the System. Effective July 1, 2017, all employer contributions were eliminated pursuant to Act No. 106-2017 and the Commonwealth implemented a "pay-as-you-go" (PayGo) system for the payment of pensions. Also pursuant to Act No. 106-2017, the System was required to liquidate its assets and transfer the net proceeds to the Department of Treasury of the Commonwealth to pay pension benefits.

As a result of the implementation of the PayGo system, the Plan does not meet the criteria in paragraph 4 of GASB Statement No. 68, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions, to be considered a plan that is administered through a trust or equivalent arrangement and, therefore, is required to apply the guidance in GASB Statement No. 73, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions and Related Assets That Are Not within the Scope of GASB Statement 68, and Amendments to Certain Provisions of GASB Statements 67 and 68. Under the guidance of GASB Statement No. 73, the Commonwealth and its component units are considered to be one employer, and are classified for financial reporting purposes as a single-employer defined benefit pension plan.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

On June 27, 2017, the Treasury Department issued Circular Letter No. 1300-46-17 to convey to the central government agencies, public corporations and municipalities new implementation procedures for adopting, effective July 1, 2017, the new PayGo system. With the start of fiscal year 2018, employers' contributions, contributions ordered by special laws, and the Additional Uniform Contribution were all eliminated.

The PayGo system was one component of Act No. 106 of 2017. The Act created the legal framework so that the Commonwealth can guarantee benefit payments to current pensioners through the PayGo system. Act No. 106-2017 also created a Defined Contributions Plan, similar to a 401(k) plan, which is managed by a private entity. Future benefits will not be paid by the Retirement Systems.

Act No. 106-2017, among other things, amended Act No. 12 with respect to ERS's governance, funding and benefits for active members of the actual program and new hired members. Under Act No. 106-2017, ERS's board of trustees was eliminated, and a new Retirement Board was created. The Retirement Board is currently responsible for governing ERS, the Judiciary Retirement System (JRS), and Teachers Retirement System (TRS). Act No. 106-2017 terminated the previously existing pension programs for ERS participants as of June 30, 2017. The members of the prior programs and new System members hired on and after July 1, 2017, have been enrolled in a new defined contributions program selected by the Retirement Board. The accumulated balance on the accounts of the prior program were transferred to the member accounts in the new defined contributions program, effective as of June 22, 2020. ERS' active members of the defined contributions program retained their benefits as stated under Act No. 91 of March 29, 2003.

Act No. 106-2017 also ordered a suspension of ERS's loan programs and ordered a merger of the administrative structures of the Retirement Systems. At the Retirement Board's discretion, the administration of ERS benefits may be externalized. The employees of ERS that are not retained under the new administrative structure will be transferred to other public agencies in conformity with Act No. 8 of February 8, 2017. In addition, Act No. 106-2017 repealed the Voluntary Early Retirement Law, Act No. 211 of 2015, while creating an incentive, opportunities and retraining program for public workers.

Currently, the Authority does not have retirees, as a result the Authority does not participate PayGo system. As a result, GASB Statement No. 73, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions and Related Assets That Are Not within the Scope of GASB Statement 68, and Amendments to Certain Provisions of GASB Statements 67 and 68, does not apply to the Authority.

#### 13. COMMITMENT AND CONTINGENCIES

#### Litigation

The Authority is a party in a legal claim arising in the ordinary course of operations. Management and their legal counsels are of the opinion that the ultimate disposition of this matter will not have a material adverse effect on its financial position and the results of its operations.

#### Federal Awards

COR3 participates in federal financial assistance programs funded by the federal government. Expenditures financed by these programs are subject to financial and compliance audits by grantors.

If expenditures are disallowed due to noncompliance with grant program regulations, FEMA may be required to reimburse the grantors. Nevertheless, the program compliance audits of certain programs for or including the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, have not yet been concluded. Accordingly, the compliance with applicable grant requirements will be established at some future date.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Also, COR3's subrecipients are subject to compliance audits, if expenditures are disallowed due to noncompliance with grant program regulations COR3 or FEMA may require to reimburse the grantors. Nevertheless, subrecipient compliance audits have not yet been concluded, as a result disallowed cost can't be determined as this time.

## **Grant Awards and Mission Assignments**

COR3 is a recipient in various Federal Assistance Programs funded by the Federal Government. Entitlement to the resources is generally based on compliance with the terms and conditions of the grant agreements and applicable federal regulations, including the expenditure of the resources for eligible purposes. These grants are described as follows:

- CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants Public Assistance PA (Presidentially Declared Disasters) To assist state, tribal, territorial, and local governments and eligible private non-profits in responding to and recovering from the devastating effects of disasters by providing assistance for debris removal, emergency protective measures, and the repair, restoration, reconstruction or replacement of public and eligible private non-profit facilities or infrastructure damaged or destroyed as the result of federally declared disasters or emergencies. During fiscal year 2021 the drawdowns from this program amounted to approximately \$643 million. Subsequently there have been additional drawdowns and funds approved related to the earthquakes that occurred in January 2020 and for the pandemic.
- CFDA No. 97.039 Hazard Mitigation Grant Program HMGP The objective of the program is to provide funding support to states, Indian tribal governments, territories, communities, and other eligible applicants to reduce the risk of future damage, loss of life and property in any area affected by a major disaster. This program promotes implementation of activities designed to reduce injuries, loss of life, hardship, suffering, and damage and destruction to property from natural hazards which is consistent with DHS QHSR Goal 5.1, "Mitigate Hazards" and links to Presidential Policy Directive (PPD-8) National Preparedness, Security, Resilience, Prevention, Mitigation, Response, Protection, and Recovery. During fiscal year 2021, there were approximately \$6 million drawdowns although the grant was approved and current.
- CFDA No. 97.047 Pre-disaster Mitigation PDM The Building Resilient Infrastructure and Communities (BRIC) program makes federal funds available to states, U.S territories, Indian tribal governments (federally recognized), and local communities to apply for, implement, and monitor mitigation activities; create and support partnerships; encourage and enable innovative mitigation strategies and project implementation; enhance risk-informed planning and prioritization of mitigation needs; establish building codes and standards to protect the health, safety and general public welfare; and conduct other mitigation activities with a focus on critical services and facilities and large-scale infrastructure. Ultimately, activities funded by BRIC are designed to reduce the long-term risk to individuals and property from natural hazards and build mitigation capacity and capability, while also reducing reliance on federal funding from future disasters. The BRIC program strengthens national preparedness and resilience and supports the mitigation mission area through Strategic Goal #1 Building a Culture of Preparedness, Objectives 1.1, 1.2, 1.3, and 1.4 of the 2018 2022 FEMA Strategic Plan. During fiscal year 2021 the drawdowns from this program amounted to approximately \$48 thousand.
- CFDA 93.982 Mental Health Disaster Assistance and Emergency Mental Health To provide supplemental emergency mental health counseling to individuals affected by major disasters, including the training of workers to provide such counseling. During fiscal year 2021, the drawdowns from this program amounted to approximately \$4.9 million.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

• Mission assignments - they relate to emergency work performed by a federal entity on behalf of a state entity (i.e., US Army Corps of Engineers performing emergency work for PREPA related to damages to the electrical grid after a disaster). In these cases, FEMA pays the federal agency directly, and thereafter invoices the Commonwealth, through COR3/GAR, for any outstanding non-federal cost share balance, if applicable. As such, COR3 does not manage any federal moneys related to Mission Assignments but serves as a pass-through entity in relation to any associated non-federal cost share requirements. COR3 is also responsible for executing related paperwork. During fiscal year 2021 approximately \$11.3 million were disbursed for mission assignments.

For Hurricane María, FEMA estimates the Commonwealth will receive approximately \$30.7 billion in disaster funds which will require a match of approximately \$2.7 billion for a total approximately of \$33.4 billion in public assistance grant funding.

The Government continues to coordinate relief and funding efforts to address the natural disasters that have affected Puerto Rico in recent years, under FEMA's Public Assistance (PA) Program. This is FEMA's largest grant program providing funds to assist communities responding to and recovering from major disasters or emergencies declared by the President. The program provides funding for emergency assistance to save lives and protect property and assists with funding for permanently restoring community infrastructure affected by a federally declared incident, including the continued recovery following Hurricanes Irma and María. As of June 30, 2021, approximately \$23.2 billion has been committed by federal agencies for distribution and approximately \$4.9 billion has been disbursed. The cost share for COR3 is approximately \$1.9 billion.

#### Operating Lease

COR3, signed an operating lease agreement on March 21, 2021, which expires on June 30, 2023. The lease agreement establishes variable monthly payments for office rent ranging from approximately \$54 thousand to approximately \$55 thousand for office space, parking, and equipment. As of June 30, 2021, approximately \$378 thousand are presented as part of general government expenditures. Future payment of the lease agreement is as follows:

Year ending June 30,	Amount	ount	
2022	\$ 663,0	081	
2023	649,8	<u>830</u>	
	\$ 1,312,9	911	

#### **14. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS**

Subsequent events were evaluated through March 1, 2023, to determine if any such events should either be recognized or disclosed in the 2021 basic financial statements. The subsequent events disclosed below are principally those related to the Commonwealth fiscal plan related matters that management believes are intrinsically related to the financial statements of the Authority.

Subsequent to fiscal year ended on June 30, 2021, COR3 received approximately \$8 million from subgrantees and refunded such amount to the FEMA. The amounts are related to grants closeouts and disallowed costs.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

On November 23, 2021, the Authority entered into a MOU with PREPA in which PREPA agreed to pay a Service Fee in the amount of \$4,750,000. Thereafter, the MOU was amended on June 30, 2022, in order to increase the total amount of the MOU to \$9,500,000 to continue working with the development of Public Private Partnership related to transactions with PREPA.

#### Partnership Project for the San Juan Bay Cruise Terminals

On July 5, 2022, the Partnership Committee voted unanimously to approve the public private partnership agreement and to continue with the remaining approvals pursuant to the Public-Private Partnership Authority Act, Act No. 29-2009, as amended ("Act 29").

On August 15, 2022, Puerto Rico Ports Authority (PRPA) and San Juan Cruise Port LLC, signed the public-private partnership contract for the repairment, design, building, financing, maintenance, and operation of the San Juan Bay Cruise Terminals. Financial close is expected by February 2023.

## **Toll Roads Monetization Project**

On March 24, 2022, the Authority published the Desirability and Convenience Study for the monetization of PRHTA's Toll Roads. The Study, commissioned by the Authority and prepared pursuant to Article 7 of Act 29, concluded that it is advisable to establish a public-private partnership for the Project Toll Roads PR-20, PR-52, PR-53 and PR- 66. On August 1, 2022, the Authority issued the Request for Qualifications (RFQ). On December 6, 2022, the Authority, informed that three (3) qualified respondents were shortlisted as a result of the Request for Qualifications (RFQ).

#### Legacy Generation Assets Project

On January 15, 2023, the Authority board of directors approved by unanimity the Thermal Generation Facilities Operation and Maintenance Agreement (the project). On January 19, 2023, PREPA board of directors approved the project and on January 24, 2023, the contract was signed.

#### Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment

Prior to March 15, 2022, the Commonwealth and many of its component units suffered a fiscal, economic and liquidity crisis, the culmination of many years of significant governmental deficits, an economic recession that persisted since 2006, prior liquidity challenges, a high unemployment rate, population decline, and high levels of debt and pension obligations. As the Commonwealth's tax base shrunk and its revenues were affected by prevailing economic conditions, an increasing portion of the Commonwealth's general fund budget consisted of health care and pension-related costs and debt service requirements, resulting in reduced funding for other essential services. The Commonwealth's historical liquidity constraints, among other factors, adversely affected its credit ratings and its ability to obtain financing at reasonable interest rates.

On June 30, 2016, the United States Congress enacted the Puerto Rico Oversight, Management, and Economic Stability Act (PROMESA) to address these problems, which included the establishment of the Financial Oversight and Management Board for Puerto Rico (the Oversight Board), an in-court restructuring process under Title III of PROMESA, and an out-of-court restructuring process under Title VI of PROMESA. Thereafter, the Commonwealth and other governmental entities, including the Puerto Rico Sales Tax Financing Corporation (COFINA), the Employees Retirement System of the Government of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (ERS), the Puerto Rico Highways and Transportation Authority (HTA), PREPA, and the Public Building Authority (PBA) initiated proceedings under Title III, and the GDB, the PRIFA, and Convention Center District Authority (CCDA) initiated proceedings under Title VI, each at the request of the Governor to restructure or adjust their existing debt.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

On July 30, 2021, the Oversight Board—as representative to the Commonwealth, ERS, and PBA in their respective Title III cases—filed its Seventh Amended Title III Joint Plan of Adjustment of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, et al. [ECF No. 17629] (the Seventh Amended Plan) and a corrected disclosure statement related thereto [ECF No. 17628], which was approved by the United States District Court for the District of Puerto Rico (the Title III Court).

On October 26, 2021, the Governor signed into law Act No. 53 of 2021 (Act 53), known as the "Law to End the Bankruptcy of Puerto Rico," which provided legislative approval for the bond transactions contemplated in the Seventh Amended Plan conditioned on the elimination of its monthly pension cut provisions in an amended version of that plan.

On November 3, 2021, the Oversight Board filed its Modified Eighth Amended Title III Joint Plan of Adjustment of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, et al. [ECF No. 19053] (the Eighth Amended Plan), which further revised the Seventh Amended Plan to eliminate its monthly pension cut provisions consistent with Act 53, among other things. The hearing to consider confirmation of the Eighth Amended Plan commenced on November 8, 2021 and concluded on November 23, 2021. The final modified version of the Eighth Amended Plan was filed on January 14, 2022 [ECF No. 19813-1] (as confirmed, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment).

On January 18, 2022, the Title III Court entered its findings of fact and conclusions of law in connection with the Eighth Amended Plan [ECF No. 19812] (the Findings of Fact) and an order confirming the Eighth Amended Plan [ECF No. 19813] (the Commonwealth Confirmation Order). In both, the Commonwealth Confirmation Order and Findings of Fact, the Title III Court found that Act 53 properly authorized the issuance of new bonds and provided adequate means for implementation of the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment.

Between January 28, 2022 and February 17, 2022, six appeals of the Confirmation Order were filed in the First Circuit. On March 8, 2022, the First Circuit entered an order dismissing the appeal by the Judge's Association [Case No. 22-1098] following a motion to voluntarily dismiss. By March 11, 2022, the First Circuit denied all parties' motions for a stay pending appeal, which allowed the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment to become effective despite the appeals. On April 26, 2022, the First Circuit affirmed the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment with respect to the appeal filed by the teachers' associations. See Case No. 22-1080. That decision is currently pending a writ of certiorari to the United States Supreme Court under Case No. 22-142. On July 18, 2022, the First Circuit affirmed the Title III Court's finding that the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment could not discharge otherwise valid Fifth Amendment takings claims without payment of just compensation. See Case No. 22-1119. That decision is currently pending a writ of certiorari to the United States Supreme Court under Case No. 22-367. On October 27, 2022, the First Circuit denied another retiree group's appeal of the Confirmation Order's preemption of Acts 80, 81, and 82 for lack of appellate jurisdiction. See Case No. 22-1120. Oral argument on the merits of the remaining two appeals [Case Nos. 22-1079 and 22-1092] was held on April 28, 2022, but a final determination on those appeals remains pending.

On March 15, 2022 (the Effective Date), the conditions precedent to the Effective Date of the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment were satisfied and/or waived by the Oversight Board, and the plan became effective. Accordingly, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment has been confirmed and is currently effective as of the date hereof.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

As of the Effective Date, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment reduced the Commonwealth's total funded debt obligations from approximately \$34.3 billion of prepetition debt to only approximately \$7.4 billion, representing a total debt reduction of 78%. This debt reduction will also reduce the Commonwealth's maximum annual debt service (inclusive of COFINA debt service) from approximately \$4.2 billion to \$1.15 billion, representing a total debt service reduction of 73%. Also, as of the Effective Date, all of the legacy Commonwealth general obligation bonds, ERS bonds, and PBA bonds were discharged, and all of the Commonwealth, ERS, and PBA obligations and guarantees related thereto were discharged.

All Commonwealth laws that required the transfer of funds from the Commonwealth to other entities, including laws providing appropriations to the GDB, are deemed preempted, and the Commonwealth has no obligation to transfer additional amounts pursuant to those laws. In addition, the Commonwealth Plan discharges any claim related to budgetary appropriations, including appropriations for the repayment of the PFC Bonds and certain loans held by the PET.

A critical component of the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment is the post-Effective Date issuance of new general obligation bonds (the New GO Bonds) and contingent value instruments (CVIs) that provides recoveries to General Obligation (GO) and PBA bondholders, as well as holders of clawback claims against the Commonwealth and certain of its component units and instrumentalities.

Municipal governments typically issue amortizing debt—i.e., debt with principal maturities due on a regularly scheduled basis over a duration that varies generally between 20 and 40 years. The Commonwealth's New GO Bonds will mature over 25 years and will include both Capital Appreciation Bonds (CABs) and Current Interest Bonds (CIBs). All of the CABs and CIBs will have term bonds with mandatory sinking fund payments. This is intended to optimize cash available to pay debt service since the municipal market has a yield curve, and bonds are not priced to the average life as is the case in other markets, because specific investors may purchase bonds in differing parts of the maturity curve, including individual investors, corporations and mutual funds.

The New GO Bonds were issued with an aggregate original principal amount of approximately \$7.4 billion, consisting of approximately (i) \$6.6 billion of New GO CIBs, (ii) \$442.5 million of New GO CABs with a 5.375% interest rate, and (iii) \$288.2 million of New GO CABs with a 5.0% interest rate. They have 11 different maturity dates and will be secured by (a) a statutory first lien, (b) a pledge of the amounts on deposit in the Debt Service Fund, and (c) a pledge of the Commonwealth's full faith, credit and taxing power in accordance with Article VI, Section 2 of the Commonwealth Constitution and applicable Puerto Rico law. The New GO Bonds are dated as of, and will accrue or accrete interest from July 1, 2021.

The Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment also provides for the issuance of CVIs, an instrument that gives a holder the right to receive payments in the event that certain triggers are met. The Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment establishes revenue-based performance benchmarks and permits the holders of CVIs to receive payments on account of the CVIs only if the benchmarks are exceeded. The CVIs issued under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment are based on over-performance collections of the Commonwealth's 5.5% sales and use tax (SUT), with some CVIs also being subject to over-performance collections of rum tax. The CVIs represent a conditional promise by the Commonwealth to pay CVI holders only if the SUT or rum tax baselines are exceeded in a given fiscal year. The outperformance metric will be measured as of the end of each fiscal year (i.e., June 30) beginning in fiscal year 2022 and is based on a SUT and rum tax collections baselines for fiscal years 2022 to 2043 as established in the Board-certified fiscal plan for the Commonwealth, dated May 27, 2020. As with the New GO Bonds, the Commonwealth pledged its full faith, credit and taxing power under the Puerto Rico Constitution and applicable Puerto Rico law for payment of the CVIs. The CVIs were issued on July 1, 2021.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

The CVIs are also divided into two categories: (i) general obligation debt CVIs (GO CVIs), which will be allocated to various holders of GO bondholder claims; and (ii) clawback debt CVIs (the Clawback CVIs), which will be allocated to claims related to HTA, PRCCDA, PRIFA, and MBA bonds. The GO CVIs have a 22-year term. The Clawback CVIs have a 30-year term. The GO CVIs are subject to a lifetime cap of \$3.5 billion, with maximum annual payments of \$200 million plus any unused amounts from previous years subject to cumulative annual payments not exceeding \$400 million. Similarly, the Clawback CVIs are subject to a \$5.2 billion aggregate lifetime cap, allocated across the different types of bond claims, with maximum annual payments of (i) \$175 million plus any unused amounts from previous years, not to exceed cumulative annual payments of \$350 million, for fiscal years 1-22 of the 30-year term; and (ii) \$375 million plus any unused amounts from previous years, not to exceed cumulative annual payments of \$750 million, for fiscal years 23-30 of the 30-year term. The CVIs also apply an annual payment waterfall in which the first \$100 million will be paid to GO CVIs and the next \$11,111,111 will be paid to Clawback CVIs.

The Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment classifies claims into 69 classes, with each receiving the following aggregate recoveries:

Various categories of Commonwealth bond claims (Classes 15-50): 73% recovery consisting of cash, New GO Bonds, and GO CVIs.

Various categories of PBA bond claims (Classes 1-12, 14): 79% recovery in cash in addition to the New GO Bonds and GO CVIs that PBA bondholders receive on account of their guarantee claims against the Commonwealth.

Various categories of clawback creditor claims (Classes 59-63): 23% recovery consisting of the Clawback CVIs.

ERS bond claims (Class 65): 16% recovery consisting of cash and interests in the ERS Private Equity Portfolio (as defined in and established under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment).

Various categories of general unsecured claims (Classes 13, 58, and 66): 21% recovery in cash.

Other miscellaneous claims (Classes 52-57, 64, 67-69): 26% recovery in cash.

For general unsecured claims, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment provides for separate levels of creditor cash recoveries at each debtor, as applicable. All general unsecured claims against the Commonwealth, ERS, and PBA are discharged, except certain Eminent Domain/Inverse Condemnation Claims (as defined in the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment) that are not discharged until they receive payment in full, subject to an appeal of the Title III Court's ruling on such claims. If that ruling is reversed, then the Eminent Domain/Inverse Condemnation Claims will be dischargeable and impaired. All other general unsecured creditors at the Commonwealth will receive up a pro rata share of the general unsecured creditor reserve fund (the GUC Reserve), plus amounts received by the Avoidance Actions Trust (as defined in and established under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment) up to 40% of the value of their claim. The GUC Reserve was funded with \$200 million on the Effective Date and will be replenished with an additional aggregate total amount of \$375 million funded in incremental amounts annually through December 31, 2025. Depending on the outcome of the appeal regarding Eminent Domain/Inverse Condemnation Claims, the GUC Reserve amount could be reduced by up to \$30 million. ERS's general unsecured creditors will receive pro rata cash distributions from a fund established for ERS general unsecured creditors, which consists of \$500,000 plus any net recoveries by the Avoidance Actions Trust allocable to ERS. PBA's general unsecured creditors will be entitled to a cash payment equal to 10% of their claim upon allowance.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2021

Importantly, the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment preserves all accrued pension benefits for active and retired public employees under Class 51. However, participants of the Retirement System for the Judiciary of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (JRS) and Teachers Retirement System of Puerto Rico (TRS) will be subject to a benefits freeze and the elimination of any cost of living adjustments previously authorized under the JRS and TRS pension plans.

In their respective appeals, the teachers' association and judges' association argued that (i) the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment's freeze of pension accruals and the elimination of COLAs were inconsistent with Act 53 and, therefore, those provisions were unauthorized by the legislature, and (ii) the Commonwealth laws authorizing the continued accruals for the JRS and TRS pension plans were not properly preempted by the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment. See In re The Fin. Oversight & Mgmt. Bd. for P.R., Case No. 17-3283-LTS, 2022 WL 620624, at \*3-4 (D.P.R. Mar. 3, 2022). The First Circuit rejected these arguments, concluding that the operative provisions of Act 53 conditioned authority to issue securities under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment on the elimination of the "Monthly Benefit Modification" in the Seventh Amended Plan, which only concerned accrued pension rights of pension plan participants and retirees, not the defined benefit freeze or elimination of COLAs. See In re The Fin. Oversight & Mgmt. Bd. for P.R., 32 F.4th 67, 81-82 (1st Cir. 2022). In addition, the First Circuit held that PROMESA preempts Commonwealth law—such as the JRS and TRS pension statutes—insofar as those laws purport to dictate contrary to the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment the Commonwealth's financial obligations to participants in its pension plans. Id. at 78. As a result, the First Circuit affirmed the Title III Court's Confirmation Order as to the JRS and TRS pension provisions implementing benefits freeze and the elimination of COLAs.

During the pendency of the PROMESA cases, a variety of legal issues were raised related to creditor claims. As a result of the recoveries provided under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment, the COFINA plan of adjustment, and the Title VI qualified modifications for GDB, PRIFA, and PRCCDA, substantially all of those litigation proceedings have been resolved and dismissed. Certain claims, however, were not discharged under the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment, including: (i) the Eminent Domain/Inverse Condemnation Claims (Class 54); (ii) the Tax Credit Claims (Class 57); (iii) the resolution of certain claims subject to the ACR process (see Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment § 82.7); and (iv) certain Underwriter Actions related to indebtedness issued by the Commonwealth or any of its agencies or instrumentalities against any non-debtors (see Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment § 92.2(f)). Additional litigation proceedings also will be dismissed upon the effective date of the HTA plan of adjustment, which the Title III Court confirmed on October 12, 2022 and became effective on December 6, 2022.

For further information, refer to the final versions of the Commonwealth Plan of Adjustment, Findings of Fact, and Confirmation Order, which are available at https://cases.primeclerk.com/puertorico/Home-DocketInfo.

## Aftermath of Hurricane Fiona

On September 17, 2022, Puerto Rico was impacted by Hurricane Fiona, knocking out power across the entire island and flooding many streets and roads, and disrupting the Authority's operations. On September 21, 2022, President Joseph R. Biden, Jr. approved Puerto Rico's governor Pedro Pierluisi's request for an expedited major disaster declaration. The Authority performed significant mitigation and recovery efforts financed by operating funds and estimated all damages suffered in about \$5 billion. At present, management has submitted claims amounting to \$115 million to FEMA for reimbursement through public assistance grants.



**RSM Puerto Rico**PO Box 10528
San Juan, PR 00922–0528

T 787-751-6164 F 787-759-7479 www.rsm.pr

# REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

To: The Board of Directors of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority

We have audited, in accordance with the auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards* issued by the Comptroller General of the United States (*Government Auditing Standards*), the financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities and each major fund of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority, a Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise Puerto Rico Public Private Partnership Authority's basic financial statements, and have issued our report thereon dated March 1, 2023.

#### **Internal Control Over Financial Reporting**

In planning and performing our audit of the financial statements, we considered Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's internal control over financial reporting (internal control) as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing our opinions on the basic financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's internal control. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's internal control.

A deficiency in internal control exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, misstatements on a timely basis. A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the entity's financial statements will not be prevented, or detected and corrected, on a timely basis. A significant deficiency is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies and therefore, material weaknesses or significant deficiencies may exist that have not been identified. Given these limitations, during our audit we did not identify any deficiencies in internal control that we consider to be material weaknesses. We identify certain deficiencies in internal control, described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs as items 2021-01 and 2021-02 that we consider to be significant deficiencies.



## **Compliance and Other Matters**

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's financial statements are free from material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the financial statements. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit, and accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our tests disclosed no instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards*.

## Puerto Rico Public Private Partnership Authority's Response to Findings

Puerto Rico Public Private Partnership Authority's response to the findings identified in our audit is described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs. Puerto Rico Public Private Partnership Authority's response was not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the financial statements and, accordingly, we express no opinion on it.

## **Purpose of this Report**

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the entity's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

Rym Querto River

San Juan, Puerto Rico April 22, 2024.

Stamp No. E570437 was affixed to the original of this report.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards For the year ended June 30, 2021

Federal Grantor/Pass through Grantor/Program or Cluster Title	•		•	Provided to ubrecipients	Federal Expenditures		
U.S. Department of Homeland Security: Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) -							
Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially							
Declared Disasters)	97.036	-	\$	519,110,006	\$	643,011,391	
Hazard Mitigation Grant Program	97.039	-		2,005,188		5,827,265	
Pre Disaster Mitigation Grant	97.047	-		45,638		48,543	
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services							
Administration -							
Individual Assistance Program - Crisis Counseling							
Assistance & Training Program	93.982	-		4,948,047		4,948,047	
Total Expenditures of Federal Awards			\$	526,108,879	\$	653,835,246	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of this Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Notes to the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### 1. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards (SEFA) includes the federal grant activity of the Central Office for Recovery, Reconstruction and Resiliency (COR3 or Program), a division of the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority (Authority), under programs of the federal government for the year ended June 30, 2021. The information in this SEFA is presented in accordance with the requirements of Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations Part 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (Uniform Guidance). Because the SEFA presents only a selected portion of the operations of the Authority, it is not intended to and does not present the financial position, changes in net position, or cash flows of the Authority.

## 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The SEFA was prepared using the cash basis of accounting. Such expenses are recognized following the cost principles contained in the Uniform Guidance, wherein certain types of expenditures are not allowable or are limited to reimbursement.

#### 3. Indirect Cost Rate

The Authority has elected not to use the 10% of Minimum Indirect Cost Rate allowed under the Uniform Guidance.

## 4. Subrecipients

For the fiscal year 2020-2021, the Authority paid \$526,108,879 of federal awards to the subrecipients through COR3.

## 5. Federal CFDA Number

The Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFDA) Numbers is a program identification number. The first two digits identify the federal department or agency that administers the program, and the last three numbers are assigned by numerical sequence.

#### 6. Program Costs

The amounts shown as current year federal expenses represent only the federal grant portion of the program costs.

#### 7. Reconciliation of SEFA to the basic financial statements

The reconciliation of expenses in the governmental fund of the basic financial statements to the SEFA is as follows:

Description	Amount	
Expenses per the basic financial statements	\$	663,036,439
Non-federal expenses		(31,656,225)
Change in accrued expenses		23,486,920
Change in accrued payroll		(1,127,643)
Capital outlays, net		95,755
Expenses per SEFA	\$	653,835,246



RSM Puerto Rico PO Box 10528 San Juan, PR 00922–0528

> T 787-751-6164 F 787-759-7479 www.rsm.pr

# REPORT ON COMPLIANCE FOR EACH MAJOR FEDERAL PROGRAM, REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER COMPLIANCE AND REPORT ON SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERSL AWARDS REQUIRED BY THE UNIFORM GUIDANCE

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

To: The Board of Directors of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority

#### Report on Compliance for Each Major Federal Program

We have audited Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's compliance with the types of compliance requirements described in the *OMB Compliance Supplement* that could have a direct and material effect on Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's major federal program for the year ended June 30, 2021. Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's major federal programs are identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs.

#### Management's Responsibility

Management is responsible for compliance with federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of its federal awards applicable to its federal programs.

#### Auditors' Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on compliance for the Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's major federal programs based on our audit of the types of compliance requirements referred to above. We conducted our audit of compliance in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America; the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States; and the audit requirements of Title 2 *U.S. Code of Federal Regulations* Part 200, *Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards* (Uniform Guidance). Those standards and the Uniform Guidance require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether noncompliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on a major federal program occurred. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence about Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's compliance with those requirements and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion on compliance for the major federal program. However, our audit does not provide a legal determination of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's compliance.



# Basis for Qualified Opinion on CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters) Program

As described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs, Puerto Rico Public Private Partnership Authority did not comply with requirements regarding *CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters Program)* as described in the finding 2021-05 for Monitoring. Compliance with such requirements is necessary, in our opinion, for Puerto Rico Public Private Partnership Authority to comply with the requirements applicable to that program.

#### Qualified Opinion on CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters) Program

In our opinion, except for the noncompliance described in the Basis for Qualified Opinion paragraph, Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's complied, in all material respects, with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on its major federal program for the year ended June 30, 2021.

#### Unmodified Opinion on Each of the Other Major Federal Programs

In our opinion, Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority complied, in all material respects, with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on each of its other major federal programs identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs for the year ended June 30, 2021.

#### Other Matters

The results of our auditing procedures disclosed instances of noncompliance which are required to be reported in accordance with the Uniform Guidance and which are described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs as items 2021-03 to 2021-04 and items 2021-06 to 2021-08. Our opinion on each major federal program is not modified with respect to these matters.

Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's response to the noncompliance findings identified in our audit is described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs. Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's response was not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of compliance and, accordingly, we express no opinion on the response.

#### **Report on Internal Control over Compliance**

Management of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective internal control over compliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above. In planning and performing our audit of compliance, we considered Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's internal control over compliance with the types of requirements that could have a direct and material effect on its major federal program to determine the auditing procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing an opinion on compliance for its major federal program and to test and report on internal control over compliance in accordance with the Uniform Guidance, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over compliance. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's internal control over compliance.



A deficiency in internal control over compliance exists when the design or operation of a control over compliance does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program on a timely basis. A material weakness in internal control over compliance is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies in internal control over compliance, such that there is a reasonable possibility that material noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program will not be prevented, or detected and corrected, on a timely basis. A significant deficiency in internal control over compliance is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance requirement of a federal program that is less severe than a material weakness in internal control over compliance, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control over compliance was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control over compliance that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies and therefore, material weaknesses or significant deficiencies may exist that have not been identified. We did not identify any deficiencies in internal control over compliance that we consider to be material weaknesses. However, we did identify certain deficiencies in internal control over compliance, described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs as items 2021-03, 2021-04 and 2021-06 through 2021-08, that we consider to be significant deficiencies.

Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's response to the internal control over compliance findings identified in our audit is described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs. Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority's response was not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of compliance and, accordingly, we express no opinion on the response.

The purpose of this report on internal control over compliance is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over compliance and the results of that testing based on the requirements of the Uniform Guidance. Accordingly, this report is not suitable for any other purpose.

#### Report on Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Required by the Uniform Guidance

We have audited the financial statements of Puerto Rico Public Private Partnerships Authority as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021, and have issued our report thereon dated March 1, 2023, which contained an unmodified opinion on those financial statements. Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming an opinion on the financial statements as a whole. The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards is presented for purposes of additional analysis as required by the Uniform Guidance and is not a required part of the financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements or to the financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the schedule of expenditures of federal awards is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the financial statements as a whole.

San Juan, Puerto Rico April 22, 2024.

Stamp No. E570438 was affixed to the original of this report.

Rym Querto River

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### **SECTION I - SUMMARY OF AUDITORS' RESULTS**

Financial Statements		
Type of report the auditor issued on whether the financial statements were prepared in accordance with GAAP:	Unmodified	
Internal control over financial reporting:		
<ul><li>Material weakness (es) identified?</li><li>Significant deficiency (ies) identified?</li></ul>	yes _X_ yes	X no none reported
Noncompliance material to financial statements noted	yes	<u>X</u> no
Federal Awards		
Internal control over major federal programs:		
<ul><li>Material weakness (es) identified</li><li>Significant deficiency (ies) identified?</li></ul>	yes _X_ yes	
Type of auditors' report issued on Compliance for major federal programs	Qua	lified
	<b>Q</b> ual	
Compliance for major federal programs  Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be	_	
Compliance for major federal programs  Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with 2 CFR 200.516 (a)?	X yes	
Compliance for major federal programs  Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with 2 CFR 200.516 (a)?  Identification of federal programs	X yes	no FDA Number
Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with 2 CFR 200.516 (a)?  Identification of federal programs  Name of Federal Program or Cluster  Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially	X yes	no
Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with 2 CFR 200.516 (a)?  Identification of federal programs  Name of Federal Program or Cluster  Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially declared Disasters)	X yes	no FDA Number  97.036
Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with 2 CFR 200.516 (a)?  Identification of federal programs  Name of Federal Program or Cluster  Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially declared Disasters)  Hazard Mitigation Grant Program  Individual Assistance Program - Crisis Counseling	X yes	no  FDA Number  97.036 97.039 93.982

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### **SECTION II -FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FINDINGS**

Finding Number: 2021-01

Topic:

Lack of an integrated financial accounting system.

#### Category:

Internal Control/Significant deficiency

#### Criteria:

§200.302 Financial management, in paragraphs (1) and (4) establishes that, the financial management system of each non-Federal entity must provide for the following: (i) Identification, in its accounts, of all Federal awards received and expended and the Federal programs under which they were received; and (ii) Effective control over, and accountability for, all funds, property, and other assets.

#### Condition:

The Authority does not have in place an integrated financial accounting system that considers all funds administered, including state and federal awards. The transactions are recorded in an "Excel" program spreadsheets for both state and federal awards.

#### Cause:

Federal programs received by the Authority are managed through the Central Office for Recovery, Reconstruction and Resiliency (the Program or COR3).

During the year ended June 30, 2019, the Programs' activity became part of Authority 's operations; however, the integration is still partially completed and as of June 30, 2020. The Authority had not executed an effective strategy of integration of financial records of the Program to the accounting system of the Authority.

#### Effect:

Lack of an integrated financial accounting system may lead to differences among the analyses of the Authority and the Programs, for balances related to expenses, accounts payable to vendors and interfund balances, which may result in multiple reconciling items and post-closing journal entries.

#### **Questioned Costs:**

None.

#### Identification as a repeat finding:

For fiscal year 2020, the finding 2020-01 was identified, such finding is still valid for this report.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Recommendation:

We recommend management to schedule meetings among the employees working with the federal programs and those of the Authority's regular accounting personnel to develop and communicate a strategic plan in order to start the booking of all transactions of the Program in an accounting system appropriate for the complexities and the requirements of the Program's financial information.

#### Management's response:

Finding accepted.

Management started using the Lawson Accounting System on July 1st, 2023, where all transactions are being recorded.

Finding Number: 2021-02

#### Topic:

Analysis and reconciliation of account balances.

#### Category:

Internal Control/Significant deficiency

#### Criteria:

U.S. GAAP requires that governmental entities maintain complete and accurate recording records and to implement effective internal controls.

#### Condition:

The Authority's control activities require monthly and year-end analysis and reconciliation of accounts, including fund balance, as part of the regular accounting processes. Such procedures were not complete or accurately performed, leaving material unrecorded transactions, unreconciled differences, and missing cash to accrual conversion entries.

#### Cause:

Inadequate or incomplete execution of required procedures.

#### Effect:

Lack of a proper analysis and reconciliation of transactions, including those that impact fund balance, may lead to unreconciled differences and may also result in multiple post-closing journal entries.

#### **Questioned Costs:**

None.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Identification as a repeat finding:

For fiscal year 2020, the finding 2020-02 was identified, such finding is still valid for this report.

#### *Recommendation:*

We recommend management to ascertain prescribed procedures are properly executed by adding an additional level of supervision.

#### Management's response:

Finding accepted.

Management started using the Lawson Accounting System on July 1st, 2023, and reconciliation of all accounts is ongoing. A Bank Reconciliation Standard Operating Procedure- Management is also working with Standard Operating Procedures (SOP), which will cover all accounting cycles, including responsible parties for the preparation of the analyses and reconciliations of account balances and reviewer responsibilities.

#### SECTION III- FEDERAL AWARD FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS

Finding Number: 2021-03

Federal Program:

3CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

Category:

Compliance/Internal control/Significant deficiency

#### **Compliance Requirement:**

Allowable Costs/Cost Principles/Time and Effort

#### Criteria:

- CH7 Payments and Cash Management, Appendix 7-A: Policy and Procedures Specific Terms and Acronyms establishes that "an allocation of time spent on supporting federal award work would be available to confirm calculation of a portion of salary allocable to federal award. Certified Labor Summary should be signed (electronically or manually) by an authorized representative. Such time records should coincide with one or multiple pay periods."
- As per \$200.430 Compensation personal services, (i) Standards for Documentation of Personnel Expenses, (1), Charges to Federal awards for salaries and wages must be based on records that accurately reflect the work performed. These records must:
  - (i) Be supported by a system of internal control which provides reasonable assurance that the charges are accurate, allowable, and properly allocated;
  - (ii) Be incorporated into the official records of the non-Federal entity;

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

- (iii) Reasonably reflect the total activity for which the employee is compensated by the non-Federal entity, not exceeding 100% of compensated activities;
- (iv) Encompass federally-assisted and all other activities compensated by the non-Federal entity on an integrated basis, but may include the use of subsidiary records as defined in the non-Federal entity's written policy.

#### Condition:

On examined documents for payment of payroll, from a sample of twenty (20) employees, one (1) item did not comply with the requirement to prepare the Weekly State Management Cost Report (SMC).

#### Cause:

Lack of supervision during the review of supporting documents required for disbursements related to payroll.

#### Effect:

Not having proper supervision in disbursements related to payroll may lead to noncompliance with the allowable costs/cost principles and time and effort requirements.

Questioned Costs:

\$1,994.20

#### Identification as a repeat finding:

For fiscal year 2020, the finding 2020-03 was identified, such finding is still valid for this report.

#### **Recommendation:**

We recommend management to implement a procedure to keep a segregated tracking of actual time used in each federal program and to obtain and validate all required supporting documentation for salaries charged to the federal award.

#### Management's response:

#### Finding accepted.

On August 1st, 2022, COR3 implemented the State Management Cost Time Tracker (SMC) in the Puerto Rico Disaster Recovery Solution (PR DRS). The Time Tracker aims to help COR3 employees to document their activities in a quick and effective manner, and in compliance with FEMA regulatory requirements. The Time Tracker is available on the PR DRS Platform. It includes:

- A customized work week and timesheet review functionalities.
- Self-service reporting and export functionalities.
- Create new or copy the previous week's activities for the current week with Drag and Drop and Recent Activities selection tools.
- Pre-defined drop-down lists for disaster, Areas, Funding Sources, Sub-recipient, Eligible Tasks, Sub Tasks and text fields to document Meeting and activity details.
- Role-based access to the different functionality sections depending on the designated permissions.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

The workflow enables an integrated process for all parties involved in the timesheet preparation, submission, and revision. These include COR3 employees, supervisors, Finance, and Human Resources.

Additionally, COR3 designated administrators that have the ability to configure the values presented in the Time Tracker fields' option menus and manage the COR3 staff information such as Assigned Reviewer, Classification and Start date for email notifications.

On the other hand, the Human Resources Office during the year 2022 has been assured to collect the SMC trackers of all employees. Among the initiatives are:

- Reminders to submit pending SMC trackers.
- An electronic file was created to save them.

Among the documentation that is requested from an employee who resigns is the completed SMC Trackers and, if he (she) is a supervisor, the approved SMC Trackers of all employees supervised.

Finding Number: 2021-04

#### Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

#### Category:

Compliance/Internal control/Significant deficiency

#### Compliance Requirement:

Allowable Costs/Cost Principles

#### Criteria:

§2 CFR 200.430 (i) Standards for Documentation of Personnel Expenses, establishes that "(1) Charges to Federal awards for salaries and wages must be based on records that accurately reflect the work performed. These records must: (i) Be supported by a system of internal control which provides reasonable assurance that the charges are accurate, allowable, and properly allocated;"

The Human Resources manuals that establish the hire procedures for the employee's Authority, in its article 6.2 Job Description, establishes that the Authority shall prepare and keep up to date, for each authorized position in the career service, a clear and precise description of the essential and marginal duties and responsibilities, degree of authority, responsibility and supervision assigned to it.

#### Condition:

Five (5) employees, out of a sample of twenty (20) files examined, had no job descriptions.

#### Cause:

The Program did not follow up the established procedures for hiring personnel.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### **Effects:**

Condition may result in noncompliance with the requirements of record retention and with internal controls as in place for COR3.

#### **Questioned Costs:**

None

#### *Identification as a repeat finding:*

For fiscal year 2020, the finding 2020-05 was identified, such finding is still valid for this report.

#### Recommendation:

We recommended management to monitor the implementation of procedures in place to maintain updated employee's personal file.

#### Management's response:

Finding accepted.

In October 2022, management started the process of drafting, reviewing, and approving all job descriptions. Human Resources completed the drafting, review, and approval of the job descriptions. Those were submitted to all employees and signatures and approvals were completed during September 2023.

Finding Number: 2021-05

#### Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

#### Category:

Compliance/Internal control/Significant deficiency

#### Compliance Requirement:

Subrecipient Monitoring

#### Criteria:

- In Title 31, Subtitle V, \$6304. Using grant agreements, establishes that "[a]n executive agency shall use a grant agreement as the legal instrument reflecting a relationship between the United States Government and a State, a local government, or other recipient when—
  - (1) the principal purpose of the relationship is to transfer a thing of value to the State or local government or other recipient to carry out a public purpose of support or stimulation authorized by a law of the United States instead of acquiring (by purchase, lease, or barter) property or services for the direct benefit or use of the United States Government; and

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

(2) substantial involvement is not expected between the executive agency and the State, local government, or other recipient when carrying out the activity contemplated in the agreement."

CH2, Sec. 7, Application and Award Management Manual, establish in the Application and Award Management Policy that "Cor3 will (7) require subrecipients to sign the subrecipient agreements at Request for Public Assistance (RPA) and a subrecipient modification at issuance of Project Worksheet (PW)".

#### Condition:

From a sample of sixty (60) subrecipient agreements, fifty-nine (59) had payments before the date the subrecipient agreement were signed, as follows:

Sub-recipient	Sub-recipient ID	Signature date	PW effective date
Comunidad La Ceiba Inc	003-UE7D1-00	6/23/2023	9/14/2020
Comunidad Las Cruces	105-U15QQ-00	3/11/2022	3/15/2021
Comunidad Mana Sector Lozada Inc	047-UJQG5-00	8/1/2023	10/13/2020
Comunidad Perichi Inc	125-UDHXG-00	7/12/2022	3/15/2021
Concilio Iglesia Apostólica Cristiana de			07.107.202.
Bethsaida, Inc.	025-UNN6G-00	12/20/2021	3/15/2021
Congregacion. Relig De La Merced Dba Colegio			
La Merced	035-UWEXI-00	8/3/2023	10/8/2020
Consejo de Salud de Puerto Rico, Inc.	113-UYSPO-00	05/11/2021	04/15/2021
Corp Acueducto Andalucia de Cayey Inc	035-UPMS5-00	10/7/2022	3/15/2021
Hogar Crea Inc	139-UUH5W-00	8/26/2021	3/15/2021
Iglesia Bautista de Jerusalen	089-UQ6J8-00	7/20/2023	3/15/2021
Iglesia Bautista De La Nueva Jerusalen Inc	053-UAZHB-00	5/23/2022	3/21/2022
Iglesia Bautista de Mamey Inc	063-UKGO8-00	3/1/2022	3/15/2021
Municipio de Yabucoa	151-99151-00	11/5/2021	9/14/2020
Iglesia Carismatica de Corozal Inc	047-UK3M4-00	3/3/2022	3/15/2021
Iglesia Ciudad de Salvación	071-U5LLL-00	9/21/2021	9/14/2020
Iglesia Cristiana Casa de Refugio Eterno	151-UQ3E9-00	07/08/2021	03/15/2021
Iglesia Cristiana Casa del Alfarero Inc	069-UOHOB-00	12/12/2022	3/15/2021
PR Department of Education	000-ULGE2-00	05/14/2021	04/15/2021
Municipio de Guayanilla	059-99059-00	3/1/2022	2/18/2022
Municipio de Guayanilla	059-99059-00	1/19/2021	9/14/2020
Municipio de Villalba	149-99149-00	3/10/2021	14-Sep-20
Municipio de Lares	081-99081-00	12/1/2022	9/14/2020
Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority	000-UA2QU-00	1/25/2019	12/13/2018
Municipio de Las Piedras	085-99085-00	3/5/2021	9/14/2020
Municipio de Loiza	087-99087-00	3/1/2021	9/14/2020
Municipio de Manatí	091-99091-00	02/10/2021	09/14/2020
Municipio de Maricao	093-99093-00	03/12/2021	09/14/2020
Health Insurance Administration	105-UTJ3I-00	1/20/2021	9/14/2020

Continues...

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

Sub-recipient	Sub-recipient ID	Signature date	PW effective date
Continued			
Saint Francis School	031-UC6AB-00	01/22/2021	09/14/2020
Saint Patrick's School Inc	057-UTVZ0-00	04/16/2021	03/31/2021
Salud Integral de la Montaña, Inc.	105-UTJ3I-00	1/20/2021	9/14/2020
Samaria Iglesia Evangelica Inc	053-U35KQ-00	2/9/2022	3/15/2021
Santuario de Schoenstatt - Juana Diaz	075-UJJ9K-00	09/30/2021	03/15/2021
Sector Los Berrios Inc	047-UMN22-00	9/28/2021	3/15/2021
Sector Los Diaz Inc	129-UU1Q4-00	5/26/2022	5/23/2022
Servicios de Salud Episcopales Inc	113-U05LF-00	2/1/2021	9/14/2020
SILO Misión Cristiana, Inc.	145-UVU9C-00	06/16/2021	09/14/2020
Sociedad Española De Auxilio Mutuo Y			
Beneficencia P.R.	127-U87Z5-00	11/30/2022	6/30/2022
Sociedad Pro Hospital del Niño Inc	127-U4IMV-00	2/28/2022	2/25/2022
Municipio de Añasco	011-99011-00	3/23/2021	9/14/2020
The Conservation Trust of Puerto Rico	127-UYGP1-00	6/10/2021	9/14/2020
Puerto Rico Police Department	000-U8O0A-00	10/14/2021	9/14/2020
Universidad Central de Bayamón	021-UBDFY-00	3/24/2023	6/30/2022
Universidad Central del Caribe	021-UNUGB-00	2/16/2022	3/15/2021
Universidad Pentecostal Mizpa	127-U25AC-00	4/19/2023	4/27/2021
University of Puerto Rico	000-UEXX5-00	04/13/2022	09/30/2021
,		•	Several among
Comunidad Progreso Cerro Gordo de Aguada	003-UI5HC-00		4/2018 and
		03/18/24	10/2022
			Several among
Cooperativa Vivienda Ciudad Universitaria	139-UNBGA-00	4 (0 ( (0 )	5/2018 and
		1/26/24	8/2020
Corporación de Conservación Etnoecológica	025-UL48H-00		Several among 6/2018 and
Criolla	023-0L4611-00	3/1/24	11/2020
		37 17 Z-T	Several among
Iglesia Cristiana Ciudad de Alabanza	099-U83L6-00		5/2019 and
		2/26/24	2/2021
			Several among
glesia Cristiana El Sendero de la Cruz	127-UPDPU-00		2/2019 and
		1/12/22	8/2020
Irlania Cristiana La Duarta Las	433 HNCW3 00		Several among
Iglesia Cristiana La Puerta Inc.	133-UNSW2-00	3/20/10	5/2018 and 8/2018
		3/ 20/ 17	0/2010
igicona cristiana za i acrita me.	133 0113112 00	3/20/19	

Continues...

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

Sub-recipient	Sub-recipient ID	Signature date	PW effective date
Continued			
Municipality of Juana Diaz	075-99075-00	1/12/22	Several among 11/2019 and 8/2020
Municipality of Luquillo	089-99089-00	10/6/23	Several among 8/2020 and 9/2020
Municipality of Maunabo	095-99095-00	10/6/23	Several among 9/2020 and 1/2021
Ryder Village Inc	069-UFCDR-00	1/30/24	Several among 8/2020 and 9/2020
San Agustin del Coqui Inc.	007-UI9IV-00	2/7/24	Several among 7/2020 and 8/2020
The Baldwin School of Puerto Rico	061-U1HW8-00	11/3/23	Several among 5/2020 and 12/2020
Corporación de Servicios de Salud y Medicina Avanzada	041-U2PBH-00	11/14/23	Several among 4/2020 and 7/2020

#### Cause:

The Authority did not execute the subrecipient agreements before to disbursing the federal funds.

#### Effects:

Disbursement of federal funds without formal subrecipient agreements would lead to noncompliance event.

#### Questioned Costs:

None.

#### Identification as a repeat finding:

For fiscal year 2020, the finding 2020-11 was identified, such finding is still valid for this report.

#### **Recommendation:**

We recommend management to implement a plan to ascertain compliance with required procedures to perform agreements with subrecipients before disbursements commence.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Management's response:

The Authority accepts the finding. Notwithstanding, clarifies that during the audited fiscal year, COR3 set up a team specifically aimed at working on centralizing the Subaward Agreements and the creation of an automated procedure for the Subaward process. The Team addressed historical challenges faced by COR3 since April of 2019, when the responsibility to subscribe Subaward Agreements was transferred from FEMA. Among the challenges were: the legacy of over 500 Subrecipients with obligated funds with a manual reimbursement methodology used by FEMA for federal grants in Puerto Rico known as the "270 Process"; continues changes by FEMA in the disbursement process and mandatory clauses to be inserted in subawards; automatic extension to the Period of Performance granted by FEMA which generated modified Subawards, and nonresponsive subrecipients.

COR3 has continued to prioritize addressing this finding. On August 30, 2023, the Subaward Agreement Automation Project came into effect and all Subaward Agreement, Amended Subaward Agreements and Modification are submitted and processed through the PR DRS. The Automatization project will not allow RFR's to be submitted by subrecipients and disbursement to be made by COR3 without a Subaward Agreement in place. The Subaward Agreement automatization PR DRS automatically will remove blocks, and subrecipient will be able to submit RFR's and subsequently COR3 will be able to disburse funds. In addition, a master tracker has been created, which reflects the status of all Subaward Agreements.

As a precautionary measure, for cases where the subrecipients have not signed the Subaward, the COR3 Grants team will identify and halt the RFR until the Subaward Agreement is signed. It is an internal control, to ensure compliance with binding legal provisions and determine what payments can be made.

The system has a specification that if a subrecipient has not signed the Subaward Agreement it will not allow them to submit an RFR. Once this process is completed, the Subaward is prepared and sent for the applicant's signature. In addition, the Grants Portal is reviewed daily to identify new projects in each of the disasters. Finally, the master tracker is updated, the corresponding registry is made in the Comptroller's Office and both the Grants and Finance departments are informed including the list of signed Subawards.

Finding Number: 2021-06

#### Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

CFDA No. 97.039 Hazard Mitigation Grant Program

CFDA No. 93.982 Individual Assistance Program - Crisis Counseling Assistance & Training Program

#### Category:

Compliance/Internal control/Significant deficiency

#### Compliance Requirement:

Reporting

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Criteria:

2 CFR §200.512 (a) (1) establishes that the audit must be completed and the data collection form described in paragraph (b) of this section and reporting package described in paragraph (c) of this section must be submitted within the earlier of 30 calendar days after receipt of the auditor's report(s), or nine months after the end of the audit period.

#### Condition:

The data collection form and reporting package for the year ended June 30, 2020, and 2021, was not submitted within the required period.

#### Cause:

Lack of procedures requiring a review of deadlines established for the submission of required annual reporting. In addition, the lack of an integrated financial accounting system that considers all funds administered, including state and federal awards. The accounting is maintained for funds received and disbursed, which are recorded in "Excel" program spreadsheets for both state and federal awards. In addition, the Program maintains separate accounting records, for transactions related to the Grants using the same "Excel" program spreadsheets system. This creates delays in the performance of the single audit procedures and the timely delivery of the single audit reporting package.

#### Effects:

Condition may result in noncompliance with the requirements for Reporting.

#### **Questioned Costs:**

None.

#### <u>Identification as a repeat finding:</u>

For fiscal year 2020, the finding 2020-08 was identified, such finding is still valid for this report.

#### **Recommendation:**

We recommend management to establish calendars to review submission of required reporting in order to ascertain that all team members be aware of due dates.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Management's response:

Finding accepted.

The Program was created in fiscal year (FY) 2018 and officially became operational during FY 2019 as a division of the Authority. The audit process was scheduled to start during the second semester of FY 2020 when the pandemic of COVID-19 interrupted the audit process for about a year and a half. The audit was scheduled by the Authority again for September 2021 to complete the fiscal year ending on June 30, 2019. The Program is committed to complying with all federal and state regulations applicable to programs within the Authority. Consequently, the Program has taken steps to strengthen internal controls by developing guidelines and procedures for completing reports, and other tasks related to meeting these requirements. As we recognize that this is an ongoing process, the program will continue to enforce policies and procedures by training all necessary staff on timeliness of procedure ensuring that the program fully complies with the monitoring process.

Regarding the Single Audits FY 2020, COR3 and the Authority have worked closely with the auditors to complete the submission. The auditors have issued their report on the completed Single Audit for FY 2020. For the Single Audits for FY's 2021 through 2023, a team has been assembled and is expected to be completed on or before June 30, 2024.

Finding Number: 2021-07

Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

Category:

Compliance/Internal control/Significant deficiency

Compliance Requirement:

Reporting

#### Criteria:

FEMA State Agreement, Section V. Reporting, (B) establishes that "the State shall submit performance progress reports in compliance with each program identified in the Agreement to the FEMA Regional Office 30 days after the end of the first quarter following the federal award date. Reports are due on January 30, April 30, July 30 and October 30.

Although FEMA has established requirements to submit these reports, FEMA's local office has requested COR3 to submit their reports on dates different from those established by FEMA. On a quarterly basis, an officer assigned by FEMA provides an Excel document with data to prepare those reports. Through these communications, the officer has requested different due dates for the submission of reports to FEMA.

#### Condition:

The required quarterly performance reports for the quarters ended in September 2020 was not submitted within the required period.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Cause:

Lack of supervision related to the review of deadlines established for the submission of required reporting.

#### Effects:

Condition may result in noncompliance with the requirements for Reporting.

#### **Questioned Costs:**

None.

#### Identification as a repeat finding:

Condition is a repeat of a finding in the immediately prior year and was identified as third bullet in finding number 2020-09.

#### **Recommendation:**

We recommend management to enhance the supervision for the submission of the quarterly performance reports within the required period.

#### Management's response:

#### Finding accepted

As for the Quarterly Performance Report for the quarter ended September 30, 2020, COR3 was still in the process of standardizing its policies and reporting procedures and subsequently complied with the rest of the quarterly reports for Fiscal Year 2021.

Finding Number: 2021-08

#### Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

#### Category:

Compliance/Internal control/Significant deficiency

#### Compliance Requirement:

Reporting

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Criteria:

Federal Acquisition Regulation clause 52.204-10 stablishes that prime contractor awarded a federal contract or order are required to file a FFATA sub-award report by the end of the month following the month in which the prime contractor awards any sub-contract greater than \$30,000.00.

2 CFR Chapter 1, Part 170 Reporting sub-award and executive compensation, prime awardees awarded a federal grant are required to file a FFATA sub-award report by the end of the month following the month in which the prime awardee awards any sub-grant equal to or greater than \$30,000.00.

#### Condition:

The required Federal Funding Accountability Transparency Act (FFATA) reports of August, September, October, November and December 2020 and for the months of January, March and May 2021, were not submitted within the required period.

#### Cause:

Lack of procedures regarding a review of deadlines established for the submission of required reporting.

#### Effects:

Condition may result in noncompliance with the requirements for Reporting.

#### **Questioned Costs:**

None.

#### *Identification as a repeat finding:*

For fiscal year 2020, the finding 2020-09 was identified, such finding is still valid for this report.

#### Recommendation:

We recommend management to establish calendars to review submission of required reporting in order to ascertain that all team members be aware of due dates.

#### Management's response:

#### Finding accepted

According to the provisions set forth in 2 CFR Chapter 1, Part 170 Reporting Sub-Award and Executive Compensation Information, as a recipient, COR3 is required to report each obligation that equals to or exceeds \$30,000.00 in Federal funds by the end of the month following the month in which the obligation was made. Filing is worked and made for each declared disaster.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

COR3 needs to comply with both Federal and State reporting regulations when registering the Subaward Agreements, therefore, on August 12, 2019, COR3 requested further guidance from the Comptroller's Office of Puerto Rico ("OCPR", for its acronym in Spanish) on how to carry out the registration process in accordance with federal and state legislation, which we received on January 23, 2020. COR3 was submitting the FFATA reports for each individual disaster during the month following the registration of the Subaward Agreement with the OCPR. This was the process being followed by COR3 to meet both the reporting requirements of the FFATA and the requirements of the OCPR, since COR3 understood that the date when the funds are considered obligated was the date of the registration of the Subaward agreement with OCPR.

Based on the clarification provided by the OCPR to expedite the process of registering the Subaward agreements with them, COR3 is working on a plan to timely register the Agreements with the OCPR. The requirement of the OCPR is to register the Agreement 15 days after it is signed, which is in line with the federal requirement. Expediting the registration with the OCPR within 15 days will allow COR3 to comply with the federal requirement of filing the FFATA the following month of signing the Subaward Agreement.

In order to comply with the federal requirement, COR3 is standardizing the reporting process and defining the roles and responsibilities associated with these tasks to ensure that FFATA reports are submitted the month following the execution of both the Sub-Award Agreement and its registration with the Comptroller's Office.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Summary Schedule of Prior Year Audit Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

Findings Number: 2020-01, 2019-01

Topic:

Lack of an integrated financial accounting system.

Category:

Internal Control

#### Condition:

The Authority does not have in place an integrated financial accounting system that considers all funds administered, including state and federal awards. The transactions are recorded in an "Excel" program spreadsheets for both state and federal awards.

#### **Current status:**

Condition still prevails. See current fiscal year finding 2021-01.

Finding Number: 2020-02

Topic:

Analysis and reconciliation of account balances.

Category:

Internal Control/Significant deficiency

#### Condition:

The Authority's control activities require monthly and year-end analysis and reconciliation of accounts, including fund balance, as part of the regular accounting processes. Such procedures were not complete or accurately performed, leaving material unrecorded transactions, unreconciled differences, and missing cash to accrual conversion entries.

#### Current status:

Condition still prevails. See current fiscal year finding 2021-02.

Finding Number: 2020-03, 2019-04

Federal Program:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Summary Schedule of Prior Year Audit Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Category:

Compliance/internal control

#### **Compliance Requirement:**

Allowable Costs/Cost Principles/Time and Effort

#### Condition:

On examined documents for payment of payroll, from a sample of fifteen (15) employees, twelve (12) of them did not comply with the requirement to prepare the Weekly State Management Cost Report (SMC).

#### Current status:

Condition still prevails. See current fiscal year finding 2021-03.

Finding Number: 2020-04

#### Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

#### Category:

Compliance

#### Compliance Requirement:

Allowable Costs/Cost Principles

#### Condition:

From a sample of fifteen (15) equipment, COR3 was unable to provide supporting evidence for approval from the federal agency for one (1) purchase transaction that requires such prior approval.

#### Current status:

During the year, there was not acquisition of property and equipment that requires approval from the federal agency.

Finding Number: 2020-05

#### Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Summary Schedule of Prior Year Audit Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

Category:

Compliance

**Compliance Requirement:** 

Allowable Costs/Cost Principles

Condition:

Four (4) employees, out of a sample of fifteen (15) files examined, had no job descriptions.

Current status:

Condition still prevails. See current fiscal year finding 2021-04.

Finding Number: 2020-06, 2019-03

Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

Category:

Compliance

**Compliance Requirement:** 

Allowable Costs/Cost Principles

#### **Condition:**

COR3 was unable to provide the agreements for ten (10) subrecipients from a sample of sixty (60). The subrecipients were the following:

Sub-Recipients	Project worksheet (PW) number
Academia Menonita Betania	PW 01442(0), PW 01469(0)
Centro de Bellas Artes de Caguas	PW 01239(0)
Colegio Mercedes Morales Inc.	PW 01776(0)
Colegio San Carlos AKA Comité Exalumnos Colegio San Carlos, Inc.	PW03544(0), PW04907(0)
Comunidad Montes Llanos Inc.	PW 01619(0)
El Hogar de Mami "Risdo"	PW 01246(0)
Hermanitas De Los Ancianos Desamparados, Hogar Santa Teresa	
Jornet De Cupey, Inc.	PW 01505(0), PW 01926(0)
Little In Action Day Care Learning Center	PW 01551(0)
Sistema de Agua Potable Bo Hatillo Corp.	PW 01913(0)
Voces Coalición de Vacunación de PR	PW 00840(0)



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Summary Schedule of Prior Year Audit Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Current status:

As of June 30, 2021, COR3 had not transferred the documents to PR DRS for compliance with record retention requirements. Condition was not observed in current year.

Finding Number: 2020-07

Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

Category:

Compliance

**Compliance Requirement:** 

Equipment and Real Property Management

#### Condition:

While examined the property report for the year ended as of June 30, 2020, from a sample of 30 units, the following observations were identified:

- One (1) unit was replaced, and the replacement was no recorded in the property report.
- Description for one (1) unit does not match with information included in the property report.
- The serial numbers for six (6) units do not match with serial numbers per property report.
- Two (2) units do not have assets ID and/or tag number in the property report.
- The tag number for two (2) units do not match with tag number per property report.
- Two (2) units were damaged, and not in in use, however, property report was not updated to reflect it.
- Two (2) units appear assigned to incorrect custody.
- The property report does not include the percentage of federal participation on cost of units.

#### **Current status:**

Requirement did not apply for the fiscal year 2020-2021.

Finding Number: 2020-08, 2019-05, 2019-06, 2018-06, 2016-02

Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

Category:

Compliance



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Summary Schedule of Prior Year Audit Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Compliance Requirement:

Reporting

#### **Condition:**

COR3 did not submit the required data collection form and reporting package for the year ended June 30, 2019 and 2020, within the required period.

#### Current status:

Condition still prevails. See current fiscal year findings 2021-07.

Finding Number: 2020-09, 2019-06

#### Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

#### Category:

Compliance

### **Compliance Requirement:**

Reporting

#### Condition:

- The required quarterly performance report for the quarter ended in September 2019 was not submitted within the required period.
- The required Federal Funding Accountability Transparency Act (FFATA) reports of July, August and November 2019 was not submitted for the following contracts:

Contract	Sub-recipients	Amount	Date and Effective Date
2019 CR0038	Municipality of Bayamón	\$22,398,961.96	6/7/2019 - 6/7/2039
2020 CR0078	Municipality of San Juan	\$38,113,890.19	7/17/2019 - 7/17/2039
2020 CR0061	Municipality of Juncos	\$1,167,717.78	7/19/2019 - 7/19/2039
2020 CR0086	Municipality of Carolina	\$17,862,591.28	10/25/2019 -
			10/25/2039

#### **Current status:**

Condition still prevails. See current fiscal year findings 2021-07 and 2021-08.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Summary Schedule of Prior Year Audit Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

Finding Number: 2020-10, 2019-07

Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

Category:

Internal Control/Compliance

Compliance Requirement:

Subrecipients Monitoring

#### Condition:

The Chapter 11 Subrecipients Management and Monitoring Manual, subrecipients with risk assessment profile classified as High-High Risk (HH), require an annual site visit. However, during the year ended June 30, 2021, from six (6) subrecipients classified as HH, two (2) were not visited during the period. The subrecipients not visited were the following:

Subrecipient	Subaward number
Municipality of Jayuya	073-99073-00
Puerto Rico Department of Transportation	000-UK2GJ-00

#### Current status:

Condition not observed during current year as a measurement to attend emergency of COVID-19; Management of COR3 choose did not perform site visits to subrecipients.

Finding Number: 2020-11

Federal Programs:

CFDA No. 97.036 Disaster Grants - Public Assistance (Presidentially Declared Disasters)

Category:

Compliance

Compliance Requirement:

Subrecipient Monitoring



# PUERTO RICO PUBLIC PRIVATE PARTNERSHIPS AUTHORITY (A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Summary Schedule of Prior Year Audit Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

#### Condition:

From a sample of sixty (60) subrecipient agreements, forty-seven (47) had payments before the date the subrecipient agreement were signed, as follows:

Puerto Rico Aqueduct and Sewer Authority (PRASA)  O00-UK500-00  5/3/2019  12/13/2018  Acueducto Corn. Sesc. La Sierra Bo Cañaboncito  O25-U1941-00  Acueducto Machuchal Corp.  Acueducto Machuchal Corp.  Acueducto Machuchal Corp.  Acueducto Rural Jacanas Piedra Blanca Inc.  151-US9YD-00  3/17/2022  A/ministration of Correction and Rehabilitation  American College of PR DBA American University  O21-UDBBW-00  1/15/2019  12/13/2018  Assoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta  O01-UU905-00  12/20/2021  9/14/2020  Assoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta  O01-UU905-00  12/20/2021  9/14/2020  Assoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta  O01-UU905-00  12/20/2021  12/13/2018  Assoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta  O01-UU905-00  12/20/2021  9/14/2020  Camuy Health Services  027-UYJPN-00  3/5/2019  12/13/2018  Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista  107-UZXLV-00  1/23/2019  12/13/2018  Con Nieves Sanchez Incorporado  105-UZ402-00  3/11/2022  9/14/2020  Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.  001-ULPSR-00  11/23/2021  9/14/2020  Complièves Sanchez Incorporado  105-UZ402-00  3/11/2022  2/4/2022  Puerto Rico Fire Department  000-UCK4P-00  1/23/2019  12/13/2018  Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico  000-UCK4P-00  1/23/2019  12/13/2018  Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico  000-USSPK-00  1/22/2019  12/13/2018  Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico  000-USSPK-00  1/23/2021  9/14/2020  Morovis Community Health Center Inc.  101-U411U-00  6/29/2021  9/14/2020  Arroyo Municipality  015-99015-00  3/15/2019  12/13/2018  Guaynabo Municipality  017-99007-00  1/12/2021  1/13/2018  Guaynabo Municipality  017-99007-00  1/12/2022  1/13/2018  Morovis Municipality  019-99109-00  1/18/2019  1/13/2018  Morovis Municipality  101-99101-00  2/22/2019  12/13/2018  Morovis Municipality  101-99101-00  1/14/2019  1/13/2018  Morovis Municipality  101-99101-00  1/12/2021  1/13/2018	Sub-recipient	Sub-recipient ID	Signature date	PW effective date
CPRASA	July 1 co.p.c		Jigilatar e aate	THE CONTRACTOR WATER
Acueducto Com. Sesc. La Sierra Bo Cañaboncito         025-U1941-00         1/14/2022         9/14/2020           Acueducto Machuchal Corp.         109-ULYRS-00         5/19/2021         9/14/2020           Acueducto Rural Jacanas Piedra Blanca Inc.         151-US9YD-00         3/17/2022         2/28/2022           Administration of Correction and Rehabilitation         000-USAJ6-00         1/15/2019         12/13/2018           American College of PR DBA American University         021-UDBBW-00         1/17/2019         12/13/2018           Asoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta         001-UU905-00         12/20/2021         9/14/2020           ASSMCA         000-URRQ8-00         3/14/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Health Services         027-UVJPN-00         3/5/2019         12/13/2018           Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista         107-UZXLV-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Cotl Nieves Sanchez Incorporado         105-UZ402-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado         105-UZ402-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018		000 111/500 00	E /2 /2040	42 /42 /2040
Acueducto Machuchal Corp. 109-ULYRS-00 5/19/2021 9/14/2020 Acueducto Rural Jacanas Piedra Blanca Inc. 151-US9YD-00 3/17/2022 2/28/2022 Administration of Correction and Rehabilitation 000-USAJ6-00 1/15/2019 12/13/2018 American College of PR DBA American University 021-UDBBW-00 1/17/2019 12/13/2018 Asoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta 001-UU905-00 12/20/2021 9/14/2020 ASSMCA 000-URRQ8-00 3/14/2019 12/13/2018 Camuy Health Services 027-UYJPN-00 3/5/2019 12/13/2018 Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista 107-UZXLV-00 1/23/2019 12/13/2018 Col Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo 065-URUGM-00 3/3/2022 9/14/2020 Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado 105-U2402-00 3/11/2022 9/14/2020 Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado 105-U2402-00 3/11/2022 9/14/2020 Comp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY) 151-UJJLF-00 3/16/2022 2/4/2022 Puerto Rico Fire Department 000-UCK4P-00 1/23/2019 12/13/2018 Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico 000-USS9K-00 1/22/2019 12/13/2018 Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano 005-USOSS-00 3/11/2022 9/14/2020 Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc. 047-UBWDA-00 12/3/2021 9/14/2020 Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente 021-UPE9I-00 10/13/2020 9/14/2020 Morovis Community Health Center Inc. 101-U411U-00 6/29/2021 9/14/2020 Morovis Community Health Center Inc. 101-U411U-00 6/29/2021 9/14/2020 Arroyo Municipality 015-99015-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Cataño Municipality 015-99015-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Cataño Municipality 077-9907-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Dayaya Municipality 077-9907-00 1/12/2022 12/13/2018 Dayaya Municipality 077-9907-00 1/12/202	,			
Acueducto Rural Jacanas Piedra Blanca Inc.         151-US9YD-00         3/17/2022         2/28/2022           Administration of Correction and Rehabilitation         000-USAJ6-00         1/15/2019         12/13/2018           American College of PR DBA American University         021-UDBBW-00         1/17/2019         12/13/2018           Asoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta         001-UU905-00         12/20/2021         9/14/2020           ASSMCA         000-URRQ8-00         3/14/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Health Services         027-UVJPN-00         3/5/2019         12/13/2018           Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista         107-UZXLV-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Col Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo         065-URUGM-00         3/3/2022         9/14/2020           Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado         105-UZ402-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Comnidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.         001-ULPSR-00         11/23/2021         9/14/2020           Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/33/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-US90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018				
Administration of Correction and Rehabilitation 000-U5AJ6-00 1/15/2019 12/13/2018 American College of PR DBA American University 021-UDBBW-00 1/17/2019 12/13/2018 Asoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta 001-UU905-00 12/20/2021 9/14/2020 ASSMCA 000-URRQ8-00 3/14/2019 12/13/2018 Camuy Health Services 027-UYJPN-00 3/5/2019 12/13/2018 Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista 107-UZXLV-00 1/23/2019 12/13/2018 Coll Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo 065-URUGM-00 3/3/2022 9/14/2020 Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado 105-U2402-00 3/11/2022 9/14/2020 Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado 105-U2402-00 3/11/2022 9/14/2020 Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY) 151-UJJLF-00 11/23/2019 12/13/2018 Department of Agriculture 000-UCK4P-00 1/23/2019 12/13/2018 Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico 000-UCK4P-00 1/23/2019 12/13/2018 Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano 005-US0S5-00 3/11/2022 9/14/2020 Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc. 047-UBWDA-00 12/3/2021 9/14/2020 Morovis Community Health Center Inc. 101-U411U-00 6/29/2021 9/14/2020 Morovis Community Health Center Inc. 101-U411U-00 6/29/2021 9/14/2020 Arroyo Municipality 015-99015-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Camuy Municipality 027-99027-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Camuy Municipality 073-99073-00 1/17/2019 12/13/2018 Jayuya Municipality 073-99073-00 1/17/2019 12/13/2018 Las Marías Municipality 073-99073-00 1/17/2019 12/13/2018 Las Marías Municipality 101-99010-00 2/22/2019 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 101-99010-00 2/22/2019 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 101-99010-00 2/22/2019 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 101-99010-00 1/13/2020 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 101-99010-00 1/14/2020 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 101-99010-00 1/14/2020 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 101-99010-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 101-99010-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 101-99010-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 101-99101-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Donce Municipality 113-9913-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018	·			
American College of PR DBA American University         021-UDBBW-00         1/17/2019         12/13/2018           Asoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta         001-UU905-00         12/20/2021         9/14/2020           ASSMCA         000-URRQ8-00         3/14/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Health Services         027-UYJPN-00         3/5/2019         12/13/2018           Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista         107-UZXLV-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Col Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo         065-URUGM-00         3/3/2022         9/14/2020           Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado         105-U2402-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.         001-ULPSR-00         11/23/2021         9/14/2020           Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-US9K-00         1/12/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-US0S5-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Igle				
Asoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta 001-UU905-00 12/20/2021 9/14/2020 ASSMCA 000-URRQ8-00 3/14/2019 12/13/2018 Camuy Health Services 027-UYJPN-00 3/5/2019 12/13/2018 Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista 107-UZXLV-00 1/23/2019 12/13/2018 Col Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo 065-URUGM-00 3/3/2022 9/14/2020 Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado 105-U2402-00 3/11/2022 9/14/2020 Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc. 001-ULPSR-00 11/23/2021 9/14/2020 Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY) 151-UJJLF-00 3/16/2022 2/4/2022 Puerto Rico Fire Department 000-UCK4P-00 1/23/2019 12/13/2018 Department of Agriculture 000-U90WC-00 2/19/2019 12/13/2018 Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico 000-U259K-00 1/22/2019 12/13/2018 Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano 005-U50SS-00 3/11/2022 9/14/2020 Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc. 047-UBWDA-00 12/3/2021 9/14/2020 Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente 021-UPE9L-00 10/13/2020 9/14/2020 Morovis Community Health Center Inc. 101-U411U-00 6/29/2021 9/14/2020 Arroyo Municipality 015-99015-00 3/15/2019 12/13/2018 Camuy Municipality 033-99033-00 4/3/2019 12/13/2018 Cataño Municipality 061-99061-00 4/8/2019 12/13/2018 Juncos Municipality 073-99073-00 1/17/2019 12/13/2018 Juncos Municipality 077-99077-00 1/12/2022 12/13/2018 Las Marías Municipality 083-99083-00 1/18/2019 12/13/2018 Morovis Municipality 083-99083-00 1/18/2019 12/13/2018 Las Marías Municipality 077-99077-00 1/12/2022 12/13/2018 Patillas Municipality 101-99101-00 2/22/2019 12/13/2018 Patillas Municipality 101-99101-00 1/14/2019 12/13/2018 Patillas Municipality 109-99109-00 1/14/2019 12/13/2018 Sabana Grande Municipality 121-99121-00 4/17/2019 12/13/2018			1/15/2019	
ASSMCA         000-URRQ8-00         3/14/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Health Services         027-UYJPN-00         3/5/2019         12/13/2018           Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista         107-UZXLV-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Col Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo         065-URUGM-00         3/3/2022         9/14/2020           Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado         105-U2402-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.         001-ULPSR-00         11/23/2021         9/14/2020           Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCKHP-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-US9WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U259K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-US0SS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Arroya Municipality <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>				
Camuy Health Services         027-UYJPN-00         3/5/2019         12/13/2018           Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista         107-UZXLV-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Col Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo         065-URUGM-00         3/3/2022         9/14/2020           Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado         105-U2402-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.         001-ULPSR-00         11/23/2021         9/14/2020           Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-U90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U2SPK-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-USSS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBRDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020	Asoc. Vecinos Comunidad Helechales Adjunta	001-UU905-00	12/20/2021	9/14/2020
Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista         107-UZXLV-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Col Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo         065-URUGM-00         3/3/2022         9/14/2020           Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado         105-U2402-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.         001-ULPSR-00         11/23/2021         9/14/2020           Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-U90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U2S9K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-USOSS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020           Arroyo Municipality         015-99015-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018	ASSMCA	000-URRQ8-00	3/14/2019	12/13/2018
Col Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo         065-URUGM-00         3/3/2022         9/14/2020           Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado         105-U2402-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.         001-ULPSR-00         11/23/2021         9/14/2020           Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-U90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U2S9K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-USOSS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020           Arroyo Municipality         015-99015-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Cataño Municipality         027-99027-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Guaynabo Municipal	Camuy Health Services	027-UYJPN-00	3/5/2019	12/13/2018
Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado         105-U2402-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.         001-ULPSR-00         11/23/2021         9/14/2020           Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-U90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U2S9K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-USOSS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020           Arroyo Municipality         015-99015-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Municipality         027-99027-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Guaynabo Municipality         033-99033-00         4/3/2019         12/13/2018           Jayuya Municipality	Centro Mazzarello/Colegio San Juan Bautista	107-UZXLV-00	1/23/2019	12/13/2018
Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.         001-ULPSR-00         11/23/2021         9/14/2020           Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-U90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U2S9K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-U50SS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020           Arroyo Municipality         015-99015-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Municipality         027-99027-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Guaynabo Municipality         061-99061-00         4/8/2019         12/13/2018           Juncos Municipality         077-99077-00         1/17/2019         12/13/2018           Las Marías Municipality         083-99	Col Nuestra Señora del Carmen de Hatillo	065-URUGM-00	3/3/2022	9/14/2020
Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)         151-UJJLF-00         3/16/2022         2/4/2022           Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-U90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U2S9K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-USOSS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020           Arroyo Municipality         015-99015-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Municipality         027-99027-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Guaynabo Municipality         061-99061-00         4/8/2019         12/13/2018           Juncos Municipality         073-99073-00         1/17/2019         12/13/2018           Juncos Municipality         083-99083-00         1/18/2019         12/13/2018           Morovis Municipality         101-99101-00 <td< td=""><td>Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado</td><td>105-U2402-00</td><td>3/11/2022</td><td>9/14/2020</td></td<>	Com Nieves Sanchez Incorporado	105-U2402-00	3/11/2022	9/14/2020
Puerto Rico Fire Department         000-UCK4P-00         1/23/2019         12/13/2018           Department of Agriculture         000-U90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U259K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-US0SS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020           Arroyo Municipality         015-99015-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Municipality         027-99027-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Cataño Municipality         033-99033-00         4/3/2019         12/13/2018           Guaynabo Municipality         061-99061-00         4/8/2019         12/13/2018           Juncos Municipality         077-99077-00         1/17/2019         12/13/2018           Las Marías Municipality         083-99083-00         1/18/2019         12/13/2018           Morovis Municipality         101-99101-00         2/22/2019	Comunidad Garzas Centro Aeropuerto Inc.	001-ULPSR-00	11/23/2021	9/14/2020
Department of Agriculture         000-U90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U2S9K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-US0SS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020           Arroyo Municipality         015-99015-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Municipality         027-99027-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Cataño Municipality         033-99033-00         4/3/2019         12/13/2018           Guaynabo Municipality         061-99061-00         4/8/2019         12/13/2018           Juncos Municipality         073-99073-00         1/17/2019         12/13/2018           Las Marías Municipality         083-99083-00         1/18/2019         12/13/2018           Morovis Municipality         101-99101-00         2/22/2019         12/13/2018           Patillas Municipality         109-99109-00         11/4/2019 <td< td=""><td>Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)</td><td>151-UJJLF-00</td><td>3/16/2022</td><td>2/4/2022</td></td<>	Corp. Servicios Educativos de Yabucoa (COSEY)	151-UJJLF-00	3/16/2022	2/4/2022
Department of Agriculture         000-U90WC-00         2/19/2019         12/13/2018           Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U2S9K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-US0SS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020           Arroyo Municipality         015-99015-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Municipality         027-99027-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Cataño Municipality         033-99033-00         4/3/2019         12/13/2018           Guaynabo Municipality         061-99061-00         4/8/2019         12/13/2018           Juncos Municipality         073-99073-00         1/17/2019         12/13/2018           Las Marías Municipality         083-99083-00         1/18/2019         12/13/2018           Morovis Municipality         101-99101-00         2/22/2019         12/13/2018           Patillas Municipality         109-99109-00         11/4/2019 <td< td=""><td>Puerto Rico Fire Department</td><td>000-UCK4P-00</td><td>1/23/2019</td><td>12/13/2018</td></td<>	Puerto Rico Fire Department	000-UCK4P-00	1/23/2019	12/13/2018
Economic Development Bank for Puerto Rico         000-U2S9K-00         1/22/2019         12/13/2018           Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano         005-USOSS-00         3/11/2022         9/14/2020           Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.         047-UBWDA-00         12/3/2021         9/14/2020           Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente         021-UPE9L-00         10/13/2020         9/14/2020           Morovis Community Health Center Inc.         101-U411U-00         6/29/2021         9/14/2020           Arroyo Municipality         015-99015-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Camuy Municipality         027-99027-00         3/15/2019         12/13/2018           Cataño Municipality         033-99033-00         4/3/2019         12/13/2018           Guaynabo Municipality         061-99061-00         4/8/2019         12/13/2018           Jayuya Municipality         073-99073-00         1/17/2019         12/13/2018           Juncos Municipality         077-99077-00         1/12/2022         12/13/2018           Las Marías Municipality         083-99083-00         1/18/2019         12/13/2018           Morovis Municipality         101-99101-00         2/22/2019         12/13/2018           Patillas Municipality         109-99109-00         11/4/2019         12/13		000-U90WC-00	2/19/2019	12/13/2018
Hospital Comunitario Buen Samaritano005-USOSS-003/11/20229/14/2020Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.047-UBWDA-0012/3/20219/14/2020Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente021-UPE9L-0010/13/20209/14/2020Morovis Community Health Center Inc.101-U411U-006/29/20219/14/2020Arroyo Municipality015-99015-003/15/201912/13/2018Camuy Municipality027-99027-003/15/201912/13/2018Cataño Municipality033-99033-004/3/201912/13/2018Guaynabo Municipality061-99061-004/8/201912/13/2018Jayuya Municipality073-99073-001/17/201912/13/2018Juncos Municipality077-99077-001/12/202212/13/2018Las Marías Municipality083-99083-001/18/201912/13/2018Morovis Municipality101-99101-002/22/201912/13/2018Patillas Municipality109-99109-0011/4/201912/13/2018Ponce Municipality113-99113-003/15/201912/13/2018Sabana Grande Municipality121-99121-004/17/201912/13/2018		000-U2S9K-00	1/22/2019	12/13/2018
Iglesia Camino de Santidad Inc.047-UBWDA-0012/3/20219/14/2020Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente021-UPE9L-0010/13/20209/14/2020Morovis Community Health Center Inc.101-U411U-006/29/20219/14/2020Arroyo Municipality015-99015-003/15/201912/13/2018Camuy Municipality027-99027-003/15/201912/13/2018Cataño Municipality033-99033-004/3/201912/13/2018Guaynabo Municipality061-99061-004/8/201912/13/2018Jayuya Municipality073-99073-001/17/201912/13/2018Juncos Municipality077-99077-001/12/202212/13/2018Las Marías Municipality083-99083-001/18/201912/13/2018Morovis Municipality101-99101-002/22/201912/13/2018Patillas Municipality109-99109-0011/4/201912/13/2018Ponce Municipality113-99113-003/15/201912/13/2018Sabana Grande Municipality121-99121-004/17/201912/13/2018	·	005-US0SS-00	3/11/2022	9/14/2020
Iglesia Cristiana Dios Siempre Presente021-UPE9L-0010/13/20209/14/2020Morovis Community Health Center Inc.101-U411U-006/29/20219/14/2020Arroyo Municipality015-99015-003/15/201912/13/2018Camuy Municipality027-99027-003/15/201912/13/2018Cataño Municipality033-99033-004/3/201912/13/2018Guaynabo Municipality061-99061-004/8/201912/13/2018Jayuya Municipality073-99073-001/17/201912/13/2018Juncos Municipality077-99077-001/12/202212/13/2018Las Marías Municipality083-99083-001/18/201912/13/2018Morovis Municipality101-99101-002/22/201912/13/2018Patillas Municipality109-99109-0011/4/201912/13/2018Ponce Municipality113-99113-003/15/201912/13/2018Sabana Grande Municipality121-99121-004/17/201912/13/2018	•			
Morovis Community Health Center Inc.101-U411U-006/29/20219/14/2020Arroyo Municipality015-99015-003/15/201912/13/2018Camuy Municipality027-99027-003/15/201912/13/2018Cataño Municipality033-99033-004/3/201912/13/2018Guaynabo Municipality061-99061-004/8/201912/13/2018Jayuya Municipality073-99073-001/17/201912/13/2018Juncos Municipality077-99077-001/12/202212/13/2018Las Marías Municipality083-99083-001/18/201912/13/2018Morovis Municipality101-99101-002/22/201912/13/2018Patillas Municipality109-99109-0011/4/201912/13/2018Ponce Municipality113-99113-003/15/201912/13/2018Sabana Grande Municipality121-99121-004/17/201912/13/2018	_	021-UPE9L-00	10/13/2020	9/14/2020
Arroyo Municipality015-99015-003/15/201912/13/2018Camuy Municipality027-99027-003/15/201912/13/2018Cataño Municipality033-99033-004/3/201912/13/2018Guaynabo Municipality061-99061-004/8/201912/13/2018Jayuya Municipality073-99073-001/17/201912/13/2018Juncos Municipality077-99077-001/12/202212/13/2018Las Marías Municipality083-99083-001/18/201912/13/2018Morovis Municipality101-99101-002/22/201912/13/2018Patillas Municipality109-99109-0011/4/201912/13/2018Ponce Municipality113-99113-003/15/201912/13/2018Sabana Grande Municipality121-99121-004/17/201912/13/2018	·	101-U411U-00	6/29/2021	9/14/2020
Camuy Municipality027-99027-003/15/201912/13/2018Cataño Municipality033-99033-004/3/201912/13/2018Guaynabo Municipality061-99061-004/8/201912/13/2018Jayuya Municipality073-99073-001/17/201912/13/2018Juncos Municipality077-99077-001/12/202212/13/2018Las Marías Municipality083-99083-001/18/201912/13/2018Morovis Municipality101-99101-002/22/201912/13/2018Patillas Municipality109-99109-0011/4/201912/13/2018Ponce Municipality113-99113-003/15/201912/13/2018Sabana Grande Municipality121-99121-004/17/201912/13/2018	•			
Cataño Municipality       033-99033-00       4/3/2019       12/13/2018         Guaynabo Municipality       061-99061-00       4/8/2019       12/13/2018         Jayuya Municipality       073-99073-00       1/17/2019       12/13/2018         Juncos Municipality       077-99077-00       1/12/2022       12/13/2018         Las Marías Municipality       083-99083-00       1/18/2019       12/13/2018         Morovis Municipality       101-99101-00       2/22/2019       12/13/2018         Patillas Municipality       109-99109-00       11/4/2019       12/13/2018         Ponce Municipality       113-99113-00       3/15/2019       12/13/2018         Sabana Grande Municipality       121-99121-00       4/17/2019       12/13/2018				
Guaynabo Municipality       061-99061-00       4/8/2019       12/13/2018         Jayuya Municipality       073-99073-00       1/17/2019       12/13/2018         Juncos Municipality       077-99077-00       1/12/2022       12/13/2018         Las Marías Municipality       083-99083-00       1/18/2019       12/13/2018         Morovis Municipality       101-99101-00       2/22/2019       12/13/2018         Patillas Municipality       109-99109-00       11/4/2019       12/13/2018         Ponce Municipality       113-99113-00       3/15/2019       12/13/2018         Sabana Grande Municipality       121-99121-00       4/17/2019       12/13/2018				
Jayuya Municipality       073-99073-00       1/17/2019       12/13/2018         Juncos Municipality       077-99077-00       1/12/2022       12/13/2018         Las Marías Municipality       083-99083-00       1/18/2019       12/13/2018         Morovis Municipality       101-99101-00       2/22/2019       12/13/2018         Patillas Municipality       109-99109-00       11/4/2019       12/13/2018         Ponce Municipality       113-99113-00       3/15/2019       12/13/2018         Sabana Grande Municipality       121-99121-00       4/17/2019       12/13/2018				
Juncos Municipality       077-99077-00       1/12/2022       12/13/2018         Las Marías Municipality       083-99083-00       1/18/2019       12/13/2018         Morovis Municipality       101-99101-00       2/22/2019       12/13/2018         Patillas Municipality       109-99109-00       11/4/2019       12/13/2018         Ponce Municipality       113-99113-00       3/15/2019       12/13/2018         Sabana Grande Municipality       121-99121-00       4/17/2019       12/13/2018				
Las Marías Municipality       083-99083-00       1/18/2019       12/13/2018         Morovis Municipality       101-99101-00       2/22/2019       12/13/2018         Patillas Municipality       109-99109-00       11/4/2019       12/13/2018         Ponce Municipality       113-99113-00       3/15/2019       12/13/2018         Sabana Grande Municipality       121-99121-00       4/17/2019       12/13/2018				
Morovis Municipality       101-99101-00       2/22/2019       12/13/2018         Patillas Municipality       109-99109-00       11/4/2019       12/13/2018         Ponce Municipality       113-99113-00       3/15/2019       12/13/2018         Sabana Grande Municipality       121-99121-00       4/17/2019       12/13/2018				
Patillas Municipality       109-99109-00       11/4/2019       12/13/2018         Ponce Municipality       113-99113-00       3/15/2019       12/13/2018         Sabana Grande Municipality       121-99121-00       4/17/2019       12/13/2018	• •			
Ponce Municipality       113-99113-00       3/15/2019       12/13/2018         Sabana Grande Municipality       121-99121-00       4/17/2019       12/13/2018				
Sabana Grande Municipality 121-99121-00 4/17/2019 12/13/2018				
	San Sebastian Municipality	131-99131-00	1/28/2019	12/13/2018

Continues...



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Summary Schedule of Prior Year Audit Findings and Questioned Costs For the year ended June 30, 2021

Sub-recipient	Sub-recipient ID	Signature date	PW effective date
Continued			
Santa Isabel Municipality	133-99133-00	2/8/2019	12/13/2018
Utuado Municipality	141-99141-00	1/15/2019	12/13/2018
PDM Utility Corporation	069-UOXZV-00	1/13/2022	9/14/2020
Puerto Rico Department of Health	000-U4OVB-00	3/14/2019	12/13/2018
Puerto Rico Department of Housing	000-U003B-00	1/30/2019	12/13/2018
Puerto Rico Department of Transportation	000-U-K2GJ-00	1/28/2019	12/13/2018
Puerto Rico Horse Racing Administration	000-UECT6-00	1/25/2019	12/13/2018
Puerto Rico Medical Services Administration	000U4EUO-00	1/25/2019	12/13/2018
Puerto Rico State Emergency Management Agency	000-U42TA-00	1/29/2019	12/13/2018
Puerto Rico Tourism Company	000-UF9WE-00	4/1/2019	12/13/2018
Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA)	000-UA2QU-00	1/25/2019	12/13/2018
Public Diffusion Corporation	000-UCKKW-00	4/26/2019	12/13/2018
Saint John's School	127-UHZCV-00	2/25/2019	12/13/2018
The Luis A. Ferré Foundation	113-UHENG-00	2/4/2019	12/13/2018

#### **Current status:**

Condition still prevails. See current fiscal year finding 2021-05.



#### **EXHIBIT A**

Corrective Action Plan Single Audit 2021



#### **Finding No. 2021-01**

#### **Management Response:**

Management started using the Lawson Accounting System on July 1st, 2023, where all transactions are being recorded.

#### **Corrective Action Plan**:

Continue the integration of all accounting transactions in the Lawson Accounting System.

Contact Person: Vicente Rivera Cintrón, Finance Associate Director

**Anticipated Completion Date**: <u>The Authority completed the integration to the Lawson Accounting System, as of July 1, 2023.</u>

#### **Finding No. 2021-02**

#### Management Response:

Management started using the Lawson Accounting System on July 1<sup>st</sup>, 2023, and reconciliation of all accounts is ongoing. Management is also working with a Bank Reconciliation Standard Operating Procedure (SOP), which will cover all accounting cycles, including responsible parties for the preparation of the analyses and reconciliations of account balances and reviewer responsibilities.

<u>Corrective Action Plan</u>: Reconciliation of bank accounts is ongoing. Management is also working with Standard Operating Procedures (SOP), which will cover all accounting cycles, including responsible parties for the preparation of the analyses and reconciliations of account balances and reviewer responsibilities.

**Contact Person**: Vicente Rivera Cintrón, Finance Associate Director

Anticipated Completion Date: <u>The Authority completed the integration to the Lawson</u>
Accounting System, as of July 1, 2023.



#### **Finding No. 2021-03**

#### Management Response:

On August 1st, 2022, COR3 implemented the State Management Cost Time Tracker (SMC) in the Puerto Rico Disaster Recovery Solution (PR DRS). The Time Tracker aims to help COR3 employees to document their activities in a quick and effective manner, and in compliance with FEMA regulatory requirements. The Time Tracker is available on the PR DRS Platform. It includes:

- A customized work week and timesheet review functionalities.
- Self-service reporting and export functionalities.
- Create new or copy the previous week's activities for the current week with Drag and Drop and Recent Activities selection tools.
- Pre-defined drop-down lists for disaster, Areas, Funding Sources, Sub-recipient, Eligible Tasks, Sub Tasks and text fields to document Meeting and activity details.
- Role-based access to the different functionality sections depending on the designated permissions.

The workflow enables an integrated process for all parties involved in the timesheet preparation, submission and revision. These include COR3 employees, supervisors, Finance, and Human Resources.

Additionally, COR3 designated administrators that have the ability to configure the values presented in the Time Tracker fields' option menus and manage the COR3 staff information such as Assigned Reviewer, Classification and Start date for email notifications.

On the other hand, the Human Resources Office during the year 2022 has been assured to collect the SMC trackers of all employees. Among the initiatives are:

- Reminders to submit pending SMC trackers.
- An electronic file was created to save them.

Among the documentation that is requested from an employee who resigns is the completed SMC Trackers and, if he (she) is a supervisor, the approved SMC Trackers of all employees supervised.

#### **Corrective Action Plan:**

Continue to implement affirmative actions to:

- 1. Validate that all employees have delivered the SMC Tracker.
- 2. Periodically follow up on employees who are missing SMC Tracker will be tracked.

Contact Person: María V. Ruíz, Transparency and Reporting Director

Anticipated Completion Date: Completed as of August 1, 2022.

PO BOX 42001 SAN JUAN, PR 00940-2001





#### **Finding No. 2021-04**

#### Management Response:

On October 2022, management started the process of drafting, reviewing, and approving all job descriptions. Human Resources completed the drafting, review, and approval of the job descriptions. Those were submitted to all agency employees and signatures and approvals were completed during September 2023.

<u>Corrective Action Plan:</u> Prospectively include job descriptions for all new hires and continue to monitor the completed procedures.

Contact Person: Edgardo Gonzalez, Human Resources Associate Director

Anticipated Completion Date: Completed as of September 2023.

#### **Finding No. 2021-05**

#### Management Response:

The Authority accepts the finding. Notwithstanding, clarifies that during the audited fiscal year, COR3 set up a team specifically aimed at working on centralizing the Subaward Agreements and the creation of an automated procedure for the Subaward process. The Team addressed historical challenges faced by COR3 since April of 2019, when the responsibility to subscribe Subaward Agreements was transferred from FEMA. Among the challenges were: the legacy of over 500 Subrecipients with obligated funds with a manual reimbursement methodology used by FEMA for federal grants in Puerto Rico known as the "270 Process"; continues changes by FEMA in the disbursement process and mandatory clauses to be inserted in subawards; automatic extension to the Period of Performance granted by FEMA which generated modified Subawards, and nonresponsive subrecipients.

COR3 has continued to prioritize addressing this finding. On August 30, 2023, the Subaward Agreement Automation Project came into effect and all Subaward Agreement, Amended Subaward Agreements and Modification are submitted and processed through the PR DRS. The Automatization project will not allow RFR's to be submitted by subrecipients and disbursement to be made by COR3 without a Subaward Agreement in place. The Subaward Agreement automatization PR DRS automatically will remove blocks, and subrecipient will be able to submit RFR's and subsequently COR3 will be able to disburse funds. In addition, a master tracker has been created, which reflects the status of all Subaward Agreements.



As a precautionary measure, for cases where the subrecipients have not signed the Subaward, the COR3 Grants team will identify and halt the RFR until the Subaward Agreement is signed. It is an internal control, to ensure compliance with binding legal provisions and determine what payments can be made.

The system has a specification that if a subrecipient has not signed the Subaward Agreement it will not allow them to submit an RFR. Once this process is completed, the Subaward is prepared and sent for the applicant's signature. In addition, the Grants Portal is reviewed daily to identify new projects in each of the disasters. Finally, the master tracker is updated, the corresponding registry is made in the Comptroller's Office and both the Grants and Finance departments are informed including the list of signed Subawards.

#### **Corrective Action Plan:**

During the year 2021, COR3 set up a team specifically aimed at working on centralizing the Subaward Agreements. On August 30, 2023, the Subaward Agreement Automation Project came into effect and all Subaward Agreement, Amended Subaward Agreements and Modification are submitted and processed through the PR DRS. The Automatization project will not allow RFR's to be submitted by subrecipients and disbursement to be made by COR3 without a Subaward Agreement in place.

Contact Person: Yashira Vega Montalvo, Legal Director

Anticipated Completion Date: Completed as of August 30, 2023.

**Finding No. 2021-06** 

#### Management Response:

The Program was created in fiscal year (FY) 2018 and officially became operational during FY 2019 as a division of the Authority. The audit process was scheduled to start during the second semester of FY 2020 when the pandemic of COVID-19 interrupted the audit process for about a year and a half. The audit was scheduled by the Authority again for September 2021 to complete the fiscal year ending on June 30, 2019. The Program is committed to complying with all federal and state regulations applicable to programs within the Authority. Consequently, the Program has taken steps to strengthen internal controls by developing guidelines and procedures for completing reports, and other tasks related to meeting these requirements. As we recognize this is an ongoing process, the program will continue to enforce policies and procedures by training all necessary staff on timeliness of procedure ensuring that the program fully complies with the monitoring process.

Página 6 de 7

Regarding the Single Audits, the FY 2020 was submitted in February 2024, the Single Audits for FY's 2021 through 2023, a team has been assembled and are expected to be completed on or before June 30, 2024.

#### **Corrective Action Plan:**

Continue our workplan which aims to have the Single Audit completed and submitted for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, on or before June 30, 2024.

Contact Person: Alejandro Nieto, Compliance Director

**Anticipated Completion Date**: June 30, 2024

#### **Finding No. 2021-07**

#### Management Response:

As for the Quarterly Performance Report for the quarter ended September 30, 2020, COR3 was still in the process of standardizing its policies and reporting procedures and subsequently complied with the rest of the quarterly reports for Fiscal Year 2021.

#### **Corrective Action Plan:**

COR3 has assigned key personnel for the submission of QPRs and has standardized the reporting process, defined the roles and responsibilities, and created a depository for the evidence of submittal of all QPRs.

Contact Person: Mayté Bayolo, PMO Director

Anticipated Completion Date: Completed as of December 31, 2022.

#### **Finding No. 2021-08**

#### Management Response:

According to the provisions set forth in 2 CFR Chapter 1, Part 170 Reporting Sub-Award and Executive Compensation Information, as a recipient, COR3 is required to report each obligation that equals to or exceeds \$30,000.00 in Federal funds by the end of the month following the month in which the obligation was made. Filing is worked and made for each declared disaster.



COR3 needs to comply with both Federal and State reporting regulations when registering the Subaward Agreements, therefore, on August 12, 2019, COR3 requested further guidance from the Comptroller's Office of Puerto Rico ("OCPR", for its acronym in Spanish) on how to carry out the registration process in accordance with federal and state legislation, which we received on January 23, 2020. COR3 was submitting the FFATA reports for each individual disaster during the month following the registration of the Subaward Agreement with the OCPR. This was the process being followed by COR3 to meet both the reporting requirements of the FFATA and the requirements of the OCPR, since COR3 understood that the date when the funds are considered obligated was the date of the registration of the Subaward agreement with the OCPR.

Based on the clarification provided by the OCPR to expedite the process of registering the Subaward agreements with them, COR3 is working on a plan to timely register the Agreements with the OCPR. The requirement of the OCPR is to register the Agreement 15 days after it is signed, which is in line with the federal requirement. Expediting the registration with the OCPR within 15 days will allow COR3 to comply with the federal requirement of filing the FFATA the following month of signing the Subaward Agreement.

In order to comply with the federal requirement, COR3 is standardizing the reporting process and defining the roles and responsibilities associated with these tasks to ensure that FFATA reports are submitted the month following the execution of both the Sub-Award Agreement and its registration with the Comptroller's Office.

#### **Corrective Action Plan:**

The Program is designing and implementing policies and procedures to assure the submission of all performance and FFATA reports on time.

**Contact Person**: Alejandro Nieto, Compliance Director

Anticipated Completion Date: June 30, 2024

